Taking a Systems Neuroscience Approach to Persistent Postsurgical Pain:

Mechanisms, Prediction Tools and Preventive Strategies

Dr Sibtain Anwar MB MA (Cantab)

William Harvey Research Institute Barts and The London School of Medicine and Dentistry London

Thesis submitted to the University of London for the degree of **Doctor of Philosophy**

Acknowledgments and Statement of Originality

All the work presented in this thesis is my own but I am incredibly grateful to the following people for their generous support throughout my studies:

Richard Langford who offered advice and guidance as my research supervisor and Rod Taylor for his expert statistical support.

The cardiac surgical patients of St Bartholomew's and The London Chest hospitals for their in participation in all four studies.

My colleagues Theresa Wodehouse and Rik Thomas for assisting in contacting patients and collecting data for the cohort study (Chapter Two.)

My co-investigators June Rahman and Chhaya Sharma for their help in recruiting patients to the Heart PPPain trial (Chapter Three.)

Marie-Claire Rickard and her colleagues, in the Joint Research Management Office of Queen Mary University of London and Barts Health NHS Trust, for support in gaining approvals and maintaining Good Clinical Practice throughout the conduct of all four studies.

My wife Emma for her endless patience and support for all my work.

Statement of Originality (as per the University of London guidance)

I, Sibtain Anwar, confirm that the research included within this thesis is my own work or that where it has been carried out in collaboration with, or supported by others, that this is duly acknowledged above and my contribution indicated. Previously published material is also acknowledged below.

I attest that I have exercised reasonable care to ensure that the work is original, and does not to the best of my knowledge break any UK law, infringe any third party's copyright or other Intellectual Property Right, or contain any confidential material.

I accept that the College has the right to use plagiarism detection software to check the electronic version of the thesis.

I confirm that this thesis has not been previously submitted for the award of a degree by this or any other university.

The copyright of this thesis rests with the author and no quotation from it or information derived from it may be published without the prior written consent of the author.

S. Annar

Date: 10th February 2015

I would also like to acknowledge and thank the European Association of Cardiothoracic Anaesthesiologists (EACTA) for their generous financial support in the form of the annual research grant, awarded in 2012.

Abstract

<u>Background:</u> Persistent postsurgical pain (PPP) is an increasingly recognised complication of surgery. Various putative risk factors have been identified over the last ten years. However the prevention of this phenomenon has proven difficult. I studied PPP following cardiac surgery to identify both means of prediction and prevention.

<u>Methods:</u> With ethics committee approval, I followed up 312 patients undergoing cardiac surgery over a six-month period in our hospitals. This established pilot data and allowed power calculation for the following prospective studies:

- 1. Randomised controlled trial (RCT) of pregabalin alone (P) or pregabalin combined with ketamine (PK), as compared to usual care (UC) for the prevention of PPP.
- 2. Quantitative Sensory testing before and after surgery, to identify central nervous system changes predictive of PPP, as well as any protective effect of P and PK in the active arms. Patients were risk stratified into vulnerable and resilient phenotypes, with the use of dynamic pain assessments of Conditioned Pain Modulation (CPM), Temporal Summation (TS) and Zone of Hyperalgesia (ZoH.)

<u>Results:</u> In the observational pilot cohort, 39.7% of patients described PPP following elective first-time cardiac surgery. The age of the patient, duration of surgery and acute pain during the recovery period all seemed to act as strong predictors for the development of PPP in this cohort study.

In the prospective RCT, pregabalin was protective for future PPP. The study demonstrated a significant improvement in PPP; OR= 0.11 and 0.046, for groups P and PK respectively at three months, as compared to the UC group. The addition of ketamine to pregabalin, as part of a multimodal regimen, had no significant effect on PPP outcomes in this trial.

Tolerability of both drugs on the first day of treatment was an issue. As an example, NNH (Number Needed to Harm) for diplopia was equal to 6.3 and 4.5, in P and PK respectively. This failed to impact on recovery, however, with improvements in median length of stay of 1 and 1.5 days respectively (p=0.023 and 0.002.)

The powerful and protective effects of pregabalin in the perioperative period are demonstrated by:

- 1. Increases in pressure pain threshold (PPT) at a site *remote* to the incision
- 2. Prevention of the development of new TS
- 3. Reduction in the zone of peri-incisional hyperalgesia

The likelihood of developing PPP in any cardiac surgical patient may be predicted by a combination of the following perioperative risk factors:

1. Perioperative QST markers of new TS and increased ZoH, at the site of surgical incision, as well as decreased PPT remote to the incision.

- 2. Inefficiency of CPM
- 3. Poor preoperative quality of life, measured with EQ-5D
- 4. Increased levels of state anxiety and catastrophising

5. Young age

6. Surgical risk factors of increased duration of surgery and poorly managed acute pain - but not surgical technique and extent of dissection.

<u>Conclusion</u>: This study suggests a potential to risk-stratify cardiac surgery patients and allow targeted preventive intervention for PPP.

Lay Abstract (Press Release at the ASA Annual Scientific Meeting 2013)

Also available at <u>http://www.asahq.org/painaftercardiacsurgery</u>

Persistent pain following cardiac surgery can be predicted and reduced

10.13.13

The incidence of chronic pain following cardiac surgery can be reduced in patients when the drug pregabalin is used before surgery and for 14 days post-surgery, according to a study presented at the ANESTHESIOLOGY™ 2013 annual meeting. The study also found that patients at risk of developing long-term post-operative persistent pain could be predicted by conducting pain sensitivity tests at the time of surgery.

"Heart disease can be painful and disabling; however, heart surgery to treat the disease often leaves patients with a new persistent pain around the incision site, which can be equally disabling and burdensome," said Sibtain Anwar, M.B., M.A., F.R.C.A., research fellow at Barts and the London School of Medicine and Dentistry, England. "In the study we discovered a way to identify patients at risk for developing persistent postsurgical pain, as well as to prevent it with a regimen of pregabalin."

In this double-blind, randomized and controlled study, 150 patients scheduled for elective cardiac surgery were divided into three groups. The first group received pregabalin preoperatively and for 14 days following surgery. The second group received the same regimen of pregabalin as the first group, plus an infusion of ketamine for 48 hours after surgery. The third group received an entirely placebo-based regimen. All other surgical and anesthetic care was unchanged and included patient controlled morphine following surgery. Before and after surgery, quantitative sensory testing of the patients' nervous systems was performed. This was based on the idea that the nervous system response to the experimental pain in the laboratory may give insight into how it will respond to subsequent surgical pain. One technique involved inducing pain by applying measured pressure at four points on the chest, followed by a second "distracting" pain in the arm with the use of a very tight blood pressure cuff. Measuring a person's change in pain sensitivity before and after the distracting arm pain, as well as before and after surgery, predicted whether they would develop pain that persisted many months later, the study found.

The study also found that using pregabalin reduced the incidence of persistent postsurgical pain to 10 percent and 8 percent of the patients at three and six months, respectively. The incidence of pain in the placebo group was 50 percent at three months and 46 percent at six months. The addition of ketamine for the second group did not significantly affect pain after surgery, the study found.

This study demonstrated that an individual's psychology is also important. "Interestingly, a patient's anxiety and worry about the procedure in the days leading up to the surgery had a direct and independent effect on his or her acute and persistent postsurgical pain. Positive thoughts and attitude about pain in general improved long-term pain outcomes," explained Dr. Anwar. This observation has the potential to help doctors identify vulnerable individuals prior to surgery and to allow informed consent and discussion regarding risk of chronic pain.

Chronic pain following cardiac surgery is a serious side effect of the curative surgery. The prevalence of chronic pain after cardiac surgery ranges from 11 to 56 percent. More than 500,000 heart surgeries are performed in the United States each year, according to the National Heart, Lung and Blood Institute.

Prizes and Awards Related to This Thesis

- Australian Pain Society Annual Scientific Meeting Free Paper Award 2012
- European Association of Cardiothoracic Anesthesiologists (EACTA) Annual Research Grant 2012
- Invited oral presentation to the EACTA Annual Scientific Meeting 2013
- American Pain Society Young Investigator Award 2013
- Rising Star in Anaesthesia, Critical Care and Pain Medicine: Invited oral presentation at the National Institute of Academic Anaesthesia and the Royal College of Anaesthetists Jubilee Symposium 2013
- Association of Cardiothoracic Anaesthetists Annual Research Prize 2014
- International Association for the Study of Pain Travel Award for three research presentations at the World Congress on Pain Buenos Aires 2014

Table of Contents

Acknowledgments and Statement of Originality	2
Abstract	5
Prizes and Awards Related to This Thesis	9
Table of Contents	10
List of Tables	13
List of Figures	14
List of Abbreviations	15
Chapter 1 Introduction	17
1.1 Overview and opening remarks	10
1.2 Calulat Surgery. the lucal surgical model:	20
1.4 Justification for a retroactive modelling study	
1.5 Hypotheses and study plan	26
	20
Chapter 2 A review of the literature	28
2.1 Defining the phenomenon	31
2.2 Mechanisms of transition noin acute to persistent pain states	
2.5 Increasing the gain in pain annual an	42
2.5 Mechanisms for the development of PPP	42
2.6 Patient related risk factors - identifying risk as a means to predicting pai	in
outcomes	44
2.6.1 Demographics	45
2.6.2 Pre-existing pain	45
2.7 Psychological risk factors: resilience versus vulnerability	46
2.7.1 Current literature	46
2.7.2 Surgery specific study of psychological risk	49
2.7.3 The importance of psychological risk	50
2.8 Surgery related risk: does technique matter?	52
2.8.1 Duration and invasiveness of surgery	52
2.8.2 Nerve Injury as a cause	54 56
2.0.5 Acute pair as an independent risk factor	n 50
2.10 Static versus dynamic assessments of nain	60
2.11 Why not carry out more extensive testing and profiling?	64
2.12 Preventive analgesia – is it more than just effective analgesia?	65
2.13 The importance (and limitations) of animal models	67
2.14 Examples of successful translation to humans	68
2.14.1 Regional anaesthesia	69
2.14.2 Ketamine	72
2.14.3 Gabapentinoids	75
2.15 Important findings worth studying further?	77
2.16 Update of the literature since my studies began	78

2.18 Study of mechanisms for preventive analgesia 81 2.19 Summary 82 Chapter 3 Identifying the scale of the problem in our population and modelling risk factors - towards cohort development 83 3.1 Background and rationale 84 3.2 Atims of Investigation 86 3.3 Methods. 86 3.3 It lisk factors 87 3.3.2 Statistical analysis 87 3.4.1 Sternotomy pain 90 3.4.1 Sternotomy pain 90 3.4.1 Analysis for neuropathic pain specifically 92 3.4.2 Leg pain 93 3.4.3 QOL Assessments 94 3.5 Discussion 95 3.5.1 Llmitations 96 3.6 Conclusions 98 Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia 100 4.1 Introduction 102 4.3 Study design 104 4.3.3 Kludy design 104 4.3.3 Chincial management 112 4.4 Resurtement of outcomes 113 4.3.5 Statistical analysis 114 4.4 Resurtement of outcomes 131 4.5.1 Study limitations 135 <th>2.17 How much reduction is enough?</th> <th>79</th>	2.17 How much reduction is enough?	79
2.19 SummaryB2Chapter 3 Identifying the scale of the problem in our population and modelling risk factors - towards cohort development833.1 Background and rationale.843.2 Aims of Investigation863.3 Methods.863.3 Methods.863.3.1 Risk factors873.3.2 Statistical analysis883.4 Results893.4.1 Sternotomy pain903.4.1 Analysis for neuropathic pain specifically.923.4.2 Ge pain933.4.3 QOL Assessments943.5 Discussion953.5.1 Limitations963.6 Conclusions963.6 Conclusions98Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia1004.1 Introduction1024.2 Hypothesis1044.3.3 Clinical management1124.3.4 Measurement of outcomes1134.3.5 Statistical analysis1144.4 Results1164.4.1 Results1164.4.3 Primary outcome1204.4.3 Primary outcome1204.4.4 Secondary outcomes1314.5.1 Study limitations1355.1 Introduction1445.2.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds (PPT)1505.2.2 Postoperative assessments1475.2.1.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds (PPT)1505.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST1515.3 Results analysis1525.4 Discussion1575.4 Limitations159 <td>2.18 Study of mechanisms for preventive analgesia</td> <td>81</td>	2.18 Study of mechanisms for preventive analgesia	81
Chapter 3 Identifying the scale of the problem in our population and modelling risk factors - towards cohort development 83 3.1 Background and rationale 84 3.2 Aims of Investigation 86 3.3 Methods 86 3.3 Methods 86 3.3 Methods 86 3.3 Isk factors 87 3.3.2 Statistical analysis 88 3.4 Results 89 3.4.1 Sternotomy pain 90 3.4.1 Analysis for neuropathic pain specifically 92 3.4.2 Leg pain 93 3.5 Discussion 95 3.5.1 Limitations 96 3.6 Conclusions 98 Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia 100 4.1 Introduction 102 4.2 Hypothesis 103 4.3 Methods 103 4.3.3 Chick analysis 114 4.4 Results 116 4.3.4 Measurement of outcomes 113 4.3.5 Statistical analysis 114 4.4 Results 116 4.4.4 Secondary outcomes 123 4.5.5 Locclusions 137	2.19 Summary	82
Chapter 3 Identifying the scale of the problem in our population and modelling risk factors - towards cohort development 83 3.1 Background and rationale 84 3.2 A tims of Investigation 86 3.3 Methods 86 3.3.1 Risk factors 87 3.3.2 Statistical analysis 87 3.3.2 Statistical analysis 89 3.4.1 Sternotomy pain 90 3.4.1 Sternotomy pain 90 3.4.1 Analysis for neuropathic pain specifically 92 3.4.3 QOL Assessments 94 3.5 Discussion 95 3.5.1 Limitations 96 3.6 Conclusions 98 Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia 100 4.1 Introduction 102 4.2 Hypothesis 103 4.3 Study design 104 4.3.3 Clinical management 112 4.3.4 Measurement of outcomes 113 4.3.4 Statistical analysis 114 4.4 Results 116 4.4.1 Missing data 116 4.4.2 Baseline characteristics 119 4.3.4 Secondary outcomes		
modeling risk factors - towards conort development833.1 Background and rationale.843.2 Aims of Investigation.863.3 Methods.863.3 Methods.863.3 Provide Statistical analysis.883.4 Results893.4.1 Sternotomy pain903.4.1 Sternotomy pain903.4.1 Lep pain913.4.2 Leg pain923.4.3 OL Assessments943.5 Discussion953.5.1 Limitations963.6 Conclusions98Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia1004.1 Introduction1024.2 Hypothesis1034.3 Study design1044.3.1 Study design1044.3.2 Renal failure algorithm1104.3.3 Statistical analysis1134.3.4 Measurement of outcomes1134.3.5 Statistical analysis1164.4.4 Results1164.4.4 Secondary outcomes1234.5 Discussion137Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 1385.1 Introduction1395.1.1 Hain thresholds1415.2.1.3 Measurements1475.2.1.3 Measurement of pressure pain thresholds (PPT)1505.2.2 Postoperative assessments1475.2.1.3 Measurement of pressure pain thresholds (PPT)1505.2.2 Postoperative assessments1495.2.1.3 Measurement of pressure pain thresholds (PPT)1505.2.1.4 Mechanical pain detecti	Chapter 3 Identifying the scale of the problem in our population and	00
3.1 Background and rationale 84 3.2 Aims of Investigation 86 3.3 Methods 86 3.3 Methods 86 3.3 Itsik factors 87 3.3 Zatinsical analysis 89 3.4 Results 89 3.4.1 Sternotomy pain 90 3.4.1 Analysis for neuropathic pain specifically 92 3.4.2 Leg pain 93 3.4.3 QU Assessments 94 3.5 Discussion 95 3.5.1 Limitations 96 3.6 Conclusions 98 Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia 100 4.1 Introduction 102 4.2 Hypothesis 103 4.3 Methods 104 4.3.3 Clinical management 112 4.3.4 Measurement of outcomes 113 4.3.5 Statistical analysis 114 4.4 Results 116 4.4.1 Missing data 116 4.4.2 Baseline characteristics 119 4.3 Statistical analysis 133 4.5 Discussion 133 4.5.1 Study limitations 135	modelling risk factors – towards conort development	83
3.2 Atms of investigation 86 3.3 Methods 86 3.3.1 Risk factors 87 3.3.2 Statistical analysis 88 3.4 Results 89 3.4.1 Sternotomy pain 90 3.4.1 Sternotomy pain 91 3.4.1 Sternotomy pain 92 3.4.2 Leg pain 92 3.4.3 QOL Assessments 94 3.5 Discussion 95 3.5.1 Limitations 96 3.6 Conclusions 98 Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia 100 4.1 Introduction 102 4.2 Hypothesis 103 4.3 Methods 104 4.3.1 Study design 104 4.3.2 Renal failure algorithm 110 4.3.3 Clinical management 112 4.3.4 Measurement of outcomes 113 4.3.5 Statistical analysis 114 4.4 Results 116 4.4.2 Baseline characteristics 119 4.4.3 Primary outcome 123 4.5 Discussion 137 4.5 Discussion 137 5.1 Introduction	3.1 Background and rationale	84
3.3 Methods 86 3.3.2 Statistical analysis 87 3.3.2 Statistical analysis 88 3.4 Results 89 3.4.1 Sternotomy pain 90 3.4.1 Sternotomy pain 92 3.4.2 Leg pain 92 3.4.3 Usernotomy pain 93 3.4.3 QOL Assessments 94 3.5 Discussion 95 3.5.1 Limitations 96 3.6 Conclusions 98 Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia 100 4.1 Introduction 102 4.2 Hypothesis 103 4.3 Methods 104 4.3.1 Study design 104 4.3.2 Renal failure algorithm 110 4.3.3 Clinical management 112 4.3.4 Measurement of outcomes 113 4.3.5 Statistical analysis 114 4.4 Results 116 4.4.1 Missing data 116 4.4.2 Baseline characteristics 119 4.4.3 Primary outcome 120 4.4.4 Resourds 135 4.5.1 Study limitations 135 5.1.1	3.2 Aims of investigation	86
3.3.1 Risk factors 84 3.4 Results 89 3.4.1 Sternotomy pain 90 3.4.1 Analysis for neuropathic pain specifically 92 3.4.2 Leg pain 93 3.4.3 QOL Assessments 94 3.5 Discussion 95 3.5.1 Limitations 96 3.6 Conclusions 98 Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia 100 4.1 Introduction 102 4.2 Hypothesis 103 4.3.1 Study design 104 4.3.2 Renal failure algorithm 110 4.3.3 Clinical management 112 4.3.4 Measurement of outcomes 113 4.3.5 Statistical analysis 116 4.4.1 Missing data 116 4.4.2 Baseline characteristics 119 4.4.3 Primary outcome 123 4.5 Discussion 131 4.5.1 Study limitations 137 Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 138 5.1.1 Pain thresholds 141 5.2.1.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds 144 5.2.1.2 Methods 147	3.3 Methods	80
3.3.2 Statistical analysis 88 3.4 Results 89 3.4.1 Sternotomy pain 90 3.4.1 Analysis for neuropathic pain specifically 92 3.4.2 Leg pain 93 3.4.3 QOL Assessments 94 3.5 Discussion 95 3.5.1 Limitations 96 3.6 Conclusions 98 Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia 100 4.1 Introduction 102 4.2 Hypothesis 103 4.3 Methods 104 4.3.1 Study design 104 4.3.2 Renal failure algorithm 110 4.3.3 Clinical management 112 4.3.4 Measurement of outcomes 113 4.3.5 Statistical analysis 114 4.4 Results 116 4.4.1 Missing data 116 4.4.2 Baseline characteristics 119 4.4.3 Primary outcome 120 4.4.4 Secondary outcomes 123 4.5 Discussion 131 4.5.1 Study limitations 135 4.5.2 Conclusions 137 Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of peri	3.3.1 KISK factors	
3.4.1 Kernotomy pain 89 3.4.1 Sternotomy pain 90 3.4.1 Analysis for neuropathic pain specifically 92 3.4.2 Leg pain 93 3.4.3 QOL Assessments 94 3.5 Discussion 95 3.5.1 Limitations 96 3.6 Conclusions 98 Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia 100 4.1 Introduction 102 4.2 Hypothesis 103 4.3 Methods 104 4.3.1 Study design 104 4.3.2 Renal failure algorithm 110 4.3.3 Clinical management 112 4.3.4 Measurement of outcomes 113 4.3.5 Statistical analysis 114 4.4 Results 116 4.4.1 Missing data 116 4.4.2 Baseline characteristics 119 4.4.3 Primary outcome 120 4.4.4 Secondary outcomes 123 4.5 Discussion 131 4.5.1 Study limitations 135 5.1.1 Pain thresholds 141 5.2 Conclusions 137 Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of p	3.3.2 Statistical analysis	
3.4.1 Sternotomy pain 90 3.4.1 Analysis for neuropathic pain specifically 92 3.4.2 Leg pain 93 3.4.3 QOL Assessments 94 3.5 Discussion 95 3.5.1 Limitations 96 3.6 Conclusions 98 Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia 100 4.1 Introduction 102 4.2 Hypothesis 103 4.3 Methods 104 4.3.1 Study design 104 4.3.2 Renal failure algorithm 110 4.3.3 Clinical management 112 4.3.4 Measurement of outcomes 113 4.3.5 Statistical analysis 114 4.4 Results 116 4.4.1 Missing data 116 4.4.2 Baseline characteristics 119 4.4.3 Secondary outcomes 120 4.4.4 Secondary outcomes 120 4.4.4 Secondary outcomes 131 4.5.1 Study limitations 135 4.5.2 Conclusions 137 7 5.2.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds (PPT) 150 5.1.2 Hyperalgesia and Central Sensitisation <	3.4 Results	89
3.4.1 Langysis for neuropatitic pair specificaty 92 3.4.3 QOL Assessments 93 3.5 Discussion 95 3.5.1 Limitations 96 3.6 Conclusions 98 Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia 100 4.1 Introduction 102 4.2 Hypothesis 103 4.3 Methods 104 4.3.1 Study design 104 4.3.2 Renal failure algorithm 110 4.3.3 Clinical management 112 4.3.4 Measurement of outcomes 113 4.3.5 Statistical analysis 116 4.4.1 Missing data 116 4.4.2 Baseline characteristics 119 4.4.3 Primary outcome 123 4.5 Discussion 131 4.5.1 Study limitations 135 4.5.2 Conclusions 137 7 5.2.1 Baseline measurements 147 5.2.2 Ordension 147 5.2.1 Meanical pain detection thresholds (PPT) 150 5.2.2 Postoperative assessments 149 5.2.1.3 Measurement of pressure pain thresholds (PPT) 150 5.2.2 Statistical analysis <td>3.4.1 Sternotomy pain</td> <td></td>	3.4.1 Sternotomy pain	
3.4.2 Leg pain 93 3.5.1 Limitations 94 3.5 Discussion 95 3.5.1 Limitations 96 3.6 Conclusions 98 Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia 100 4.1 Introduction 102 4.2 Hypothesis 103 4.3 Methods 104 4.3.1 Study design 104 4.3.2 Renal failure algorithm 110 4.3.3 Clinical management 112 4.3.4 Measurement of outcomes 113 4.3.5 Statistical analysis 114 4.4 Results 116 4.4.2 Baseline characteristics 119 4.4.3 Primary outcome 120 4.4.4 Secondary outcomes 123 4.5.1 Study limitations 135 4.5.2 Conclusions 137 Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 138 5.1 Introduction 139 5.1.1 Pain thresholds 141 5.2 Methods 147 5.2.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds (PPT) 150 5.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST 151	3.4.1.1 Analysis for neuropathic pain specifically	
3.4.3 QUL Assessments943.5 Discussion953.5.1 Limitations963.6 Conclusions98Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia1004.1 Introduction1024.2 Hypothesis1034.3 Methods1044.3.1 Study design1044.3.2 Renal failure algorithm1104.3.3 Clinical management1124.3.4 Measurement of outcomes1134.3.5 Statistical analysis1144.4 Results1164.4.1 Missing data1164.4.2 Baseline characteristics1194.4.3 Primary outcome1204.4.4 Secondary outcomes1234.5 Discussion1314.5.1 Study limitations1354.5.2 Conclusions137Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 1385.1 Introduction1395.1.1 Pain thresholds1415.2.1.2 Methods1475.2.1.3 Measurements1475.2.1.3 Measurements1475.2.1.3 Measurements1495.2.1.2 Central sensitisation assessments1495.2.1.3 Measurements1495.2.1.3 Measurement of pressure pain thresholds (PPT)1505.2.4 Discussion1575.4.1 Limitations1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusions1515.5.3 Point analysis152 <td>3.4.2 Leg pall</td> <td></td>	3.4.2 Leg pall	
3.5.1 Limitations 96 3.6 Conclusions 98 Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia 100 4.1 Introduction 102 4.2 Hypothesis 103 4.3 Methods 104 4.3.1 Study design 104 4.3.2 Renal failure algorithm 110 4.3.3 Clinical management 112 4.3.4 Measurement of outcomes 113 4.3.5 Statistical analysis 114 4.4 Results 116 4.4.1 Missing data 116 4.4.2 Baseline characteristics 119 4.4.3 Primary outcome 123 4.5 Discussion 131 4.5.1 Study limitations 135 4.5.2 Conclusions 137 Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 138 5.1 Introduction 5.1.1 Pain thresholds 141 5.1.2 Hyperalgesia and Central Sensitisation 144 5.2.2 Conclusions 147 5.2.1.3 Measurements 147 5.2.1.3 Measurements 149 5.2.1.3 Measurements 149 5.2.1.3 Measurements 152	2 E Disquesion	
3.5.1 Limitations963.6 Conclusions98Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia1004.1 Introduction1024.2 Hypothesis1034.3 Methods1044.3.1 Study design1044.3.2 Renal failure algorithm1104.3.3 Clinical management1124.3.4 Measurement of outcomes1134.3.5 Statistical analysis1144.4 Results1164.4.1 Missing data1164.4.2 Baseline characteristics1194.4.3 Primary outcome1204.4.4 Secondary outcomes1234.5 Discussion1314.5.1 Study limitations1354.5.2 Conclusions137Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 1385.1 Introduction1395.1.1 Pain thresholds1445.2.2 Methods1475.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds1485.2.2.1.3 Measurement of perssure pain thresholds (PPT)1505.2.3 Statistical analysis1525.4 Discussion1575.4.1 Limitations1575.4.2 Conclusions1575.4.1 Limitations1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusions150	2.5.1 Limitations	93
5.6 Conclusions96Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia1004.1 Introduction1024.2 Hypothesis1034.3 Methods1044.3.1 Study design1044.3.2 Renal failure algorithm1104.3.3 Clinical management1124.3.4 Measurement of outcomes1134.3.5 Statistical analysis1144.4 Results1164.4.1 Missing data1164.4.2 Baseline characteristics1194.4.3 Primary outcome1234.5 Discussion1314.5.1 Study limitations1354.5.2 Conclusions137Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 1385.1 Introduction1395.1.1 Pain thresholds1475.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds1485.2.2 Postoperative assessments1495.2.3 Statistical analysis1525.3 Results1525.4 Discussion1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusion1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusions160	3.5.1 LIMITATIONS	
Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia1004.1 Introduction1024.2 Hypothesis1034.3 Methods1044.3.1 Study design1044.3.2 Renal failure algorithm1104.3.3 Clinical management1124.3.4 Measurement of outcomes1134.3.5 Statistical analysis1144.4 Results1164.4.1 Missing data1164.4.2 Baseline characteristics1194.4.3 Primary outcome1204.4.4 Secondary outcomes:1234.5 Discussion1314.5.1 Study limitations1354.5.2 Conclusions137Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 1385.1 Introduction1395.1.1 Pain thresholds1475.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1.3 Measurement of persure pain thresholds1485.2.2 Postoperative assessments1495.2.3 Statistical analysis1525.4 Discussion1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusion assessment with QST1515.2.3 Statistical analysis1525.4 Discussion1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusions1505.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusions1595.4.2 Conclusions160	3.6 Conclusions	98
4.1 Introduction 102 4.2 Hypothesis 103 4.3 Methods 104 4.3.1 Study design 104 4.3.2 Renal failure algorithm 110 4.3.2 Renal failure algorithm 110 4.3.3 Clinical management 112 4.3.4 Measurement of outcomes 113 4.3.5 Statistical analysis 114 4.4 Results 116 4.4.1 Missing data 116 4.4.2 Baseline characteristics 119 4.4.3 Primary outcome 120 4.4.4 Secondary outcomes: 123 4.5 Discussion 131 4.5.1 Study limitations 135 4.5.2 Conclusions 137 Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 138 5.1 Introduction 139 5.1.1 Pain thresholds 141 5.2 Methods 147 5.2.1 Baseline measurements 147 5.2.1 Baseline measurements 147 5.2.2 Postoperative assessments 149 5.2.3 Statistical analysis 151 5.2.3 Statistical analysis 152 5.3 Results	Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia	100
4.2 Hypothesis 103 4.3 Methods. 104 4.3.1 Study design 104 4.3.2 Renal failure algorithm 110 4.3.3 Clinical management 112 4.3.4 Measurement of outcomes 113 4.3.5 Statistical analysis 114 4.4 Results 116 4.4.1 Missing data 116 4.4.2 Baseline characteristics 119 4.4.3 Primary outcome 120 4.4.4 Secondary outcomes: 123 4.5 Discussion 131 4.5.1 Study limitations 135 4.5.2 Conclusions 137 Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 138 5.1 Introduction 139 5.1.1 Pain thresholds 141 5.2.2 Methods 147 5.2.1 Baseline measurements 147 5.2.1 Baseline measurements 147 5.2.2 Postoperative assessments 148 5.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST 151 5.2.3 Statistical analysis 152 5.3 Results 152 5.4.1 Limitations 159 5.4.2 Conclusions	4.1 Introduction	102
4.3 Methods	4.2 Hypothesis	103
4.3.1 Study design 104 4.3.2 Renal failure algorithm 110 4.3.3 Clinical management 112 4.3.4 Measurement of outcomes 113 4.3.5 Statistical analysis 114 4.4 Results 116 4.4.1 Missing data 116 4.4.2 Baseline characteristics 119 4.4.3 Primary outcome 120 4.4.4 Secondary outcomes 123 4.5 Discussion 131 4.5.1 Study limitations 135 4.5.2 Conclusions 137 Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 138 5.1 Introduction 139 5.1.1 Pain thresholds 141 5.2.2 Methods 147 5.2.1 Baseline measurements 147 5.2.1 Baseline measurements 147 5.2.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds 148 5.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST 151 5.2.3 Statistical analysis 152 5.3 Results 152 5.4 Discussion 157 5.4.1 Limitations 159 5.4.2 Conclusions 159 <	4.3 Methods	104
4.3.2 Renal failure algorithm1104.3.3 Clinical management1124.3.4 Measurement of outcomes1134.3.5 Statistical analysis1144.4 Results1164.4.1 Missing data1164.4.2 Baseline characteristics1194.4.3 Primary outcome1204.4.4 Secondary outcomes1234.5 Discussion1314.5.1 Study limitations1354.5.2 Conclusions137Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 1385.1 Introduction1395.1.1 Pain thresholds1415.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds1475.2.1.2 Central sensitisation assessments1495.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST1515.2.3 Results1525.4 Discussion1575.4.1 Limitations1595.4.2 Conclusions159	4.3.1 Study design	104
4.3.3 Clinical management1124.3.4 Measurement of outcomes1134.3.5 Statistical analysis1144.4 Mesults1164.4.1 Missing data1164.4.2 Baseline characteristics1194.4.3 Primary outcome1204.4.4 Secondary outcomes1234.5 Discussion1314.5.1 Study limitations1354.5.2 Conclusions137Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 1385.1 Introduction1395.1.1 Pain thresholds1415.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1.3 Measurement of pressure pain thresholds (PPT)1505.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST1515.2.3 Statistical analysis1525.4 Discussion1575.4.1 Limitations1595.4.2 Conclusions159	4.3.2 Renal failure algorithm	110
4.3.4 Measurement of outcomes1134.3.5 Statistical analysis1144.4 Results1164.4.1 Missing data1164.4.2 Baseline characteristics1194.4.3 Primary outcome1204.4.4 Secondary outcomes:1234.5 Discussion1314.5.1 Study limitations1354.5.2 Conclusions137Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 1385.1 Introduction1395.1.1 Pain thresholds1415.1.2 Hyperalgesia and Central Sensitisation1445.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1.3 Measurement of pressure pain thresholds (PPT)1505.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST1515.2.3 Statistical analysis1525.4 Discussion1575.4.1 Limitations1595.4.2 Conclusions159	4.3.3 Clinical management	112
4.3.5 Statistical analysis114 4.4 Results 1164.4.1 Missing data1164.4.2 Baseline characteristics1194.4.3 Primary outcome1204.4.4 Secondary outcomes:123 4.5 Discussion 1314.5.1 Study limitations1354.5.2 Conclusions137Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 1385.1 Introduction1395.1.1 Pain thresholds1415.1.2 Hyperalgesia and Central Sensitisation1445.2 Methods1475.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds1485.2.2 Postoperative assessments1495.2.2 Statistical analysis1525.3 Results1525.4 Discussion1595.4.1 Limitations1595.4.2 Conclusions160	4.3.4 Measurement of outcomes	113
4.4 Results1164.4.1 Missing data1164.4.2 Baseline characteristics1194.4.3 Primary outcome1204.4.4 Secondary outcomes:1234.5 Discussion1314.5.1 Study limitations1354.5.2 Conclusions137Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 1385.1 Introduction1395.1.1 Pain thresholds1415.1.2 Hyperalgesia and Central Sensitisation1445.2 Methods1475.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1.2 Central sensitisation assessments1495.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST1515.2.3 Statistical analysis1525.4 Discussion1595.4.1 Limitations1595.4.2 Conclusions160	4.3.5 Statistical analysis	114
4.4.1 Missing data	4.4 Results	116
4.4.2 Baseline characteristics1194.4.3 Primary outcome1204.4.4 Secondary outcomes:123 4.5 Discussion 1314.5.1 Study limitations1354.5.2 Conclusions137Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 1385.1 Introduction1395.1.1 Pain thresholds1415.1.2 Hyperalgesia and Central Sensitisation1445.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds1485.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST1515.2.3 Statistical analysis1525.4 Discussion1595.4.1 Limitations1595.4.2 Conclusions160	4.4.1 Missing data	116
4.4.3 Primary outcome	4.4.2 Baseline characteristics	119
4.4.4 Secondary outcomes:123 4.5 Discussion131 4.5.1 Study limitations1354.5.2 Conclusions137 Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 1385.1 Introduction 1395.1.1 Pain thresholds1415.1.2 Hyperalgesia and Central Sensitisation144 5.2 Methods 1475.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds1485.2.2 Postoperative assessments1495.2.3 Statistical analysis152 5.3 Results 152 5.4 Discussion 1595.4.2 Conclusions160	4.4.3 Primary outcome	120
4.5 Discussion1314.5.1 Study limitations1354.5.2 Conclusions137Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 1385.1 Introduction1395.1.1 Pain thresholds1415.1.2 Hyperalgesia and Central Sensitisation1445.2 Methods1475.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds1485.2.1.2 Central sensitisation assessments1495.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST1515.2.3 Statistical analysis1525.4 Discussion1575.4.1 Limitations1595.4.2 Conclusions160	4.4.4 Secondary outcomes:	123
4.5.1 Study limitations1354.5.2 Conclusions137Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 1385.1 Introduction1395.1.1 Pain thresholds1415.1.2 Hyperalgesia and Central Sensitisation1445.2 Methods1475.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds1485.2.1.2 Central sensitisation assessments1495.2.1.3 Measurement of pressure pain thresholds (PPT)1505.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST1515.2.3 Statistical analysis1525.4 Discussion1595.4.1 Limitations1595.4.2 Conclusions160	4.5 Discussion	131
4.5.2 Conclusions	4.5.1 Study limitations	135
Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways 1385.1 Introduction1395.1.1 Pain thresholds1415.1.2 Hyperalgesia and Central Sensitisation1445.2 Methods1475.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds1485.2.1.2 Central sensitisation assessments1495.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST1515.2.3 Statistical analysis1525.4 Discussion1575.4.1 Limitations1595.4.2 Conclusions160	4.5.2 Conclusions	137
5.1 Introduction1395.1.1 Pain thresholds1415.1.2 Hyperalgesia and Central Sensitisation1445.2 Methods1475.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds1485.2.1.2 Central sensitisation assessments1495.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST1515.2.3 Statistical analysis1525.4 Discussion1575.4.1 Limitations1595.4.2 Conclusions160	Chapter 5 Augustitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathway	vc 138
5.1.1 Pain thresholds1375.1.1 Pain thresholds1415.1.2 Hyperalgesia and Central Sensitisation1445.2 Methods1475.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds1485.2.1.2 Central sensitisation assessments1495.2.1.3 Measurement of pressure pain thresholds (PPT)1505.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST1515.2.3 Statistical analysis1525.3 Results1525.4 Discussion1575.4.1 Limitations1595.4.2 Conclusions160	5.1 Introduction	130
5.1.1 Function construction1415.1.2 Hyperalgesia and Central Sensitisation1445.2 Methods1475.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds1485.2.1.2 Central sensitisation assessments1495.2.1.3 Measurement of pressure pain thresholds (PPT)1505.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST1515.2.3 Statistical analysis1525.3 Results1525.4 Discussion1575.4.1 Limitations1595.4.2 Conclusions160	5.1 1 Pain thresholds	141
5.1.2 Hyperalgesia and central sensitisation1475.2 Methods1475.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds1485.2.1.2 Central sensitisation assessments1495.2.1.3 Measurement of pressure pain thresholds (PPT)1505.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST5.3 Results1525.3 Results1525.4 Discussion1595.4.1 Limitations160	5.1.2 Hyperalgesia and Central Sensitization	144
5.2.1 Baseline measurements1475.2.1 Baseline measurements1485.2.1.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds1485.2.1.2 Central sensitisation assessments1495.2.1.3 Measurement of pressure pain thresholds (PPT)1505.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST1515.2.3 Statistical analysis1525.3 Results1525.4 Discussion1575.4.1 Limitations1595.4.2 Conclusions160	5 2 Methods	147
5.2.1 Discussion1175.2.1.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds1485.2.1.2 Central sensitisation assessments1495.2.1.3 Measurement of pressure pain thresholds (PPT)1505.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST1515.2.3 Statistical analysis1525.3 Results1525.4 Discussion1575.4.1 Limitations1595.4.2 Conclusions160	5.2.1 Baseline measurements	147
5.2.1.2 Central sensitisation assessments1495.2.1.3 Measurement of pressure pain thresholds (PPT)1505.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST1515.2.3 Statistical analysis152 5.3 Results1525.4 Discussion157 5.4.1 Limitations1595.4.2 Conclusions160	5.2.1 Describe measurements immunities for the sholds	148
5.2.1.3 Measurement of pressure pain thresholds (PPT) 150 5.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST 151 5.2.3 Statistical analysis 152 5.3 Results 152 5.4 Discussion 157 5.4.1 Limitations 159 5.4.2 Conclusions 160	5.2.1.2 Central sensitisation assessments	
5.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST 151 5.2.3 Statistical analysis 152 5.3 Results 152 5.4 Discussion 157 5.4.1 Limitations 159 5.4.2 Conclusions 160	5.2.1.3 Measurement of pressure pain thresholds (PPT)	150
5.2.3 Statistical analysis. 152 5.3 Results 152 5.4 Discussion 157 5.4.1 Limitations 159 5.4.2 Conclusions 160	5.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST	151
5.3 Results 152 5.4 Discussion 157 5.4.1 Limitations 159 5.4.2 Conclusions 160	5.2.3 Statistical analysis	152
5.4 Discussion	5.3 Results	152
5.4.1 Limitations	5.4 Discussion	157
5.4.2 Conclusions160	5.4.1 Limitations	159
	5.4.2 Conclusions	160

Chapter 6 Making Predictions - Towards the identification of individ	luals at
risk of developing PPP	161
6.1 Introduction	162
6.1.1 QST as a means to phenotyping high risk patients	
6.1.1.1 Conditioned Pain Modulation	165
6.1.1.2 Temporal summation	
6.1.2 Psychological vulnerability and resilience as a predictors of risk	168
6.1.3 Patient and surgical risk factors for PPP	
6.2 Methods	170
6.2.1 Perioperative QST changes	170
6.2.2 Conditioned Pain Modulation (CPM)	171
6.2.3 Psychology	173
6.2.4 Patient demographics and features of surgery	174
6.3 Results and Discussion	
6.3.1 Perioperative OST changes	
6.3.1.1 Baseline TS measurements	
6.3.1.2 Changes in TS measurement	
6.3.1.3 Measures of zone of hyperalgesia	
6.3.2 Combined analysis of risk factors unrelated to treatment allocation	
6.3.3 Treatment effect analysis	
6.3.4 Is the treatment able to protect vulnerable phenotypes?	
6.3.5 Is OST able to predict drug efficacy?	
6.4 Conclusions	
6 4 1 Limitations	186
6.4.1.1 OST limitations	
6.4.1.2 Psychology testing and its limitations	
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work	
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview	
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview 7.2 Summaries of individual chapters	
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview 7.2 Summaries of individual chapters 7.2.1 Study one (Chapter 3)	189 190 191 191
 Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview 7.2 Summaries of individual chapters 7.2.1 Study one (Chapter 3) 7.2.2 Study two (Chapter 4.) 7.2.3 Study three (Chapter 5.) 	189 190 191 191 191
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview 7.2 Summaries of individual chapters 7.2.1 Study one (Chapter 3) 7.2.2 Study two (Chapter 4.) 7.2.3 Study three (Chapter 5.) 7.2.4 Study for a (Chapter 5.)	189 190 191 191 191 192
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview 7.2 Summaries of individual chapters 7.2.1 Study one (Chapter 3) 7.2.2 Study two (Chapter 4.) 7.2.3 Study three (Chapter 5.) 7.2.4 Study four (Chapter 6.)	189 190 191 191 191 192 192
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview 7.2 Summaries of individual chapters 7.2.1 Study one (Chapter 3) 7.2.2 Study two (Chapter 4.) 7.2.3 Study three (Chapter 5.) 7.2.4 Study four (Chapter 6.) 7.3 Strengths and weaknesses	189 190 191 191 191 192 192 193
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview 7.2 Summaries of individual chapters 7.2.1 Study one (Chapter 3) 7.2.2 Study two (Chapter 4.) 7.2.3 Study three (Chapter 5.) 7.2.4 Study four (Chapter 6.) 7.3 Strengths and weaknesses 7.4 Potential for impact	189 190 191 191 192 192 193 195
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview 7.2 Summaries of individual chapters 7.2.1 Study one (Chapter 3) 7.2.2 Study two (Chapter 4.) 7.2.3 Study three (Chapter 5.) 7.2.4 Study four (Chapter 6.) 7.3 Strengths and weaknesses 7.4 Potential for impact 7.5 Future work.	
 Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work. 7.1 Overview 7.2 Summaries of individual chapters	
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview 7.2 Summaries of individual chapters 7.2.1 Study one (Chapter 3) 7.2.2 Study two (Chapter 4.) 7.2.3 Study three (Chapter 5.) 7.2.4 Study four (Chapter 6.) 7.3 Strengths and weaknesses 7.4 Potential for impact 7.5 Future work 7.5.1 Breast surgery 7.5.2 Thoracic surgery	
 Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work	
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview 7.2 Summaries of individual chapters 7.2.1 Study one (Chapter 3) 7.2.2 Study two (Chapter 4.) 7.2.3 Study three (Chapter 5.) 7.2.4 Study four (Chapter 6.) 7.3 Strengths and weaknesses 7.4 Potential for impact 7.5 Future work 7.5.1 Breast surgery 7.5.2 Thoracic surgery 7.6 Concluding remarks Chapter 8 References	
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview 7.2 Summaries of individual chapters 7.2.1 Study one (Chapter 3) 7.2.2 Study two (Chapter 4.) 7.2.3 Study three (Chapter 5.) 7.2.4 Study four (Chapter 6.) 7.3 Strengths and weaknesses 7.4 Potential for impact 7.5 Future work 7.5.1 Breast surgery 7.5.2 Thoracic surgery 7.6 Concluding remarks Chapter 8 References	
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview 7.2 Summaries of individual chapters 7.2.1 Study one (Chapter 3) 7.2.2 Study two (Chapter 4.) 7.2.3 Study three (Chapter 5.) 7.2.4 Study four (Chapter 6.) 7.3 Strengths and weaknesses 7.4 Potential for impact 7.5 Future work 7.5.1 Breast surgery 7.5.2 Thoracic surgery 7.6 Concluding remarks Chapter 8 References Chapter 9 Appendices	
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview 7.2 Summaries of individual chapters 7.2.1 Study one (Chapter 3) 7.2.2 Study two (Chapter 4.) 7.2.3 Study three (Chapter 5.) 7.2.4 Study four (Chapter 6.) 7.3 Strengths and weaknesses 7.4 Potential for impact 7.5 Future work 7.5.1 Breast surgery 7.5.2 Thoracic surgery 7.6 Concluding remarks Chapter 8 References Chapter 9 Appendices Appendix One. Quality of life assessment: EQ-5D Appendix Two. State Anxiety Inventory	189 190 191 191 191 192 192 193 195 197 197 198 199 200 211 212 214
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview 7.2 Summaries of individual chapters 7.2.1 Study one (Chapter 3) 7.2.2 Study two (Chapter 4.) 7.2.3 Study three (Chapter 5.) 7.2.4 Study four (Chapter 6.) 7.3 Strengths and weaknesses 7.4 Potential for impact 7.5 Future work 7.5.1 Breast surgery 7.5.2 Thoracic surgery 7.5.2 Thoracic surgery 7.6 Concluding remarks Chapter 8 References Chapter 9 Appendices Appendix One. Quality of life assessment: EQ-5D Appendix Two. State Anxiety Inventory	189 190 191 191 191 192 192 193 193 195 197 198 199 200 211 212 214 215
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview 7.2 Summaries of individual chapters 7.2.1 Study one (Chapter 3) 7.2.2 Study two (Chapter 4.) 7.2.3 Study three (Chapter 5.) 7.2.4 Study four (Chapter 6.) 7.3 Strengths and weaknesses 7.3 Strengths and weaknesses 7.4 Potential for impact 7.5 Future work 7.5.1 Breast surgery 7.5.2 Thoracic surgery 7.5.2 Thoracic surgery 7.6 Concluding remarks Chapter 8 References Chapter 9 Appendices Appendix One. Quality of life assessment: EQ-5D Appendix Two. State Anxiety Inventory Appendix Three. Pain Catastrophising Scale	
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview 7.2 Summaries of individual chapters 7.2.1 Study one (Chapter 3) 7.2.2 Study two (Chapter 4.) 7.2.3 Study three (Chapter 5.) 7.2.4 Study four (Chapter 6.) 7.3 Strengths and weaknesses 7.3 Strengths and weaknesses 7.4 Potential for impact 7.5 Future work 7.5.1 Breast surgery 7.5.2 Thoracic surgery 7.6 Concluding remarks Chapter 8 References Chapter 9 Appendices Appendix One. Quality of life assessment: EQ-5D Appendix Two. State Anxiety Inventory Appendix Three. Pain Catastrophising Scale Appendix Four. S-LANSS assessment tool for neuropathic pain Appendix Five Case Report Form	189 190 191 191 191 192 192 192 193 195 197 197 197 198 199 200 211 212 214 215 217 218
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview	189 190 191 191 191 192 192 192 192 192 193 195 197 197 198 198 198 200 211 212 214 215 217 218 218 218
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview	
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work 7.1 Overview	189 190 191 191 191 192 192 192 193 193 195 197 197 198 199 200 211 212 214 215 217 218 210
Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work	

List of Tables

Table 2.1 Procedure specific prevalence, overall and for severe pain, as a	
percentage of total patients undergoing surgery	30
Table 3.1 Logistic regression analysis for the risk of developing PPP	91
Table 3.2 Linear regression analysis for EQ-5D quality of life scores	94
Table 4.1 Baseline characteristics of patients as per randomisation group	120
Table 4.2 Primary and secondary outcomes	129
Table 5.1 Baseline QST measurements	153
Table 5.2 QST changes dependent on treatment arm	156
Table 6.1 Logistic regression analysis of the predictive power of perioperat	ive
QST changes at the surgical site	175
Table 6.2 Logistic regression analysis of the predictive power of perioperat	ive
changes at a remote site	176
Table 6.3 Logistic regression analysis of the predictive power of new TS	177
Table 6.4 Predictive factors across all treatment arms	178
Table 6.5 Predictive factors for control arm only	179
Table 6.6 Potential predictors in patients receiving active drug	182

List of Figures

Figure 2.1 Procedure specific prevalence for PPP depending on sample size	33
Figure 3.1 The risk of surgical incision	84
Figure 4.1Bust of Aristotle; Free Will and Antiquity	.101
Figure 4.2 CONSORT diagram of patient flow through the RCT	.118
Figure 4.3 Primary outcomes	.121
Figure 4.4 Secondary outcomes of recovery, as per randomisation group	.130
Figure 5.1 Descarte and the History of Pain Theory	.140
Figure 5.2 Hierarchy of pain processing leading to the pain experience	.143
Figure 6.1 Nils Bohr; Nobel Laureate in Physics	.162
Figure 6.2 Hippocrates; Roman portrait bust	.165
Figure 6.3 Pressure algometer (Somedic AB, Stockholm, Sweden)	.171
Figure 6.4 Ischaemic arm pain challenge	.173
Figure 6.5 Cardiopulmonary exercise testing before surgery	.183
Figure 7.1 Julius Caesar	.190

List of Abbreviations

%	Percentage
AMPA	α -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4-isoxazolepropionic acid receptor
ASA	American Society of Anesthesiologists
В	Logistic regression derived coefficient
BD	Twice daily
CABG	Coronary Artery Bypass Grafting
CI	Confidence Interval
CNS	Central Nervous System
CPB	Cardio-Pulmonary Bypass
СРМ	Conditioned Pain Modulation
CPEX	Cardiopulmonary exercise testing
CS	Central Sensitisation
DFNS	German Research Network on Neuropathic Pain
DNIC	Diffuse Noxious Inhibitory Control
EACTA	European Association of Cardiothoracic Anaesthesiologists
eGFR	estimated Glomerular Filtration Rate
EQ-5D	EuroQol score with 5 Dimensions
IASP	International Association for the Study of Pain
IBM	International Business Machines
ICU	Intensive Care Unit
IMP	Investigational Medicinal Product
ITT	Intention to Treat
КРа	Kilo Pascal
LIMA	Left Internal Mammary Artery
LOS	Length of Stay
MHRA	Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency
NIH	Nociception Induced Hyperalgesia
NMDA	N-methyl- D- aspartate receptor
NNH	Number Needed to Harm
NNT	Number Needed to Treat
NRS	Numerical Rating Scale
OIH	Opioid Induced Hyperalgesia
OR	Odds ratio
Р	Pregabalin (arm of clinical trial)
PAG	Periaqueductal grey
PAN	Primary Afferent Neuron
PCA	Patient Controlled Analgesia
PCS	Pain Catastrophising Scale
РК	Pregabalin and ketamine combined (arm of clinical trial)
PNS	Peripheral nervous System
PPP	Persistent Postsurgical Pain
PPT	Pressure Pain Threshold

PVB	Paravertebral block		
QST	Quantitative Sensory Testing		
RA	Regional Anaesthesia		
RCT	Randomised Controlled Trial		
REC	Research Ethics Committee		
RVM	Rostral Ventromedial Medulla		
S-LANSS	Self report Leeds Assessment of Neuropathic Symptoms and Signs		
SD	Standard Deviation		
SAP	Statistical Analysis Plan		
SPSS	Statistical Package for the Social Sciences		
SUSAR	Suspected Unexpected Serious Adverse Reaction		
TEA	Thoracic Epidural Analgesia		
TKR	Total Knee Replacement		
TPT	Tactile Pain Threshold		
TRPV	Transient Receptor Potential channel for Vanilloid		
TS	Temporal Summation		
UC	Usual Care (arm of clinical trial)		
UK	United Kingdom		
VAS	Visual Analogue Scale		
VATS	Video Assisted Thoracoscopic Surgery		
VFH	Von Frey Hair		
WDR	Wide Dynamic Range		
WUR	Wind Up Ratio		

Chapter 1 Introduction

1.1 Overview and opening remarks

Pain after surgery is common and expected. Patients may undergo surgery to treat pre-existing pain or present pain-free to the hospital, and experience it postoperatively. In both cases, pain pathways are activated leading to acute pain. Patients expect this discomfort or pain to be short lasting (1). The management of acute pain is important, not only for comfort during recovery, but also to facilitate early rehabilitation (2, 3).

In the majority of cases, acute postsurgical pain is treated well and does not return. In some cases this recovery is not seen and pain persists beyond the expected duration of tissue healing. This duration to allow a diagnosis of persistence of pain is not clear in the literature, and can vary from two to three months, or even to six months and beyond.

Persistent pain could represent a worse tissue injury at the time of surgery leading to difficulty in managing pain in the immediate postoperative period and with changes persisting beyond the expected duration of tissue healing. Historically, this has been attributed to surgical technique and inadvertent intraoperative nerve damage but evidence is gathering that nerve-sparing technique may not make a significant difference to long-term pain outcomes (4).

18

The evidence suggests a smaller incision and less invasive techniques may improve analgesia in the recovery period. However the translation of this improved analgesia into lower prevalence of persistent postsurgical pain (PPP) is only seen in some procedures and certainly not all types of surgery (5, 6).

Patient related factors are also important. Age plays a significant role in the risk of developing PPP (7), whereas other factors such as gender and patient psychology are less clear, in terms of their contribution to the risk of developing persistent pain. Acute pain following surgery is the most consistent predictor of subsequent PPP (8)

Past experiences of pain may predispose an individual to PPP. The pain experience is shaped by the effects of pre-existing pain - from local disease or other remote sites - as well as psychological attitude to the potential threat of new injury (9). These factors may explain the link between acute and chronic pain, with some of the same risk factors potentially predisposing to both (10).

In this thesis, I will explore the transition from acute to chronic pain state using the PPP model, and specifically sternotomy (for cardiac surgery.) In addition to studying the mechanisms of transition, I will aim to intervene in this process, in the form of an efficacy study of analgesics to prevent this transition.

1.2 Cardiac surgery: the ideal surgical model?

Cardiac surgery today is common in the UK with over 30000 sternotomy cases carried out per year. Effective analgesia in the recovery from cardiac surgery is particularly important to prevent cardiovascular responses of tachycardia and hypertension as well as to ensure optimal respiratory mechanics. Analgesia facilitating recovery of lung function minimises pulmonary hypertension and resulting ventricular dysfunction secondary to heart-lung interaction, as well as ventricular interdependence (11).

Pain relief techniques following sternotomy vary from intravenous infusions, to nurse-led regular administration, to patient controlled analgesia (PCA) devices delivering opioids- typically morphine- on patient request. There is however considerable evidence that inadequate analgesia remains a problem (3). There is also good evidence that typically between a third and over half of all patients undergoing first-time cardiac surgery develop PPP (12) although this may be as high as 88%(13).

However, compared to other examples of major surgery cited in this chapter, PPP following cardiac surgery remains understudied. Most studies are retrospective, whereas prospective studies tend to include small numbers of patients and examine certain aspects of the transition to persistent pain, rather than a comprehensive assessment of the whole process. This is likely a result of

20

the high-risk nature of patients undergoing surgery and relative reluctance to include them in detailed clinical studies.

1.3 Study structure and rationale

Persistent postsurgical pain is a common problem but yet is severely lacking in evidence for its prediction as well as prevention (12, 14).

Previous study of PPP has tended to involve either identification of risk factors or effectiveness studies of various preventive analgesic regimens. Even in the study of potential risk factors, very few investigations have prospectively assessed the whole surgical pathway of preoperative pain, perioperative neuroplastic changes and postoperative recovery with an adequate duration of preventive analgesia.

The recent challenge put forward by Kehlet and Rathmell in Anesthesiology is to include all potential risk factors before, during and after surgery (14). This editorial also calls for procedure-specific study rather than comparing across all surgical procedures, operative techniques and underlying pathologies.

I also set out to challenge the notions that providing adequate perioperative analgesia alone is sufficient to block or reduction the nociceptive input to the Central Nervous System and this in turn can reduce the likelihood of developing persistent pain. My aim was to demonstrate that an additional antihyperalgesic effect of an intervention is important in preventing sensitisation and the neuroplastic changes, which can subsequently be difficult to reverse. In order to achieve this, it was important to test hyperalgesia and sensitisation before, as well as following, surgery. This could also provide a mechanistic explanation for the link between acute and persistent postsurgical pain (15).

It was also important to learn lessons from the shortcomings of previous studies, as described above, in particular as regards control groups with minimal confounders as well as searching for a large enough effect to power the studies against i.e. *clinically* significant (rather than *statistically* significant) differences.

Therefore I set out to design the a series of studies to incorporate as many facets of the above suggested ideal study as possible and in a surgical model with moderate to severe acute pain, as well as sufficient prevalence of PPP to allow a decrease to be feasible in a reasonably sized intervention trial.

I originally considered thoracotomy as a model to study but the efficacy and assessment of the regional block again remained difficult to ascertain, even with surgically placed and directly viewed paravertebral catheters (16). It seemed potentially difficult to eradicate variability in quality of block simply by randomisation – without studying very large numbers. The role of the intensity

22

and efficacy of afferent blockade has not been fully reported and appreciated in previous studies (17). The other important variable in the case of surgery for cancer is the recurrence of tumour contributing to long-term pain, as well as treatment effects of radiotherapy and potentially chemotherapy (18).

Although cardiac patients may well be sensitised before surgery, by repeated episodes of ischaemic chest pain, they are free of continuous background tumour pain - as compared to other surgical models such as thoracotomy. There are also no treatment effects from radiotherapy and chemotherapy and, although symptoms can persist or remain untreated and refractory following surgery, persistence of pain as a result of tumour recurrence is not a confounder.

I considered the alternative of studying thoracotomy for benign disease such as recurrent pneumothorax, but this would seriously limit recruitment rates due to the relative infrequency of such cases.

I decided to study sternotomy (for elective cardiac surgery), as there are also several additional factors in favour of this particular surgical model.

Sternotomy involves a standardised incision in the absence (in most institutions, including our own) of a regional anaesthesia blockade of the subarachnoid, epidural or paravertebral spaces.

Post cardiac surgery analgesia is usually protocoled to include patient controlled analgesia (PCA) in the form of morphine, with adjunctive paracetamol only in the first instance. Soon after the removal of chest drains at approximately 36 hours, following uncomplicated surgery and recovery, the PCA is also removed and replaced with codeine and paracetamol. It is therefore possible to ensure adherence to this standard by developing a standardised anaesthetic and surgical protocol, agreed to by all teams responsible for the care of patients recruited to such studies.

In addition, cardiac surgical patients remain in hospital for a minimum of five days and with a median length of stay, in the NHS for elective cardiac surgery, of 9 days (<u>http://www.drfoster.com</u>) and therefore adherence to an analgesic drug trial can be monitored accurately during this period. Such interventions, especially drug trials, can be difficult to ensure compliance otherwise as demonstrated by diary-card measures in outpatient RCTs, for example (19).

The use of anxiolytic premedication for cardiac surgery in the form of benzodiazepines is in common place. Therefore this offered a unique opportunity to add to, rather than institute a new practice of, premedication. This is particularly attractive as pregabalin is also an anxiolytic and ranked first in terms of tolerability in a recent meta-analysis (20).

24

1.4 Justification for a retroactive modelling study

Prior to embarking on the prospective randomised controlled study, it was important to identify prevalence and confirm the need for further investigation in this particular group of patients, and in our particular institution and catchment area. In addition, this was an opportunity to model risk factors to be tested and confirmed with subsequent prospective study. There is also some evidence of increased risk of PPP following dissection and harvesting of chest arteries for coronary artery grafting (21) and therefore there was an opportunity to examine any differences in LIMA harvesting, as compared to sternotomy without this additional dissection.

I therefore set out initially to convenience sample all patients within a six-month cohort at our principal site of St Bartholomew's Hospital. Retrospective study of this nature is typically limited by under-reporting, as patients in pain are less likely to respond to a posted questionnaire (22). Healthy, pain-free patients are potentially more able to comply with such query and study. My intention was to attempt to reduce this somewhat by 'retroactively' recruiting patients to this study by means of direct conversation and query during a phone interview, with patient consent and ethics committee approval, as opposed to postal approach with paper questionnaire.

25

1.5 Hypotheses and study plan

The hypothesis of this work is that PPP is both **predictable** and **preventable**.

The thesis chapters address the following specific aims:

<u>CHAPTER ONE</u>: Introduce the concept of PPP and set out the study plan.

<u>**CHAPTER TWO:</u>** Review the current body of literature regarding mechanisms and risk factors for the development of PPP, as well as potential for its prevention.</u>

<u>CHAPTER THREE</u>: Identify the scale of the problem in our population and model risk factors for the development of PPP.

<u>CHAPTER FOUR:</u> Trial potential preventive strategies in a prospective, randomised, clinical trial.

<u>CHAPTER FIVE</u>: Study the mechanisms of transition from acute to persistent pain with the use of QST.

<u>CHAPTER SIX:</u> Identify risk factors for the development of PPP and phenotype individuals based on preoperative and early postoperative assessment.

<u>CHAPTER SEVEN:</u> Summarise and discuss findings.

Chapter 2 A review of the literature

Surgery remains a most common and predictable source of pain (23). In addition, long term, persistent postsurgical pain is the most common complication following surgery, and yet the problem been only been recognised within the last fifteen years (24). In the case of inguinal hernia repair, for example, it is not only the most common complication but also the most serious (25).

Fortunately, most patients do recover from surgery within weeks and return to normal life. However, a strikingly large proportion of the surgical population continue to describe persisting pain at post operative periods of two to six months after surgery and beyond.

As set out in Table 1.1 prevalence of this phenomenon has been estimated to be as high as 40-70%, following surgery involving a high risk of nerve injury (e.g. breast surgery, thoracic surgery, limb amputation.) Rates of 10–30% are reported following other forms of surgery (e.g. joint replacement or bowel surgery) (12).

Procedure	Prevalence of overall PPP	Prevalence of severe PPP (NRS = 7-10)
Amputation	30 - 50%	5 -10%
Thoracotomy	30-40%	10%
Cardiac surgery	30 - 50%	5 - 10%
Inguinal hernia repair	10%	2-4%
Caesarian section	10%	4%

Table 2.1 Procedure specific prevalence, overall and for severe pain, as a percentage of total patients undergoing surgery (Adapted from Kehlet et al 2006 (12))

Improving cancer and trauma surgery survival (26) is resulting in an increasing cohort of patients liable to develop PPP, which negatively impacts on the functioning and quality of life. With breast cancer surgery, the pain issues last for at least five years and affect half of all patients (18).

Cardiac surgery is no different, in this sense, although it has not been as extensively studied as other types of surgery. The incidence of persistent pain is not as high as thoracotomy or breast surgery but is nevertheless significant, ranging from 30-56% (27). One recent study, however, reports a much higher prevalence of PPP at three months of 88.3% in those undergoing LIMA harvesting and 75.5% in valve surgery patients (13). Historically, acute and chronic forms of pain were viewed as separate disease processes. The study of PPP, in particular, has contributed to the view that these disease entities are more likely to represent a continuum, with a transition from one to the other over time. It is also important to consider that all chronic pain was once acute. Therefore the unique feature of PPP as a pain model, where the onset is fixed and can be identified in advance, allows controlled and detailed study of this transition. In addition, there is a potential for controlled assessment of possible preventive strategies.

2.1 Defining the phenomenon

The working definition of PPP is that set out by the Aberdeen Pain Clinic, which first described the epidemiology of this phenomenon in 1998(28). They defined PPP as a *new* pain developing after surgery and persisting for at least *two* months, where other causes for the pain have been excluded (29).

This arbitrary duration of two months contradicts the IASP (International Association for the Study of Pain) definition of chronic pain in general, which is defined as persisting for at least three months (30). An alternative, increasingly used definition includes duration beyond expected tissue healing. However, the lack of a clear and unanimously accepted definition for the duration of persistence of pain does hamper comparison across the literature. Consensus is gathering for an assessment of PPP at a sufficient time period following surgery to allow tissue healing and recovery from acute pain – there is considerable debate whether this is at three months or six months, but considerable agreement that pain at two months is still likely to be a continuation of the perioperative period of acute pain (14, 31). I have therefore chosen to consider the three and six-month time points as the most relevant and important in my studies.

In addition to the debate regarding duration of PPP, there is no clear threshold for **intensity** of pain. Some studies include any patient with pain, while others include only moderate pain (32) - a score of either 3 or 4 on the VAS, depending on the study - or severe pain (usually 7 and above on the VAS.) The impact on quality of life and function is rarely included as a defining feature, unlike other forms of chronic pain (33, 34).

Incidences of PPP vary between different surgical procedures. However reports about the same procedure can also vary hugely in terms of outcomes. This may be due to different surgical technique or extent of disease.

Study design is also likely to have an influence. This has been hampered by continuing reliance on retrospective analyses, small sample sizes (Figure 2.1) and poor questionnaire response rates leading, in turn, to selection and response biases. Although retrospective studies are useful for initial inquiry and

32

hypothesis generation, suitably powered prospective studies are necessary to provide unbiased data, and in order to draw firm conclusions (14).



Figure 2.1 Procedure specific prevalence for PPP depending on sample size Prevalence of PPP represented on x-axis and the total number of patients included in each study is represented by the size of the yellow circle (Available at: <u>http://www.medicine.ox.ac.uk/bandolier/band103/b103-4.html</u> Accessed on 10/12/14)

These limitations have contributed to the uncertainty regarding incidence and prevalence within populations, as well as the wide prevalence ranges quoted for a specific procedure. There is however little doubt that, even taking the most conservative values, this pain syndrome causes significant morbidity, with at least 40,000 cases per year in the UK (28). Considering the increasing numbers of surgical cases performed per year, the socio-economic impact is significant and also rising. There is therefore clear consensus throughout the literature for prospective and procedure specific study of this important phenomenon (14).

2.2 Mechanisms of transition from acute to persistent pain states

It is important to consider mechanisms of transition in general before examining properties unique to PPP.

Acute nociceptor activity is transmitted to the dorsal horn of the spinal cord, where peptide and amino acid transmitters activate second order neurons to the brain. These nociceptive signals are processed in higher centres, utilising sensory-discriminative, motivational-affective and "top-down" modulatory pathways, in order to produce the emergent, subjective experience of pain.

However, a persistent, severe barrage of nociceptive input up-regulates both cyclooxygenase and interleukin 1β in the periphery, eventually sensitising second order neurons via the NMDA receptor. It is this sensitisation, in both the peripheral and central nervous systems, which leads to spontaneous as well as evoked pain, in and around the incision site.

Features of evoked pain, following sensitisation, include allodynia and hyperalgesia (35):

Allodynia: Pain in response to a *non*-nociceptive stimulus e.g. light brush stroke to skin

Hyperalgesia: Increased sensitivity to a nociceptive stimulus. This can include both a decrease in pain detection threshold or an increase in suprathreshold response (e.g. pain score.) Hyperalgesia can also be described in terms of:

Primary hyperalgesia: occurs in the periphery as a result of incision or surgical injury, in and around the wound. Release of local mediators sensitises a multitude of nocioceptors in the primary afferent neuron (figure 2.2.) This results not only from inflammation but also secondary to tissue ischaemia and acidosis. As one example, low pH activates several receptors and ion channels responsible for transducing nociception e.g. potassium channels, vanilloid (TRPV1, etc.) and purinergic receptors.



Peripheral sensitisation in the primary afferent neuron (PAN)

Figure 2.2 Peripheral sensitisation: ligands and sites of action

(PGE2= prostaglandin E2, Ach= acetylcholine, ATP= adenosine-5-triphosphate, IL-6= interleukin-6, TNF= tissue necrosis factor, TRPV-1 = transient receptor potential V1, P2X = purinergic receptor subtype P2X)

Secondary hyperalgesia: is observed in adjacent uninjured tissue as a result of

changes within the dorsal horn (figure 2.3.) Prolonged firing of nociceptors in

the periphery leads to the release of glutamate, the major excitatory

neurotransmitter, in the central nervous system (35). Multiple receptors exist on

the pre and post-synaptic membrane for glutamate: G-protein coupled,
metabotropic (mGluR) receptors, AMPA receptors – particularly for brief stimuli – and the NMDA receptor for persistent, high frequency c-fibre stimulation. The latter is blocked by magnesium ion at rest but this block is removed by, in particular, substance P and CGRP released from the c-fibre. The combined effect of this stimulation is to shift the dose response curve to the left leading to an enhanced sensitivity of dorsal horn neurons to peripheral inputs.



Figure 2.3: Mechanisms of central sensitisation at the dorsal horn and two potential targets for prevention

NK1= Neurokinin 1 receptor, 5-hydroxytryptamine receptor, GABA= gabba aminobutyric acid, NMDA=N-methyl-D-aspartate acid receptor, VGCC= voltage gated calcium channel,

This increased sensitivity or amplification may be seen in response to changes in

both the magnitude and frequency of stimulus, with the latter observed wind-up

in the electrophysiological setting, with its in vivo correlate of **temporal summation**, as observed clinically in response to repetitive stimulation.

These changes spread segmentally around the primary site before involving supraspinal pathways, via effects on descending facilitation, in particular. This leads to increased sensitivity at the incision site or entirely remotely – eventually, becoming independent of the peripheral pain input, with non-painful stimuli eliciting pain (allodynia.) These changes are termed 'spreading' or **central sensitisation**, as illustrated in figure 2.4 (36). Activated microglia further maintain this state of excitation (35, 37, 38) by further up-regulating COX-2 to produce PGE2, as well as to release further neuromodulating agents such as IL-1, IL-6 and TNF α .

The complex interplay between peripheral and central sensitisation is difficult to study in isolation and requires a systems-based or integrative approach – utilising tools, which are able to measure the overall phenotype and behavioral response. This 'systems neuroscience' approach to studying complex neural networks, interactions and responses to environmental stimuli makes it possible to understand the mechanisms underpinning PPP and therefore aim to predict and, in turn, prevent the early changes.

C.J. Woolf/PAIN* 152 (2011) S2-S15





Figure 2.4 Mechanisms of sensitisation Schematic representation of pathways for hyperalgesia and allodynia (36)

This neurophysiological phenomenon of central sensitisation can be clinically assessed using the surrogate measure of **secondary** hyperalgesia and it is hypothesised that this may play a role in the development of persistent pain states. This may be assessed in the clinical setting by the measurement of a zone of hyperalgesia around the surgical incision, for example (39). Interestingly, there seems to be very little correlation between this zone of secondary hyperalgesia and acute pain scores or analgesic requirement (17). In addition, most conventional treatments for acute postoperative pain have only minimal effects on this secondary hyperalgesia and therefore may be ineffective in treating this potentially relevant component in the development of pain persistence (40). In summary, the mechanisms of secondary hyperalgesia and central sensitisation are distinct from **primary** incisional sensitivity, hyperalgesia and pain.

These descriptions of evoked pain are in addition to the features of spontaneous pain e.g. burning, lancinating pain, dysaesthesia, hypoaesthesia or paraesthesia (41) These are also useful descriptors of changes, perhaps suggestive of the development of (acute as well as chronic) neuropathic pain, but difficult to measure objectively.

As well as considering the differences between spontaneous and evoked pains, it is also important to separately evaluate pain at rest and movement evoked pain. Importantly, the latter may interfere with the patient's rehabilitation, delaying

restoration of function and mobility, and is a highly relevant measure in studies as well as increasing their sensitivity and specificity (14, 42).

2.3 "Increasing the gain in pain"

Clifford Woolf and Michael Salter first used the above phrase in the context of amplification within nociceptive pathways in their seminal paper published in Science (43). The paper describes plasticity, which is *activity dependent*, and over time, sensitises the nervous system by the following processes:

Activation of nociceptors: Activity dependent and therefore rapidly reversible physiological process, which augments transmission and transduction.

Modulation: slow reversible changes but also early manifestations of functional pathology. These includes changes such as phosphorylation of receptors (Na and TRPV in the periphery and, centrally, AMPA and NMDA receptors as well as ion channels (Ca2+ in particular.)

Modification: structural changes e.g. cell connectivity, cell death and cytoarchitecture changes. Remodelling of the neuronal cytoarchitecture, in particular by glial cells, also occurs early in the presence of persistent severe acute pain. This example of neuroplasticity may be crucial in the transition from acute to chronic pain (35).

Therefore, the plastic nervous system is able to amplify or "increase the gain" either as an appropriate response to injury, or pathologically, in the presence of

a persisting painful stimulus, both manifesting as hyperalgesia.

2.4 Why study the surgical model?

Transition from acute to chronic pain has been studied in the nonsurgical population. A prospective investigation of the development of chronic temporomandibular join pain in 202 healthy female subjects led to 15 emergent cases over a three year period and allowed identification of patient-related risk factors (44). However no clear causative triggers were identified during this period. The relatively low likelihood of individuals developing spontaneous pain during the observation period makes study very difficult.

In comparison, surgery allows investigation and identification of predictive risk factors in initially pain free patients, in a timely manner, prior to initiation of a likely causative trigger. The likelihood of developing pain is also high, for example in surgery with a higher risk of nerve injury. Choosing a surgical setting, in which a high rate of developing chronic post-surgical pain is to be expected, provides a setting in which recruitment is feasible to achieve sufficient statistical power in a prospective study. (17).

2.5 Mechanisms for the development of PPP

The notion of a flexible plastic nervous system, incorporating hyperalgesia and subsequent sensitisation, has challenged the classic view of nociceptor activity

driving pain in a linear manner (31). However, following surgical incision, hyperalgesia results not only from this nociceptor activity (Nociception-Induced Hyperalgesia; NIH) but also in response to treatment of the surgical pain.

The mainstay of conventional treatment of moderate to severe acute postsurgical pain is the use of opioids titrated as necessary, with breakthrough pain in the recovery period. A paradoxical and undesirable effect of potent opioids is hyperalgesia (45) termed 'Opioid Induced Hyperalgesia' (OIH.)

Although OIH has been claimed to result from opioid tolerance (46) (i.e. loss of efficacy) it is instead a pronociceptive process, resulting in increased pain sensitivity. This may well explain the failure of certain preemptive analgesic trials where opioids formed the mainstay of preventive therapy (47).

Further evidence of the potential for OIH to affect opioid titration is seen in the quantal dose response relationship seen during treatment for acute postoperative pain. A linear relationship is observed for experimental pain if no hyperalgesic component is present (48).

In addition, the preventive effect of antihyperalgesics (on either NIH or OIH) may be potentiated by their opioid sparing effect, as this further reduces opioid induced hyperalgesia (17). The effect is mediated mainly via the NMDA receptor but the role of mu opioid receptors in descending modulatory centres, such as the Periaqueductal Grey (PAG) and eventually the Rostral Ventromedial Medulla (RVM), have also been implicated in this protective effect (49, 50).

The accurate and reliable diagnosis of hyperalgesia is impossible when based on clinical measures of pain and analgesic requirement. Standardised objective measures of pain thresholds and zones of hyperalgesia, using quantitative sensory testing (QST), therefore become essential, as I outline later in this chapter. Furthermore, any study of protective or "preventive" analgesics, targetting the process of hyperalgesia, requires QST alongside drug efficacy components of the trial (14, 51).

2.6 Patient related risk factors - identifying risk as a means to predicting pain outcomes

Identifying those at risk of PPP encompasses pre-surgical individual risk factors as well as the specific surgical insult (14). Potential risk factors include age and gender as well as the presence of pre-existing pain, in the prospective surgical site or elsewhere. Elicited features such as pain thresholds under experimental conditions are also considered as patient related factors, and are discussed later.

The following section sets out the current understanding of patient specific risk factors, including demographics, as well as pre-existing pain. Subsequent sections of this chapter will cover patient risk in terms of psychological contributors and "somatic" or surgery related risk - in the form of operative technique but also pain score in the immediate postoperative period. Acute postoperative pain could also be considered a patient related factor, if the same characteristics contributing to chronic pain are also believed to play a role in

acute pain. It may be an oversimplification to simply attribute acute pain to surgery related effects alone (10).

2.6.1 Demographics

There is strong correlation between decreasing age and increasing postsurgical pain, both acute as well as persistent (31) (1). The cancer literature attributes some of this relationship to larger tumour size and worse histological grading at diagnosis, and in breast cancer, as an effect of hormonal levels or negative oestrogen receptor status (52, 53). However the same age correlation has also been shown with joint replacements and hysterectomies for non-cancer indication, and therefore needs to be examined further (54).

Gender has not been shown to be a risk factor. The evidence is equivocal in terms of both acute and persistent pain after surgery, as well as treatment response to analgesics (55, 56) This is in contrast to the general pain literature, where there is a higher preponderance for pain amongst females (57).

2.6.2 Pre-existing pain

Pre-existing pain, at the site of operation or elsewhere in the body, predisposes individuals to PPP (58) (12). Non-surgical models also corroborate this finding.

The likelihood of postherpetic neuralgia, for example, can be predicted by the severity of acute Herpes Zoster pain (59).

Surgical examples are equally convincing, with phantom limb sensation and pain (60), PPP following hernia repair (5) and following thoracotomy (61) all demonstrating independent association with preoperative levels of pain in and around the incision site.

It can be conceptually difficult to tease this effect apart from other putative predisposing risk factors, such as psychology, or difficult to manage acute pain after surgery, resulting from this preexisting sensitisation- as well as any preexisting opioid induced hyperalgesia.

2.7 Psychological risk factors: resilience versus vulnerability

2.7.1 Current literature

The psychology literature for acute pain following surgery is well developed with preoperative anxiety and depression long understood to influence postoperative pain (9). More recently, there has been increased interest in the effects of neuroticism, preoperative fear, and vigilance and, in particular, catastrophising on surgical outcomes, including pain (62, 63).

Pain catastrophising describes dwelling on the worst possible outcome to pain, or more formally: a negative cognitive–affective response to anticipated or actual pain (64). There is some evidence of a correlation between scores on the Pain Catastrophising Scale (PCS, Appendix three) and pain in the acute recovery period specifically (65). This particular scale also demonstrates adequate internal consistency and construct validity (66).

The literature is not as clear regarding psychological risk factors and PPP. Conflicting data has included one series that demonstrated a lower incidence of PPP in those catastrophising or lacking optimism (67).

A prospective study of 625 patients examined psychological as well as somatic risk factors. In this work, Peters et al (67), demonstrated that catastrophising and low optimism were not predictive of PPP and, surprisingly, acute preoperative pain was protective. However their results were biased by the exclusion of patients admitted to the intensive care unit. Similar observation biases exist in retrospective collection of data by postal questionnaire, whereby the sickest patients are most unable to comply with study. Two recent systematic reviews argue in favour overall of the role of catastrophising and to some extent anxiety in the development of PPP (9, 68). Hinrichs-Rocker and colleagues describe the concept of psychological vulnerability but lack the data to conclude confidently about the effects of perioperative anxiety or catastrophising (68). The paucity of data is cited as a limitation of this work and therefore prevents meta-analysis.

However the addition of more recent studies in a meta-analysis three years later by a different group concludes that catastrophising is indeed associated with PPP. They also conclude that anxiety, especially in musculoskeletal surgery, also seems to be associated, if not casual (9). There seems to be less certainty for other forms of surgery and therefore procedure specific study is once again suggested.

Another commonly studied risk factor for PPP, along with PCS, is anxiety, typically measured using the Hospital Anxiety and Depression scale (HAD) or the Spielberger State and Trait anxiety scales (69-71).

The literature is inconsistent however in the choice of other assessments for psychological risk, especially across differing surgical procedures (14). Reference is often made to overall psychological phenotype e.g. vulnerability,

resilience, flexibility (72) but this makes it difficult to make comparisons across different cohorts, either in individual studies or in a pooled manner.

There appears to be more agreement regarding fear (of surgery and the recovery period) specifically (67). Despite the lack of correlation with PCS and anxiety described at the beginning of this section, the same group also used a fear questionnaire and found that this correlated well with pain at six months. This is relevant to my work as one study of cardiac surgical patients provides qualitative evidence of fear and anxiety behaviour, in hospital prior to surgery but also at home while awaiting surgery (63).

2.7.2 Surgery specific study of psychological risk

Recent surgery-specific study confirms evidence for psychological risk of developing PPP. Studies in cohorts, undergoing hysterectomy for benign disease (54)and total knee replacement (TKR) (73), confirm the effects of catastrophising and preoperative anxiety, in particular.

The same group, based in Montreal, reported two series of persistent pain patients in the same year, one postsurgical (TKR) (74) and the other nonsurgical (75), confirming the similarities in psychological influence This interesting comparison implies that the mechanism of transition from acute of chronic following surgery are likely to share common principles with other forms of

pain, in particular catastrophising and fear of disability.

There are other psychosocial factors to consider. The spinal surgery model, in particular, has been used to study positive and negative affect and pain outcomes. Interestingly, preoperative affect was not significant in a 141 patient cohort but measurement at 6 weeks after surgery did significantly predict subsequent pain at 3 months. If corroborated, this could justify surveillance and potential intervention at 6 weeks after all spinal surgery (76).

It is however difficult to separate the interplay between psychological state before surgery and other risk factors such as preceding pain. In a large series of 464 patients, Aasvang and Kehlet's group were unable to find an effect of psychology above those of preceding pain, postoperative acute pain and QST measures. Psychology may play a role in these other risk factors but may not be solely responsible (5).

Once again, disparate study designs prevent meaningful comparison across studies. However it is interesting that there seems to be a consistent pattern of negative psychological factors impacting on long-term pain outcomes after surgical intervention (62, 65, 77).

2.7.3 The importance of psychological risk

The biopsychosocial model therefore seems to be important in the development,

maintenance and treatment of PPP (78) and this lead me to hypothesise that identifying risk factors may be useful in assessing their role in the development and transition form acute to persistent pain states during my thesis studies.

2.8 Surgery related risk: does technique matter?

It is important to consider the duration, extent and type of operation as potential risk factors for PPP. Intraoperative complications, in particular nerve damage, may also play a role. These are often described as 'somatic' risk factors to contrast them with the psychological risk described above. In addition, the perioperative period includes potentially modifiable risk factors such as acute pain as well as treatment effects of analgesics such as opioids. Each of these will be discussed in further detail:

2.8.1 Duration and invasiveness of surgery

Evidence has shown that duration and complexity of the surgical procedure may play a role. Peters et al, mentioned in the psychology section above, reported the association between the duration of surgery and the development of PPP (67).

In addition to duration of exposure and extent of surgery, surgical technique may also play a role. Laparoscopic approaches result in lower reports of chronic pain as compared to open cholecystectomy and hernia repair (5). It is difficult to attribute this to extent of incision, exposure and dissection or specifically reduced likelihood of nerve injury. In the case of lung surgery, however, the data is conflicting as regards open versus video assisted thoracoscopic (VATS) approach to the lung. Earlier retrospective data implied equal incidences between the two techniques (79) (80). Prospective study and subsequent systematic review confirmed this equivocal finding, with only one large retrospective study demonstrating improved PPP outcomes with VATS (6). In the case of hernia surgery, for example, there is more agreement that less invasive surgery (namely laparoscopic incisions) may reduce the subsequent prevalence of PPP (81). This disparity between different surgical procedures gives extra weight to the argument for procedure specific study of PPP.

Additionally, in hernia repair, repeat surgery (in patients free of PPP) has been shown to have a higher incidence of moderate to severe pain at 12 months as compared to first time surgery. Similarly, repeated surgery in the case of breast cancer also independently increases the likelihood of developing PPP (32). This suggests sensitisation from each surgical procedure, which despite the lack of clinically identifiable pain on presentation for repeat surgery, can increase the likelihood of developing subsequent PPP. The identification of subclinical signs (e.g. temporal summation or hyperalgesia) may therefore identify these at-risk patients (36, 82).

2.8.2 Nerve injury as a cause

There is considerable debate in the literature regarding the importance of nerve damage in the development of persistent pain (83, 84). The issue is confused by the fact that not all PPP is neuropathic in nature. Conversely, not all patients with nerve damage develop PPP (85). Apparent pain-free recovery from surgery involving an original occult nerve injury also does not protect from subsequent chronicity (86), although this may also be an example of sensitisation rather than nerve injury per se.

The argument for the necessity of nerve damage to allow PPP is based on the higher incidences in procedures associated with a high likelihood of nerve damage. Over half of patients undergoing thoracotomy, mastectomy and limb amputation report pain at 6 months and beyond (12).

However, PPP may not always be neuropathic. Taking the example of thoracotomy, there is no association between intercostal nerve damage at the time of thoracotomy by nerve conduction study and subsequent PPP (4). Likewise, the mandibular osteotomy model demonstrates almost universal (90%) likelihood of nerve dysfunction but only 5% of these inferior alveolar nerve injuries resulted in neuropathic pain (10, 87) This disconcordance

suggests a more complex interaction between early nerve injury and persistence of pain symptoms.

Similarly in the case of mastectomy, confirmed injury to the intercostobrachial nerve (observed as postoperative numbness) does not result in neuropathic pain in many patients (88). There is more objective evidence for thoracotomy, with the use of validated questionnaires demonstrating that a significant portion of PPP patients do not exhibit neuropathic signs or symptoms (89) (90). There is also a significant incidence of PPP in procedures where very little postoperative sensory loss is seen e.g. laparotomy, hysterectomy. (91, 92).

Even in the case of thoracotomy, only half of patients with confirmed PPP demonstrate a neuropathic nature to their pain (89). It is important to bear in mind that this is only evidence from a single surgical procedure and therefore comparison across all types of PPP is difficult.

Although it is tempting to associate PPP to neuropathy and specifically to nerve injury during a long and difficult procedure, is this really the case or is the extent of other tissue exposure and damage, resulting in sensitisation in a vulnerable individual, more relevant?

Macrae also uses the analogy of an adverse drug reaction as an accepted iatrogenic complication and consequence of medical treatment with a general reluctance to blame the administering health practitioner (29). He compares this to the PPP situation where the operating surgeon is often blamed and potentially stigmatised for causing the complication. This could potentially lead to a difficulty with open discussion of the phenomenon and could explain the current reluctance to accept this common complication in the surgical literature, as well as the reluctance to discuss it during informed consent for elective surgery (93).

2.8.3 Acute pain as an independent risk factor

The effect of acute postsurgical pain on the development of PPP was first reported by Katz et al in 1996 in a follow up study of thirty patients previously recruited to a preemptive analgesia study for thoracotomy (94). They found that pain at rest and on movement at 24 hours following surgery correlated with pain scores at 18 months.

The easiest explanation for the association between acute postoperative pain and subsequent PPP is to assume causality (12). Likewise the approach to preventing PPP since the 1990's has centred on attempts to preemptively institute pain relief, especially regional anaesthesia and opioids, to perioperatively block noxious perioperative impulses from reaching the CNS. However, if the relationship between acute postoperative pain and PPP is merely associative, and both are caused by one or more factors that are related, no degree of pain reduction in the acute period will prevent the development of PPP. This argument is supported by data from patients who develop PPP, on serial follow up, having been free of symptoms in both the acute period and at a previous assessment for PPP (86). Could this be an example of subclinical sensitisation in the first instance, which does not result in acute pain, but goes on to develop into PPP? Targetting acute pain alone may not help these patients.

2.9 Quantitative sensory testing: experimental pain response as a biomarker

As early as the nineteenth century, German experimental psychology laboratories were using the principle of psychophysics to test different sensory modalities, including pain (95). Psychophysics is the study of sensory stimuli and the psychological impression they create. The quantification and assessment of the relationship between physical stimuli and the sensory experience and perception they produce is known as Quantitative Sensory Testing (QST.)

Most clinical trials of analgesics measure subjective pain experience in terms of pain scores only, or indirectly using analgesic consumption. However the objective sensory changes resulting from injury are rarely recorded. Only QST allows the measurement of post-incisional neuroplasticity and its potential modulation by drugs (96).

Pain is a combined sensory, psychological and social experience and therefore psychophysical testing using QST is superior to the neurophysiological assessment of nociceptor field or range of activity alone. The latter is not sufficient to study pain mechanisms. It is necessary to integrate higher centre function and psychological perception of pain as much as possible with peripheral nociceptor activation. This approach of integrative or **Systems Neuroscience** is in its infancy in the field of pain research (97). It may go some way towards explaining why some patients transition from the ubiquitous

experience of pain, onto worse acute pain following surgery, and subsequently to persistent pain states, such as PPP.

An example of this integrated or systems neuroscience approach to the assessment and study of pain mechanisms is the increased attention, over the last decade, to mechanisms of diffuse noxious inhibitory control (DNIC.) DNIC is an individual's ability to engage endogenous analgesic pathways to inhibit painful transmission to the central nervous system and has been linked to decreased levels of postoperative pain. Intuitively this makes sense as it is akin to using regional anaesthesia perioperatively to prevent the transmission of sensory afferent barrage from reaching the nervous system. Failure of either of these systems could conceivably lead to pain.

This endogenous analgesic mechanism of DNIC, as an example of "top down control of pain, is separate from other descending inhibitory (and facilitatory) pathways, such as those from the ON and OFF cells of the Rostral Ventromedial medulla, as described in the next section (98). These mechanisms of modulation (in either direction) are important for the full range of biological function, from protection and rest of injured tissue (facilitatory) to survival by escape from threat, in an evolutionary "fight or flight" type manner (inhibitory) (99). **DNIC** is assessed in the pain laboratory setting by comparing response to experimental pain stimulus before and after another, remote, conditioning stimulus. An effective or efficient system is one that is able to reduce the pain response to the initial stimulus. This simulated laboratory assessment of DNIC, termed Conditioned Pain Modulation (CPM) or the "DNIC-like" effect, is therefore assessing more than simple nociception (100).

CPM assessments of this DNIC-like effect are only one example of QST. This paradigm consists of a battery of very different, standardised stimuli ranging from single fibres, known as Von Frey hairs, to computerised applications of pressure (algometry) and temperature. Therefore perioperative QST allows standardised, structured and objective experimental pain assessment of an individual's *basal* pain perception and modulation, prior to new additional pain from the surgical insult.

2.10 Static versus dynamic assessments of pain

QST typically measures the three *static* thresholds of sensation, pain detection and tolerance. In addition a magnitude estimation by the subject of a *fixed* level of painful stimulus ("suprathreshold" – above the pain detection threshold but importantly below tolerance to allow testing), has also been shown to predict the postoperative pain experience more reliably than the pain detection threshold alone (101). It is also worth considering that tolerance can vary simply as a

result of the motivation of the subject and therefore may not be appropriate in the case of anxious clinical patients recruited to studies around the time of their surgery (102).

Static single assessments of sensory or pain threshold to pressure, for example, are practically easier to perform than repeated measures around dynamic changes in pain stimulus. There is also good evidence for their reliability in predicting pain outcomes. Brandborg demonstrated the reliability of pressure pain thresholds taken before gynaecological surgery in predicting acute postoperative pain, in particular, but also in predicting pain at 4 months following surgery. However these patients presented with pain and therefore may have implications for sensitivity to pain (15).

In a large prospective study of over 400 herniotomy patients, Aasvang and colleague demonstrated that suprathreshold measurements, in their case to heat at a temperature of 47 degrees Celsius for five seconds, were able to predict PPP. This corroborated the earlier findings of Granot and colleagues in caesarian section, albeit only predicting acute postoperative pain in the latter case (5, 101).

The measurement of zones of secondary hyperalgesia as predictors of subsequent pain began in the mid 1990's with Stubhaug's work demonstrating the effect of NMDA antagonism with ketamine (39). Lavand' Homme and

colleagues, in particular, have continued this work by assessing the protective effects of regional anaesthesia, as well as ketamine, as set out in the next section (103, 104). This is an important finding mechanistically, as it confirms the importance of hyperalgesia as a prelude to central sensitisation and the development of PPP.

However there has been a recent vanguard away from these static measures and towards dynamic assessments. These are designed to engage pain modulatory system and assess responses to an additional pain challenge, in an analogous manner to clinical pain (such as postsurgical pain.)

CPM assessments, as mentioned earlier, demonstrate that some individuals can inhibit their response to painful stimulus whereas others are unable to - and in fact summate (105, 106).

Likewise, in the case of chronic pain sufferers in general, some individuals are not able to efficiently inhibit pain but may in fact summate or even, at one end of the biological spectrum, be *pronociceptive*. Whether this pronociceptive state of pain modulation is a cause or effect of persistent pain is not so clear.

In the case of PPP specifically, only one study has examined the predictability of the development of pain using preoperative CPM assessments. Yarnitsky and colleagues demonstrated in a series of 62 patients that impaired CPM response prior to thoracotomy was predictive of pain at six months following surgery: odds ratio of 0.52 (95% CI 0.33 – 0.77 and p = 0.0024) (107).

In addition, the concept of temporal summation, akin to wind-up in spinal wide dynamic range (WDR) neurons and demonstrated to be enhanced in idiopathic pain syndromes, has been shown to predict acute pain outcomes following thoracotomy with linear regression coefficients from 84 patients of r2 = 0.225 (p = 0.008)(82).

Wind-up is an electrophysiological phenomenon. It is observed in nociceptive neurons in response to repetitive stimulation of primary afferent C-fibers. Repetitive stimulation of these fibres leads to an increased discharge rate of the postsynaptic neurons, temporarily, before reaching a plateau or declining. This normal coding property of dorsal horn neurons is not a mechanism of hyperalgesia *per se*. However lowering of the threshold frequency or increasing the response rate is believed to indicate signal amplification. Therefore it may useful in predicting increased responsiveness of the neurons of the dorsal horn.

The principle of temporal summation is to simulate wind-up, in the in vivo environment, by repeatedly stimulating the same dorsal horn neurons to elicit a frequency-dependent response over time (108). There is some evidence from the acute pain literature of the utility of temporal summation in predicting pain

scores and analgesic requirement (82) but very little assessing the relationship with PPP.

2.11 Why not carry out more extensive testing and profiling?

In 2006, a protocol was proposed by the German Research Network on Neuropathic Pain (DFNS) details included an extensive battery range of mainly static assessments with the addition of summation. Developed in 180 healthy subjects and validated in 1236 patients, this extensive protocol is setting a gold standard of assessment for research as well as clinic-based diagnosis of neuropathy and is appropriate in the laboratory setting, as well as the neurology clinic (108).

However my assessments centred on the dynamic assessment of pain modulatory pathways which are not an integral part of the DFNS protocol and were also designed to be carried out in the clinical bedside setting, without access to the full range of equipment stipulated by the DFNS. Therefore for pragmatic reasons of limited experimental time and patient fatigue, especially in the anxious (63) preoperative cardiac surgical patient or postoperative intensive care patient, I used a modified QST schedule. In addition, my aim in this series of studies was to develop bedside/ 'point of care' screening and assessment tools, specific to sternotomy, as opposed to screening tools for neuropathic pain, as per the DFNS.

2.12 Preventive analgesia – is it more than just effective analgesia?

Preventive analgesia aims to reduce sensitisation from persistent afferent neural barrage and therefore achieve protection from the mechanisms described at the beginning of this chapter. The effects of this approach outlast the expected pharmacokinetic effect of the drug, usually described as 5.5 times the half-life $(t1/2 \times 5) (109)$.

This is different from preemptive analgesia, which times the analgesic intervention prior to incision in the hope of achieving superior analgesia and neuroprotection- as compared to delivering analgesia once pain is established.

Preemptive analgesics have not stood the test of controlled prospective study in the acute or PPP setting (110).

Common examples of *preventive* analgesics with their respective evidence of efficacy are set later in this chapter. These include neuraxial blockade (spinal anaesthesia or epidural), NMDA antagonists (ketamine) and the gabapentinoids (gabapentin and pregabalin) with their sites of action described in figure 2.3.

However it is important to acknowledge the potential effects of the following:

Local anaesthetic in and around the incision site (111).

<u>Nitrous oxide</u> as a NMDA antagonist (112) may prevent the development of PPP (113) as well as protecting from OIH e.g. from remifentanil infusion intraoperatively.

Future potential targets include <u>Glial Derived Nerve Factor, Neurokinin and</u> <u>Purinergic receptor blockade and Sodium channel blockade (114)</u>.

Returning to the topic of opioid induced hyperalgesia (OIH), these agents all provide analgesia and spare the use of perioperative opioids but may also, as a result, be beneficial by reducing OIH. The antihyperalgesic role of all the candidate agents either directly or by sparing opioid use must be considered and specifically studied. A study of epidural ketamine failed to find a difference compared to saline in preventing PPP after limb amputation but surprisingly found a reduced prevalence of stump pain in both arms of 21% and 33% as compared to 70-80% reported in the literature (22). One explanation for this is the absence of opioids throughout the postoperative period as part of this particular protocol of local anaesthetic and ketamine only. Therefore opioid

sparing may be more important than simply allowing earlier mobilisation and rehabilitation.

Complete avoidance of opioids may of course be as inappropriate as the complete dependence on opioids, especially in surgery where the regional blockade of an extremity is not sufficient e.g. surgery on the chest or abdomen. The judicious multimodal use of antihyperalgesic agents along with careful dosing of opioids, with the aim of providing analgesia and sparing the need for opioids, is the alternative approach, utilising the relative advantages of both in moderation (115).

2.13 The importance (and limitations) of animal models

Most of the evidence for neuroprotection using preventive analgesics comes from the preclinical setting. However this has not proven easy to translate to human beings. The following reasons are cited for particular success in animal models:

- Animals are healthy and pain free before surgery
- Lack of polypharmacy or co morbidities
- Easier to control for confounders and to ensure homogenous population tested.

- Small sample size not an issue
- Surgical insult is typically to a limb/ extremity with segmental somatic innervation only and therefore easier to ensure continuous sensory blockade
- Surgery is short lived
- Different pain pathophysiology and neuropharmacology with differences in neuronal hyperexcitability and sensitisation with rats, in particular (more susceptible and induced to this state and therefore more readily blocked?)

Therefore their exists a huge disparity between the convincing animal data and the conflicting human studies of preventive analgesics.

2.14 Examples of successful translation to humans

I found a large body of literature examining different modalities and classes of preventive analgesics but with mixed results. There are three main categories to consider. In each case, I will consider the evidence for acute analgesic effect prior to discussing the prevention of PPP. The largest approach studied is the use of regional anaesthesia.

2.14.1 Regional anaesthesia

Most of the original work was based on the preemptive analgesia principle and sought to establish the importance of the *timing* of regional blockade on subsequent pain- namely whether the administration of analgesia prior to incision affected pain outcomes differently from delivery at the end of surgery. Multiple studies have contributed to this, with an overall impression that time at which the block is instituted has no overall effect (110)

I examined these studies further though as they give useful information regarding clinically meaningful - as compared to statistically significant differences in pain studies. Some early studies of single doses of analgesic, via the epidural route, found statistically significant difference in postoperative VAS scores but only at certain time points, and not throughout the entire postoperative period (116). Furthermore, another study demonstrated reduction in VAS score of only 20mm (117). The remainder of the studies of single bolus, from the late 1990's and collated in a recent systematic review, all concluded non significant differences (110).

A similar pattern is seen with the continuous infusion literature. Likewise though, early reports of positive studies are plagued by VAS differences less than 20 mm (118, 119) and in some cases as low as 8mm (120). Later studies refute

these differences and overall systematic review, in 2002, again concludes equivalence in terms of timing of analgesia (110).

Only one of these studies examined the effect of regional analgesia on subsequent PPP. In a double blind manner, Obata and colleagues randomised 70 patients to mepivicaine, either before or following thoracotomy (119). This small study does demonstrate a reduction in the numbers of patients describing pain at three months and six months after surgery as a result of preincisional analgesia. This study is limited by small numbers and further compounded by the exclusion of twelve patients for postoperative epidural failure (2 patients), loss to follow up (5 patients), death before six month assessment (3 patients) or recurrence of malignancy within a year (2 patients) – all reasons to include and analyse data (on an intention to treat basis) rather than to exclude patients. It is possible to speculate however that the additional blockade of hyperalgesia during the early perioperative period, may have contributed to improved PPP outcomes- while not translating into improved pain scores in the acute period, for the reasons given earlier (17, 39).

Despite this paucity of data, the practice of preoperative (and not necessarily *preemptive*) insertion continues, mainly for logistic reasons. This approach allows the perioperative physician to establish and test the anaesthetic block in readiness for emergence from anaesthesia at the end of surgery.

Having refuted the role of timing the 'preemptive analgesic' regimen and established the importance of measuring clinically significant changes, it is now necessary to consider the effect of regional anaesthesia (RA) on preventing acute pain as well as PPP.

The analgesic benefit in the acute setting is clear from two recent systematic reviews (121, 122). Both these studies conclude in favour of RA, in terms of reducing pain scores and analgesic consumption.

PPP prevention is not as clear. Most of the evidence comes from early studies in thoracotomy and often involves comparison between paravertebral block (PVB) and thoracic epidural analgesia (TEA), with similar outcomes. This was therefore followed by enthusiasm for the use of PVB as an alternative to the neuraxial insertion of TEA, especially as epidurals may cause more complication (123). This approach followed study of PVB in the acute setting but also to prevent PPP, with evidence from intercostal nerve somatosensory evoked potentials from the chronic pain setting, demonstrating reduced firing and therefore afferent blockade (124, 125).

Comparison between either of these techniques and opioids alone favours the regional anaesthetic block (126). Study design is however an issue with only a few studies and only of small numbers of patients. This is compounded in

particular by post hoc analysis of long-term outcomes in studies designed with the intention of assessing acute pain only (127). Although these provide a useful signal for hypothesis generation, caution is suggested, as these are not a priori examination of the data.

A very recent Cochrane review reiterates this caution despite a positive conclusion in favour of PVB and TEA in preventing PPP following lung and breast surgery (128). Small numbers and examination centred on these two surgical groups specifically makes it difficult to generalise and extrapolate to other surgical procedures.

2.14.2 Ketamine

The next most commonly studied preventive agent is the NMDA receptor antagonist ketamine. The role of the NMDA receptor in central sensitisation was described at the beginning of this chapter.

Systematic review of ketamine supports its use in the acute pain setting, via the intravenous or epidural routes (129). However this study evaluates the addition of ketamine to opioids only. The PPP literature for ketamine is particularly confused though due to variability in duration and dose of ketamine used, as well
potentially due to the variable – and often underreported - efficacy of superimposed RA.

Outdated and *qualitative* systematic review by McCartney in 2004 (109) described poor quality studies but found in favour of ketamine overall for preventing PPP. Since then, study has continued with mixed results.

Suzuki and colleagues carried out a more recent confirmatory study, administering three days of ketamine infusion, but at only 0.05mg/kg/hr. Despite the small dose – as compared to routine clinical doses of 0.1-0.5 mg/kg/hr - they achieved a reduction in PPP at three months, but not at six months following thoracotomy (130).

Dualé and colleagues have refuted these Suzuki results, with a negative trial following the use of twice the dose of ketamine infusion per hour, as well as 1mg/kg bolus administered before surgery and then repeated during the procedure (131). The key limitation however with this study was the postoperative infusion was continued for only 24 hours and hyperalgesia would be expected to continue beyond that duration. In addition, neither of these studies reported epidural failure rates or block success e.g. in terms of levels of dermatomal block achieved.

The confusion arises when studies are designed to test the addition of agents such as ketamine and the gabapentinoids to RA. The variation in block success and duration of efficacy is difficult to control and is rarely reported. This is particularly important in studies of small numbers of patients where randomisation may not account for this variability of block. This may be contributing to the conflicting conclusions. This is indeed pragmatic, real world study of the effectiveness of these drugs in thoracotomy, where RA is standard practice and can fail postoperatively. However these conditions are not ideal for efficacy studies of additional ketamine or the gabapentinoids.

This is also a discussion on the power of a study, as both agents may be contributing to the same prevention of PPP and therefore to assess additional benefit, it is necessary to study larger numbers. As an example, a study of the effects of preoperative gabapentin as an analgesic following thyroidectomy concluded no effect in the acute setting of coexisting local anaesthetic block of the neck (superior cervical plexus block) (132). Despite the lack of difference at 24 hours, neuropathic pain at six months after surgery was reduced in the gabapentin arms suggesting either single dose preoperative gabapentin was protective or that there may have been sufficient variation in the efficacy of cervical plexus block in 24 patients analysed per group. In addition, if study numbers were much larger, randomisation would remove some of the effects of this variability in block success amongst groups. Failing that, it is important to report in detail the quality of RA achieved throughout the postoperative period.

Nevertheless there is sufficient overall and good quality evidence, from individual studies as well as systematic review, to include ketamine in further study of the prevention of PPP.

2.14.3 Gabapentinoids

The gabapentinoids, comprising gabapentin and pregabalin, have received the most recent attention in the study of preventive analgesia. Both gabapentin and pregabalin bind to the $\alpha_2\delta$ (alpha-2-delta) subunit of the voltage-gated channel and lead to a decrease in the release of neurotransmitters such as glutamate, norepinephrine and substance P - thereby targeting the putative role of these transmitters in central sensitisation. Both agents are established in the treatment of neuropathic pain. This neuromodulatory effect is not only used to treat neuropathic pain but also other centrally driven processes such as the suppression of the sensitised cough reflex observed in refractory cough (133)

As with the other techniques discussed so far, there is good evidence of acute pain reduction with both gabapentin and pregabalin. Historically, most studies investigated gabapentin but with recent interest in pregabalin. The gabapentin studies typically used varying doses and duration. Efficacy is seen in acute pain reduction with doses above 400mg (134) or duration beyond one postoperative day (111, 135). Likewise, pregabalin also shows efficacy, even at a single time

point, as long as it given at a high dose of 300mg (136). Systematic review and meta-regression confirms (137) good evidence for both these gabapentinoids in terms of analgesia, opioid sparing properties and tolerability (with Number Needed to Harm (NNH) for sedation of 35 and dizziness of 12.)

In terms of prevention of PPP, most studies again investigated gabapentin, with only three controlled trials of pregabalin. The effects of both on PPP is less clear due to short duration of regimen, but particularly so for gabapentin. When the issue of adequate duration has been addressed, promising studies have provided a strong signal of efficacy.

In a group of 240 patients undergoing total knee replacement Buvanendran and colleagues tested a prolonged regimen of oral pregabalin against a placebo in a randomised controlled trial. The active arm received 300mg pregabalin before surgery and then continued postoperatively at 150 mg twice daily for ten days before weaning doses for a further four days (138). This 14-day regimen reduced the incidence of neuropathic pain at 6 months from 5.2% to 0% (6/113 to 0/115 patients, no CI description but with a p = 0.014). They observed a significantly increased rate of sedation and confusion in the first day after surgery, which settled with continued use and therefore led to an overall recommendation of lower doses of pregabalin, with the hope of to reduced side effects and to allow physiotherapy and intensive rehabilitation.

These preventive findings were also confirmed in same year by a lumbar discectomy study but in patients with established neuropathic pain, therefore assessing a treatment effect in addition to surgery. This study demonstrated the effect of high dose (300mg) pregabalin given before and one day following surgery on reducing persistent pain at three months. The preexisting neuropathic pain is difficult to separate from PPP and there is an argument to be made that this is an assessment of pregabalin for treating neuropathic back pain rather than preventing PPP. In addition, the high doses used led to visual disturbances in the active study arm (139).

2.15 Important findings worth studying further?

Based on the paper by Buvanendran et al, I also chose to study the preventive effects of pregabalin 150mg BD, in the same regimen and duration postoperatively. I did consider reducing the dose to improve tolerability but this would have been at risk of losing efficacy. As an alternative, I chose to study surgical procedures with increased pain and analgesic requirement. The argument in favour of this approach is that opioid sparing in a procedure with relatively large use of morphine, for example, could perhaps lead to benefits in terms of reduced sedation, nausea and vomiting, to offset some of the pregabalin side effects described by Buvanendran et al. Therefore instead of designing a dose finding or "duration finding" study in knee replacement or similarly painful surgery, my aim was to conduct a "side effect reducing study". As the literature set out above demonstrates repeatedly, sufficient dose and duration of administration of preventive analgesia is important to ensure efficacy.

The Buvanendran et al study in knee replacement was the only true study of preventive pregabalin published at the time of inception of my study. It felt appropriate to also study other surgical groups to establish reproducibility of this effect. My work also focuses on a group of patients staying in a monitored high dependency area for longer and with less need for early mobilisation and intensive ambulatory rehabilitation, and therefore may lead to improved patient tolerability of the preventive regimen.

2.16 Update of the literature since my studies began

Subsequently, and therefore not impacting on my decision to study pregabalin at this dose and regimen, Pesonen and colleagues investigated half the dose: 150mg before surgery followed by 75mg twice daily and only for 5 days duration in 70 patients. The study was designed and powered to detect a reduction in acute opioid use only following cardiac surgery, which it achieved. The secondary outcomes of pain at rest and during movement at 1 and 3 months were all nonsignificant except pain on movement at three months. It is tempting to speculate if the pregabalin had been given longer than 5 days or at doses higher than 75mg BD, they may have found significant differences at one month and at rest and on movement at one month. However this study was designed to show safety in the elderly population as well as efficacy in the acute period primarily – both achieved with no difference in side effects between the two groups (despite including only patients aged above 75 years old) and a reduction in oxycodone use in the active arm. With only 35 patients in each group, it is likely that this study was underpowered for persistent pain outcomes.

This latter study did lead to a systematic review last year including all gabapentin and pregabalin preventive analgesia studies, which concluded that both agents are indeed effective overall (140) In terms of pregabalin, the authors go as far to comment that the improvements in pain outcomes (OR 0.09, 95% CI 0.02 to 0.79, p=0.007) is "clinically implausible" and, especially given the small number of studies , justifies further study in different surgical groups. They do however also caution against these impressive results by pointing out the potential publication bias resulting from omission of any negative studies (140).

2.17 How much reduction is enough?

There is an important distinction to be made between statistically significant differences in studies and clinically meaningful, relevant or important differences to patients. This is particularly important when preventive

approaches carry risk of adverse events. There is also the consideration of the ideal primary outcome measure: reduction in VAS or number of patients with pain in each group.

Clinical trials of analgesics report outcomes in terms of number of patients with pain at a fixed time point, functional ability of individuals or reduction in either pain score or analgesic requirement. The reduction in pain score is considered a success if there is a reduction of 30% and impressive if above 50% (141). However, patients expect even larger differences in outcomes to consider an intervention a success (34).

One way to overcome this is by looking for larger reductions, either in pain scores or in the number of patients remaining pain free. Both the positive studies of preventive pregabalin, described above, found large differences in PPP outcomes. There is a risk with powering against such large differences of a Beta error (i.e. a false negative.) However this may be deemed appropriate if a positive outcome at a level below this cut off would not be considered clinically meaningful. In addition the tougher the outcome measured, the lower the placebo effect observed (34).

There is also a debate developing over the role of preventive analgesia as simply additional robust multimodal analgesia delivered well or additional preventive

effect (56, 142). This argument is strengthened by the observed preventive effects of additional analgesics such as nitrous oxide to a multimodal regimen (113). Therefore there is perhaps an even stronger argument to demonstrate large treatment effects, which are clinically meaningful, as an example of a separate and discernable preventive or antihyperalgesic effect?

2.18 Study of mechanisms for preventive analgesia

Very few studies have examined preventive analgesic effects of drugs using QST. This approach offers an opportunity to study the mechanisms of preexisting sensitisation, summation and modulatory systems, as well the changes taking place as a result of surgery and, in turn, the protection offered by preventive analgesia. This integrated approach to studying the whole system in vivo, and as a functioning network, allows a systems-based explanation of mechanisms as well as pathology.

In addition, these tests (temporal summation, in particular) give an objective assessment of preoperative sensitisation, superior to patient report of preexisting pain (e.g. resulting from ischaemic chest pain related visceral hypersensitivity.) Postoperative repetition of these assessments allows comparison and evaluation for additional incisional sensitisation. No studies of this manner had been published when I designed my studies. Other models have however been examined since. Wilder-Smith's team published a study in chronic pancreatitis patients demonstrating that the efficacy of pregabalin could be predicted by the CPM paradigm testing before treatment (143), in a manner similar to my hypothesis below.

A recent study demonstrated that a single dose of 300mg pregabalin reduced the area of secondary hyperalgesia following nephrectomy but had no effect on static measurement of pressure pain threshold (136). Unfortunately, this small group of 26 patients was not followed up to assess PPP. However this study is useful for hypothesis generation in terms of the effects of pregabalin on secondary hyperalgesia.

2.19 Summary

There is increasing agreement in the literature regarding the prevalence of PPP for different surgical interventions. However study design remains a limiting factor. The study of putative risk factors and likely triggers is still in its infancy and prevention remains the holy grail (144).

Chapter 3 Identifying the scale of the problem in our population and modelling risk factors – towards cohort development

3.1 Background and rationale



Figure 3.1 The risk of surgical incision (Image available at http://www.medicaldaily.com/history-stroke-may-increase-risk-adverse-surgical-complicationseven-non-cardiac-procedures-293190 Accessed 10/12/14)

All surgery leads to tissue damage but the technique deployed and extent of surgical exploration may affect the degree of damage. There is evidence for improved recovery and shorter need for hospital stay following the use of less invasive techniques such as video assisted thoracoscopic surgery (VATS.) However this improved recovery profile fails to translate well into reduced incidences of PPP (79, 80). Both inflammation and direct nerve damage are capable of activating the nociceptive system but their relative contribution following surgery is not well understood. Not all patients with postoperative sensory dysfunction go onto develop PPP (87)and conversely, preserved nerve function in the postoperative period does not necessarily ensure the avoidance of persistent pain – as some patients free of pain at six months following breast surgery subsequently develop PPP many years later (86). These finding suggest that other factors, either affecting nerve injury or acting independently, may play an important role in the transition from acute to chronic pain.

Nerve identification and preservation has been suggested as a means to reduce the risk of PPP. Where it may be difficult to avoid damage, it has even been suggested that elective transection is preferable to inadvertent partial injury (83).

The role of surgical technique or extent of dissection during cardiac surgery specifically is less well understood. Harvesting of the internal mammary artery during cardiac surgery, with associated dissection of the anterior chest under retraction, is believed to be associated with transection or contusion of nerves. The intercostal nerves are particularly susceptible to damage during this process. This intraoperative injury may contribute to the development of neuropathic pain (145). However this has yet to be studied, alongside other putative risk factors, in order to assess the relative contributions of each.

Higher acute postoperative pain score has been cited as being associated with the development of PPP, while harvesting of the Left Internal Mammary Artery (LIMA) and prolonged surgery have also both been suggested as potential causes (particularly of neuropathic pain) (27).

3.2 Aims of Investigation

The aim of this chapter is to describe the prevalence of PPP following cardiac surgery in our institution. The literature reports a wide range of figures with varying methods of data collection, prospective as well as retrospective (the latter usually carried out postal questionnaire query, with variable response rates.) The measurement of prevalence in our population will also inform power calculations for a prospective study.

In addition, a secondary aim is to examine the relative contribution of potential surgical risk factors to the development of PPP.

3.3 Methods

With REC (research ethics committee) approval, I convenience-sampled (146) the medical records of a cohort of patients undergoing cardiac surgery in our institution over a six-month period. This time period was chosen for this pilot study to allow sufficient numbers to be assessed, given the rate of approximately 600 cardiac surgical cases performed per year at St. Bartholomew's Hospital. As this was an exploratory pilot study, I was unable to carry out a power calculation.

3.3.1 Risk factors

Patient charts were reviewed for the following potential risk factors:

Patient related

Gender

Age

Treatment related

Duration of sternotomy

Dissection and harvesting of the left internal mammary artery (LIMA)

Acute pain score at 24 hours following surgery

Patients were contacted by telephone at six months following surgery and verbal consent was taken to allow interviews regarding current pain experience. Current pain as an 'average for the week, in and around the sternotomy site' was assessed using a Numerical Rating Scale (with anchors of zero= no pain, 1= mildest pain possible and 10= maximum imaginable) and the self-report form of the Leeds Assessment of Neuropathic Symptoms and Signs (S-LANSS). The latter is a validated tool – with 78% sensitivity demonstrating internal consistency and congruent validity - for clinical research, including postal and telephone query (147). The script used to interview patients is as per the published, validated form and is set out in Appendix Four.

Leg pain resulting from saphenous vein harvesting was also assessed in a similar manner, where applicable. In addition, quality of life assessments were made at the six-month time period using the validated UK data set of the EQ-5D tool (see Appendix One.) I also enquired about any sleep disturbance as a result of PPP as well as the use of current analgesia for its management.

3.3.2 Statistical analysis

Comparisons of PPP are made for surgical technique: sternotomy alone (for valve surgery) as compared to the additional harvesting of the internal mammary artery (for coronary artery bypass grafting.) This tests the hypothesis that mammary artery harvesting increases the likelihood of subsequent chronic sternotomy pain.

Logistic regression modelling compares differences for binary outcomes (e.g. presence or absence of PPP, neuropathic pain, medication requirement, sleep disturbance, etc.) whereas continuous data (e.g. pain scores on the NRS) are analysed with linear regression models.

Potential risk factors are analysed in a similar manner. Risk factors with significant interactions on univariate analysis are then combined in multivariate models to test relative contribution. Likewise hierarchical regression models are used to test the additional effects of individual risk factors to describe the strength of any relationship and potential for predicting long term morbidity.

3.4 Results

A total of 312 patients underwent cardiac surgery at St Bartholomew's from January to June 2010. Full data sets for procedure, pain score and recovery profile were only available for 210 patients, of whom 174 were interviewed. The 36 omissions were due to inability to contact (23), patient death (7) and unwillingness to participate (6). Of the 174 patients studied, 132 (76%) were male and 42 (24%) female. 129 (74%) of patients underwent LIMA dissection for CABG.

3.4.1 Sternotomy pain

In total, 69 patients (39.7%) described persisting pain at six months post sternotomy, of whom 55.0% satisfied the screening criteria for a diagnosis of neuropathic pain according to the S-LANSS tool.

The severity of the reported PPP can be further categorised as follows:

38/69 = 55% as mild [NRS 1-3]

23/69 = 33% as moderate [NRS 4-6]

8/69 = 12% as severe [NRS 7-10]

Some authors advocate the reporting of only moderate to severe pain in studies (34)and this would therefore reduce the percentage of patients with PPP from 39.7% to 18% of the 174 patients studied, in total.

Logistic regression analysis of the binary outcomes of presence or absence of sternotomy pain at six months revealed age, duration of surgery and acute pain score to be potential predictive factors (Table 3.1)

PREDICTOR	B (95% CI)	p value
Age (years)	B=0.896 [0.862 - 0.931]	p<0.001**
Sex	B=1.644 [0.785 -3.444]	p=0.188
LIMA harvesting	B=1.264 [0.625 – 2.555]	p=0.514
Duration of surgery (minutes)	B=1.018 [1.010-1.025]	p<0.001**
Acute pain score (NRS)	B=3.665 [2.344-5.731]	p<0.001**

Table 3.1 Logistic regression analysis for the risk of developing PPP

Multivariate regression analysis of these variables further revealed theatre time, acute pain score and decreasing age to be most strongly associated with PPP of a neuropathic nature (all p<0.001).

Hierarchical linear regression identified the best predictive model for NRS pain score in the chest, given the independent variables available, to comprise patient age, theatre time and acute pain score. Using this model, with acute pain included as the first step, the NRS score is increased by one further point for every 90-minute increase in theatre time and every 13-year decrease in patient age.

3.4.1.1 Analysis for neuropathic pain specifically

Although LIMA harvesting was not predictive of the likelihood of developing overall PPP, it did predict neuropathic pain specifically. Logistic regression modelling for a S-LANSS score above 12 gives an odds ratio of 2.750 (95%CI 1.001 to 7.553) and a p value of 0.050. Although this just fails to achieve statistical significance, it does suggest a possible association of LIMA dissection with subsequent *neuropathic* pain.

Multivariate linear regression analysis of these variables revealed theatre time, acute pain score and decreasing age to be most strongly associated with PPP of a neuropathic nature (all p<0.001). However, LIMA grafting alone ceased to be significantly associated with subsequent neuropathic pain when the other factors, especially longer theatre time, were taken into account (p=0.07).

Hierarchical linear regression identified the best predictive model for S-LANSS score, given the independent variables available, to comprise patient age, theatre time and acute pain score. Using this model, the S-LANSS score is increased by one point for every 20-minute increase in theatre time and every 5-year decrease in patient age.

3.4.2 Leg pain

Leg pain was present in 62 out of 124 (50%) of those patients undergoing saphenous vein harvesting. Unsurprisingly, it is not predicted by LIMA dissection or theatre time – as additional time in the longer duration cases is usually spent operating on the chest (retraction time for LIMA harvesting, in particular.)

Acute pain is again strongly predictive: B=2.500 (95% CI 1.552 to 4.026) p<0.001

Age of the patient is also predictive with B=0.963 (95%CI 0.930 to 0.996) and p = 0.031. However when both these risk factors are combined in a multivariate model, age is no longer predictive with B =0.977 (95%CI 0.941 to 1.013) p=0.211. This could potentially be explained in one of the follow three ways:

- Younger patients were less likely to require CABG and therefore undergo leg incision for saphenous vein harvesting. This would therefore skew the study population towards elderly patients undergoing leg surgery.
- Increased psychological stress of undergoing sternotomy as compared to a leg incision and therefore less predictive powered for the PPP following the latter.

 Underpowering as less patients underwent leg incision (124), as compared to sternotomy (174.)

3.4.3 QOL Assessments

The quality of life scores vary significantly between patients in pain and those who area pain free, even when potential confounders are included in an adjusted model of linear regression:

	Present	Absent	Mean difference	Adjusted mean difference*
Sternot omy site PPP	0.435 (0.370)	0.736 (0.277)	-0.279 (-0.373 to -0.185) p<0.001	-0.161 (-0.283 to -0.039) p=0.010
Leg PPP	0.499 (0.303)	0.739 (0.348)	-0.240 (-0.355 to -0.125) p<0.001	-0.159 (-0.280 to -0.038) p=0.010
Neurop athic PPP	0.315 (0.362)	0.749 (0.258)	-0.434 (-0.537 to -0. 332) p<0.001	-0.369 (-0.490 to -0.247) p<0.001

Table 3.2 Linear regression analysis for EQ-5D quality of life scores*adjusted for age sex acute pain score theatre time and LIMA harvesting

3.5 Discussion

These results demonstrate the significant long-term pain burden of undergoing cardiac surgery. The overall prevalence is similar to other centres in the literature (12).

Patient sex is important in most chronic pain conditions but is not necessarily the case following surgery (56, 57) In the current study, however, there is a potential for bias as males outnumbered females by 3 to 1. This may therefore have hidden any potential effect of, especially female, sex.

There seems an incredibly powerful predictive power of age, pain score and duration of surgery on future PPP. Of these, only pain score is modifiable but perhaps there is a role for aggressive pain management in young patients, especially in the immediate postoperative period.

Although two or three months are quoted as the minimum post-surgical intervals quoted in published definitions for PPP, the patients in this study were assessed at six months(28). Therefore when comparing this finding of 12% incidence of severe PPP to results from other studies, it should be borne in mind that the rate may be higher at these earlier time points post-surgery. Similarly, the figures for 'more than mild pain', of 45% of all patients reporting PPP, and

18% of all patients studied, may also have been found to be higher at two or three months following surgery. Interestingly, Kehlet and colleagues report a similar incidence of PPP following breast surgery at different time points, but with some patients improving while others reporting new PPP in and around the original incision site (86). Enquiry at a single time point, as in this study, obviously precludes such longitudinal, temporal comparisons.

The low EQ-5D scores observed in patients with pain are comparable to the UK National Pain Audit (<u>http://www.hqip.org.uk/assets/NCAPOP-</u> <u>Library/NCAPOP-2013-14/Pain-Audit-Report-2013.pdf</u>) especially in those with persistent neuropathic pain and demonstrate significant long-term morbidity and disability.

3.5.1 Limitations

Retrospective study is limited by the lack of baseline values for pain (including medication requirement and sleep disturbance.) Objective and quantitative assessment of pain around the incision site is also not possible e.g. visceral hypersensitivity at the sternotomy site, as one example. Likewise, quality of life assessments before surgery are not possible to assess any changes – either improvement or deterioration following surgery.

In terms of data capture, this study was limited by the lack of complete medical notes in the case of over 100 patients. It is not possible to comment on whether these cases were random or skewed towards those with worse (or indeed better) pain outcomes.

Similarly, of the 23 patients who we were unable to contact, it is possible to speculate that may have resulted from increased pain compared to the remainder of the group.

Six patients refused to participate and although, a small number, this may have reflected dissatisfaction with outcomes. Only one patient was prepared to give a reason: although pain free, he described a poor experience with hospital followup, especially by medical teams.

3.6 Conclusions

Albeit retroactive and using the approach of convenience sampling, this study corroborates the reported prevalence range of PPP after sternotomy. It is interesting however that only half of the cases satisfied the screening criteria for neuropathic pain.

This study also confirms duration of surgery and the intensity of pain in the initial acute setting, as potential predictors of PPP. The increased prevalence of symptoms and signs in younger patients may justify more aggressive methods of prevention and management of their early postoperative pain.

Regression modeling reveals the potentially powerful predictive value of the following risk factors: age, acute pain and theatre time. This analysis supports the need for prospective study in order to develop and validate predictive tools for PPP.

Although one declared aim was to identify the role of surgical technique in the development of subsequent PPP, this is not clearly the case as regards LIMA dissection and harvesting. Other factors related to tissue injury and exposure may be relevant but these findings corroborate other study where similar PPP outcomes were reported when comparing open and video-assisted thoracic

surgery. In both examples, current analgesic regimens (centred on opioid analgesics) seem ineffective in managing the substantial risk for the development of PPP.

It is likely that patient related factors and early pain experience following surgery are more important in shaping the prevalence and experience of PPP, than surgical technique specifically.

Further investigation of patient related factors is therefore warranted as well as alternatives to opioids as a means of reducing acute postoperative pain, and perhaps PPP.

Chapter 4 Randomised controlled trial of preventive analgesia

The aim of the wise is not to secure pleasure, but to avoid pain.

Aristotle 384-322 BC



Figure 4.1Bust of Aristotle; Free Will and Antiquity (Available at <u>http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Free will in antiquity</u> Accessed on 10/12/14)

4.1 Introduction

Persistent pain following surgery is surprisingly common and difficult to treat once established. The identification of preventive measures therefore holds great promise (128, 140).

Study of various surgical procedures has however led to contradicting results with some of these differences attributed to poor study design (148).

There may also be differences in the mechanisms of persistence between different surgical groups, which may in turn be reflected in the varying efficacy of preventive analgesia (14). Very little data exists for cardiac surgery and therefore I took the opportunity to study this group of patients specifically.

I chose to test the ability of the antihyperalgesic drugs pregabalin and ketamine in terms of preventing this phenomenon. Both these agents have shown particular promise in systematic review of the literature to date (140, 148). Similarly in the case of cardiac surgery, although the data is limited in terms of prospective study, there is some signal for both these agents, in particular for the prevention of acute pain (7, 149, 150). Ketamine has been studied more extensively than the gabapentinoids, including during cardiac surgery. However the preventive analgesia data, to date, is most compelling for the gabapentinoids, in particular pregabalin - with a recent systematic review reporting an odds ratio of 0.09 in terms of the reduction of the portion of patients with PPP following perioperative use. I also chose to test the combined multimodal effect of ketamine along with pregabalin to test the combined effect of these two anti neuropathic agents.

This important effect of combining analgesic therapy is well established in the management of acute pain following surgery (151, 152). Surprisingly few studies however have taken this approach with chronic pain, even in established neuropathic pain, although the exceptions have stood out for their efficacy (153, 154)

4.2 Hypothesis

The aim of this chapter is to test the hypothesis that the development of persistent pain after cardiac surgery can be prevented by the use of antihyperalgesic agents at the time of surgery, either alone or in a multimodal regimen.

4.3 Methods

The trial was conducted as per the protocol approved by the East London and The City Research Ethics Committee (REC) and the Medicines and Healthcare Products Regulatory authority (MHRA.)

The clinical trial (Heart PPPAIN – Heart surgery and Persistent Postsurgical PAIN trial) was registered on clinicaltrials.gov (NCT01480765) and recruitment began in December 2011 with data collection ending in March 2013.

4.3.1 Study design

Study design for clinical trials can be described in the form of

Patients, Intervention, Comparator and Outcomes (PICO.)

PATIENTS

For this parallel arm, randomised, double blind, placebo-controlled trial, I screened all patients satisfying the following inclusion criteria:

INCLUSION CRITERIA:

- Age 18 -80 years
- Undergoing cardiac surgery via first-time sternotomy

EXCLUSION CRITERIA:

- History of chronic pain, other than angina
- Regular use of pain medication, other than paracetamol and non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs.
- Concurrent use of any drugs for neuropathic pain e.g. antiepileptics, antidepressants
- Concurrent use of oxycodone, lorazepam or ethanol as these drugs interact with pregabalin.
- Previous sternotomy
- Emergency surgery- decision to operate taken on the day of surgery
- Preoperative renal failure defined as eGFR <60 ml/min- as pregabalin is renally excreted
- Allergy to pregabalin, gabapentin or ketamine
- Pregnancy
- Limited understanding of numerical scoring scales
- Previous participation in other trials investigating analgesic agents, or any other IMP in previous three months

Patients undergoing valve surgery were included along with coronary artery bypass graft (CABG) cases. This gave the opportunity to examine the potential effect of LIMA dissection from the chest wall during CABG– usually with extended diathermy for up to an hour – on subsequent PPP. Only in rare circumstances in our institution is CABG carried out without LIMA harvesting and therefore insufficient numbers were expected to make this comparison within this single surgical procedure.

When combining ischaemic heart disease patients with those with valve disease, is an important consideration to be made for the role of pre-existing central sensitisation in the chest from, for example, long standing ischaemic visceral pain. Therefore as set out in the following chapters, all patients were also examined for preoperative preexisting sensitisation (in the form of temporal summation, for example), to allow for consideration of this potential confounder.

As set out in the CONSORT diagram (figure 4.2), 150 patients were consented and block randomised to one of three treatment groups using a concealed computer-generated allocation sequence, created and managed in a blinded manner by the Barts Trials Pharmacy. This blinding was maintained until the full six-month follow-up data set was complete and submitted to the pharmacy trials manager.

INTERVENTION and COMPARATOR

The patients were randomised to the following three groups:

COMPARATOR = Usual Care (UC): Control group with placebo capsules and placebo ketamine (saline) infusion.

INTERVENTION #1 = Pregabalin (P): Received active pregabalin capsules with placebo ketamine (saline) infusion.

INTERVENTION #2 = Pregabalin and ketamine group (PK): Received active pregabalin capsules and active ketamine infusion.

All patients, medical and nursing teams, as well as research staff, were masked to treatment allocation.

Nursing staff administered an identical, blinded study capsule (containing either 150mg pregabalin or matched placebo lactose) to all patients two hours prior to surgery. These were supplied free of charge by Pfizer following a successful application to their IIR (Investigator Initiated Research) funding programme, with no other contribution to the design, conduct or publication of this trial.

Following surgery, these study capsules were continued twice daily for ten continuous days, followed by a dose reduction to 75mg for day 11 and 12 and 50 mg for days 13 and 14.

If patients were discharged from hospital prior to completion of the 14-day capsule regimen, pharmacy dispensed the remaining doses for the patient to complete the course at home. Any unused capsules were returned to the trial pharmacy and recorded along with any missed doses during the inpatient stay. Details of any missed doses during in patient stay or early withdrawal from either drug were also recorded.

The infusion of intravenous ketamine or matched placebo (saline) was started at the end of cardiac surgery once spontaneous circulation had returned and continued for 48 hours. The 50 ml syringe was prepared in a blinded manner by the Chemotherapy Trials Unit of the Barts Trial Pharmacy as either 10mg/ml of ketamine or matching placebo (0.9% sodium chloride.) This was infused at a rate of 0.01ml/kg/hour and therefore, in the case of the active arm, this amounted to 0.1mg/kg/hour of ketamine.

OUTCOMES

All outcomes were collected on case report forms, as set out in Appendix Five.
PRIMARY: Proportion of patients with pain at three and six months on the NRS

SECONDARY:

Acute pain scores, on the NRS, at the sternotomy site and (where applicable) the saphenectomy site.

Morphine consumption in the first 24 hours

Sedation and nausea scores

Prevalence of diplopia

Respiratory rate and blood carbon dioxide levels

Adverse and Serious Adverse Events (as per the event log, set out in Appendix Six.) These were managed by the data monitoring committee and reported as per the organogram set out in the Appendix Seven.

Extubation time

Length of stay on ICU and in the hospital

Quality of life at three and six months (EQ-5D VAS and index)

Prevalence of neuropathic pain at three and six months

Requirement for analgesics at three and six months

Sleep disturbance by pain at three and six months

4.3.2 Renal failure algorithm

In the case of renal failure during the postoperative period, the following protocol was followed:

Pregabalin clearance is directly proportional to creatinine clearance and therefore we will use eGFR measurements throughout the dosing period for pregabalin (or placebo) to decide on delay of drug. As the drug is not nephrotoxic but simply accumulates with renal failure, all patients will receive a dose 12 hours after the preoperative dose. Subsequent dosing will be guided by eGFR results:-

eGFR above 60ml/min will lead to continuing dosing.

eGFR of 45-60 will also lead to a dose being given but with vigilance and measurement of eGFR before the next dose, to observe the trend in renal function. If the eGFR remains in the range of 45-60, each dose will be preceded by repeat measurements and in the case of a trend of falling eGFR, as judged by investigation or hospital medical team, the patient will be withdrawn from the study.

eGFR of 30 – 45 will lead to an omission of IMP and again repeat measurement before the next dose in 12 hours time. Two successive missed doses will lead to premature withdrawal of the patient from the study. A single omission with a subsequent return to normal renal function will continue the protocol and this will be reported in the published results.

eGFR readings below 30ml/min at any point or the use of renal replacement therapy will lead to premature withdrawal of the patient from the study.

4.3.3 Clinical management

The patients were anaesthetised according to a standardised and agreed protocol. All patients received 20mg oral temazepam two hours prior to transfer to theatre along with the study capsule (pregabalin or placebo). Induction of anaesthesia took place with 2-3mcg/kg of fentanyl and 1-2mg/kg propofol bolus. Intraoperative opioid use was restricted to fentanyl in a range of 7.5 – 20 mcg/kg with documentation of any requirements above this dose. Anaesthesia was maintained with Isoflurane, prior to cardiopulmonary bypass (CPB), and converted to intravenous infusion of propofol for the remainder of the perioperative period.

Surgery was performed via median sternotomy and CPB was established on all patients to allow coronary artery bypass grafting, valve replacement or combined surgery. This was conducted using moderate hypothermia (30– 34 degrees Celsius), a membrane oxygenator and a roller pump. Myocardial protection was achieved using cold blood-crystalloid cardioplegia solution.

All patients remained sedated and ventilated for transfer to the intensive care unit following surgery and extubation took place according to institution protocol.

In addition to the trial regimen, all patients received usual care of patient

controlled analgesia (PCA) in the form of morphine 1mg bolus, with a lockout period of five minutes. All patients also received regular paracetamol (1g four times per day). Both these analgesics were continued until chest drains were removed at approximately 36 hours following surgery. Once the PCA was removed, regular codeine (30mg four times per day) was added to the paracetamol, with breakthrough pain of NRS>4 managed by administration of tramadol 50–100 mg, up to a maximum of three times per day.

4.3.4 Measurement of outcomes

The proportion of patients with sternotomy pain was assessed at three months following surgery using the NRS during a phone call and formed the primary outcome. This was assessed by phone call query using the NRS scale along with secondary outcomes of evoked pain on the NRS (with 3 maximal coughs) as well as leg pain, both at rest and on walking. During the same phone call, I also enquired about secondary outcomes of neuropathic pain (on the S-LANSS scale) as well as use of medication and sleep disturbance by pain. Identical questioning took place at six months following surgery.

The remainder of the secondary outcomes were measured during the postoperative period. Sternotomy pain scores at rest and following three maximal coughs were measured on the numerical rating scale at 24 hours following surgery as well as leg incision pain scores for those undergoing

saphenous vein harvesting. A movement evoked pain assessment for leg pain was not possible, as patients remained on bed rest in this early stage of recovery.

At the same time, side effects were recorded in terms of sedation and nausea on a 0-3 scale (nil, mild, moderate and severe) as well as any inpatient episodes of diplopia and dizziness.

The PCA device memory display provided the cumulative total dose of morphine consumed at the 24-hour postoperative time point.

Two-pass verification (or 'double data entry') was used to transfer all data from paper report forms to Excel (Microsoft Corp, USA) and SPSS (IBM Corp, New York, USA) for analysis.

4.3.5 Statistical analysis

This study was powered to detect a two-thirds reduction (34) in the prevalence of PPP. Pilot data (Chapter three) revealed a PPP prevalence of 39.7% in 312 consecutive patients undergoing elective sternotomy in our centre over a sixmonth period. Based on an alpha of 5% and power of 80%, we therefore calculated a sample size per group of 43 patients. To allow for attrition such as loss to follow up, we recruited 50 patients per group. Results were analysed on an intention to treat (ITT) basis with imputation of missing data on the basis of average values for the group, as per the Statistical Analysis Plan set out in Appendix Eight. Alternative imputation methods exist (e.g. last value carried forward, worst or best possible scenarios) but average for the group most closely resembles the intention to treat principle, as protocol deviations (leading to missing data, for example) are treated as closely as possible to subjects adhering to protocol (155).

The primary outcome of proportion of patients experiencing PPP at three months is presented by treatment arm and compared using *logistic* regression modelling on SPSS. Results are presented as odds ratios (OR) with 95% confidence intervals. Similar analyses is performed for the other binary variables (neuropathic pain, sleep disturbance, long-term analgesic requirement.)

The continuous outcomes (NRS score, etc) are summarised by treatment group using appropriate descriptive statistics and 95% confidence intervals. These include numbers and percentages for categorical data, mean and standard deviation for normally distributed, continuous data or median and interquartile range for skewed data. Baseline characteristics between the treatment groups are also presented to assess similarity across randomisation groups.

Linear regression models are used to compare *continuous* variables across

treatment groups, including ANCOVA (analyses of covariance), employed to adjust for baseline characteristics where there is good clinical belief that they may be predictive of outcome e.g. age, pre operative quality of life or sensory state.

Similar regression models are used in chapters five and six, for subgroup analysis, to identify predictive risk factors. Given the relatively low power for testing interactions, these results should be considered exploratory only.

4.4 Results

Three and six month assessments were only possible on 148 patients (figure 4.2.) Two patients were lost to follow up: due to death on day seven following surgery and emigration following hospital discharge. Data was imputed for these two patients on an 'average for the group' basis.

4.4.1 Missing data

Inpatient data was missing on five patients, who were unable to provide responses or scores: in three cases of prolonged pulmonary ventilation and two patients requiring early re-intubation of the trachea. Therefore, early outcome data was not available, but three and six month follow up assessments were possible for these patients. The remaining withdrawn patients, as set out in the CONSORT diagram (Fig 4.2), all agreed to follow up assessments while in hospital and at three and six months following surgery.



Figure 4.2 CONSORT diagram of patient flow through the RCT

4.4.2 Baseline characteristics

Baseline values were similar among the three groups (table 4.1) including quantitative sensory testing (PPT= Pain Pressure Threshold and CPM= Conditioned Pain Modulation) as well as psychological measures - see subsequent chapters.

	Trial groupings						
	Usual care (UC)	Pregabalin (P)	Pregabalin & ketamine (P+K)				
Male sex (%)	36/50 (72%)	41/50 (82%)	40/50 (80%)				
Age (years)	63.4 (11.4)	64.9 (12.8)	61.8 (12.4)				
Weight (Kilograms)	80.1 (15.9)	77.9 (14.1)	78.2 (15.1)				
Pre op EQ-5D index	0.597 (0.310)	0.563 (0.301)	0.538 (0.322)				
Anxiety: Spielberger score	39.3 (12.5)	38.2 (8.8)	41.2 (11.8)				
Catastrophising: Pain Catastrophising Scale score	16.4 (12.3)	16.2 (12.3)	17.7 (12.9)				
Percent change in PPT with CPM	37.0 (49.0)	29.7 (25.9)	29.5 (40.9)				

Presence of preoperative temporal summation at the sternotomy site	17/50 (34%)	15/50 (30%)	14/50 (28%)
Presence of remote temporal summation (forearm)	10/50 (20%)	9/50 (18%)	9/50 (18%)
Duration of surgery (minutes)	278 (60)	296 (93)	305 (95)
LIMA dissection	35/50 (70%)	39/50 (78%)	37/50 (74%)

Table 4.1 Baseline characteristics of patients as per randomisation groupData is presented as portion (percentages) or mean (standard deviation) PPT= pressure pain threshold,CPM= conditioned pain modulation, LIMA= left internal mammary

4.4.3 Primary outcome

Both active arms demonstrated a significant decrease in the prevalence of pain at three and six months when compared to the control group, either unadjusted or adjusted for covariates in a mixed model (table 4.2) All these results are significant at the p <0.001 level. The factors included in the mixed models are those with potential to influence the outcome, namely: age, gender, weight, preoperative EQ-5D index, state anxiety, pain catastrophising, % PPT change to CPM, Temporal summation (sternotomy site and remotely), duration and type of surgery (involving dissection of chest arteries.) The QST measurements of PPT and CPM are set out in detail in subsequent chapters.



Figure 4.3 Primary outcomes

Proportion of patients with pain, at 3 and 6 months, based on the NRS. Logistic regression across treatment arms revealing p values < 0.01 as compared to usual care. Non-significant differences found between the two active arms.

Comparisons between the two active arms for the primary outcome reveal no

difference in efficacy (OR=0.99, 95% CI: -3.00 to 5.00, P=0.62.) No further

comparison is therefore made between the active arms, as this study is not powered to detect such changes.

4.4.4 Secondary outcomes:

Both active arms reported significant decrease in acute pain scores when compared to the control arm (3.04 on the NRS for group P unadjusted and 2.823 adjusted; 2.98 for group PK and 3.058 adjusted for the other variables.) These differences are significant at a level of p<0.001 (table 4.2).

In terms of the potential sedating effects of the pregabalin and ketamine in active arms, there were no significant differences in time to extubation or length of stay on the intensive care unit (figure 4.4). Statistically significant increases in sedation scores were observed in the active arms but are unlikely to be of clinically meaningful difference. Details of all adverse events are logged in Appendix Six with the reporting organogram for SUSARs set out in Appendix Seven. Despite increased sedation in both active arms, Morphine requirement was significantly reduced, as compared to the control group (Table 4.2):

	Group allocation			Between group differences (95% CI.) Unadjusted comparison		Between group differences (95% CI.) Adjusted comparison*	
	Placebo = Usual care (UC)	Pregabalin (P)	Pregabalin & ketamine (P+K)	UC vs. P	UC vs. P+K	UC vs. P	UC vs. P+K
PRIMARY OUTCOMES:							
Prevalence of PPP at 3 months following surgery	25/50 (50%)	5/50 (10%)	2/50 (4%)	Odds ratio: 0.111 (0.038 to 0.326) P<0.001	Odds ratio: 0.042 (0.009 to 0.190) P<0.001	Odds ratio: 0.046 (0.011 to 0.200) P<0.001	Odds ratio: 0.002 (0.000 to 0.046) P<0.001
Prevalence of PPP at 6 months following surgery	23/50 (46%)	4/50 (8%)	1/50 (2%)	Odds ratio: 0.130 (0.044 to 0.383) p<0.001	Odds ratio: 0.024 (0.003 to 0.187) p<0.001	Odds ratio: 0.038 (0.007 to 0.207) p<0.001	Odds ratio: 0.001 (0.000 to 0.031) p<0.001

SECONDARY OUTCOMES:							
Acute pain score - at rest: Sternotomy (NRS)	4.10 (3.13)	1.06 (1.36)	1.12 (1.80)	-3.04 (-4.00 to - 2.08) p<0.001	-2.98(-3.99 to - 1.97) p<0.001	-2.82 (-3.79 to - 1.85) p<0.001	-3.06 (-4.05 to -2.06) p<0.001
Acute pain score - cough: Sternotomy (NRS)	4.10 (3.13)	1.06 (1.36)	1.50 (2.12)	-2.56 (-3.77 to - 1.35) p<0.001	-3.08 (-4.35 to - 1.81) p<0.001	-2.45(-3.67 to - 1.23) p<0.001	-3.23 (-4.60 to -2.00) p<0.001
Acute pain score - at rest: Saphenectomy (NRS)	3.72 (3.11)	0.92 (1.50)	0.12 (0.77)	-2.80 (-3.94 to - 1.67) p<0.001	-2.22 (-3.45 to - 1.00) p=0.003	-2.32 (-3.57 to - 1.07) p<0.001	-2.01 (-3.24 to -0.78) p=0.002
Morphine consumption at 24hrs (mg)	57.86 (27.63)	27.86 (14.46)	25.24 (16.74)	-30.00 (-38.75 to -21.24) p< 0.001	-32.62 (-41.68 to -23.55) p< 0.001	-28.05 (-36.94 to - 19.16) p< 0.001	-32.59 (-41.76 to - 23.41) p< 0.001

Side effect analysis: Extubation time (minutes)	407 (196)	424 (231)	441 (266)	17 (-68 to 102) p = 0.689	34 (-59 to 127) p = 0.467	27 (-63 to 117) p = 0.556	11 (-82 to 103) p = 0.824
ICU stay (hours)	20.6 (12.07)	16.9 (8.75)	17.9 (11.14)	-3.71 (-7.90 to 0.48) p=0.082	-2.72 (-7.33 to 0.109) p=0.245	-3.20 (-7.61 to 1.22) p= 0.154	-2.97 (-7.58 to 1.63) p= 0.202
Sedation score	Median= 2 (IQR=0)	Median= 2 (IQR=1)	Median= 2 (IQR=1)	Mann Whitney p=0.044	Mann Whitney p=0.035	N/A	N/A
Nausea score	Median= 2 IQR 2	Median= 0 IQR 0	Median= 0 IQR 1	Difference = -2 P=0.003	Difference= -2 p=0.005	N/A	N/A

Prevalence of diplopia	4/50 (8%)	12/50 (24%)	15/50 (30%)	Hazard ratio= 3.63 (1.08 to 12.2) p=0.037 NNH=6.25	Hazard ratio= 4.93 (1.50 to 16.2) P=0.008 NNH=4.54	Hazard ratio= 4.03 (0.045 to 15.6) P=0.043	Hazard ratio= 6.81 (1.68 to 27.5) P=0.007
Respiratory rate at 24 hours (breaths/min)	12.4 (4.54)	14.9 (3.68)	14.9 (3.40)	2.56 (0.918 to 4.20) p= 0.003	2.50 (0.906 to 4.09) p=0.002	2.01 (0.50 to 3.68) p=0.011	2.22 (0.67 to 3.78) p=0.006
pCO2 = blood carbon dioxide tension (KPa)	5.73 (0.88)	5.14 (0.58)	5.22 (0.76)	-0.580 (-0.884 to -0.292) p<0.001	-0.51 (-0.838 to -0.183) p=0.003	-0.524 (-0.82 to -0.23) p=0.001	-0.525 (-0.854 to -0.195) p=0.002
Recovery: Extubation time (minutes)	407 (196)	424 (231)	441 (266)	17 (-68 to 102) p = 0.689	34 (-59 to 127) p = 0.467	27 (-63 to 117) p = 0.55	11 (-82 to 103) p = 0.82

ICU stay (hours)	20.6 (12.07)	16.9 (8.75)	17.9 (11.14)	-3.71 (-0.790 to 4.75) p=0.082	-2.72 (-7.33to 1.89) p=0.245	-3.196 (-7.61 to 1.22) p= 0.154	-2.97 (-7.58 to 1.63) p= 0.202
Length of stay in hospital (days)	Median = 7.5 (IQR =9)	Median = 6.5 (IQR=4)	Median = 6 (IQR= 3)	1 day Mann Whitney P= 0.023	1.5 days P= 0.002	N/A	N/A
Quality of life: EQ-5D Index	0.323 (0.302)	0.619 (0.267)	0.661 (0.156)	0.296 (0.183 to 0.409) p<0.001	0.338 (0.242 to 0.4330) p<0.001	0.309 (0.197 to 0.420) p<0.001	0.369 (0.277 to 0.4610) p<0.001
EQ-5D VAS	48.2 (22.1)	68.6 (21.1)	71.2 (12.8)	20.4 (12.0 to28.0) p<0.001	23.0 (15.8 to 28.2) p<0.001	22.7 (14.5 to 30.9) p<0.001	26.3 (19.5 to 33.2) p<0.001

Prevalence of neuropathic pain at sternotomy site	16/50 (32%)	3/50 (6%)	0/50 (0%)	Odds ratio 0.185 (0.057 to 0.603) P= 0.005	N/A (zero event)	Odds ratio 0.126 (0.028 to 0.560) P=0.007	N/A (zero event)
Prevalence of neuropathic pain at saphenectomy	8/38 (21%)	1/42 (2%)	0/41 (0%)	Odds ratio 0.183 (0.036 to 0.924) P=.0040	N/A (zero event)	Odds ratio 0.149 (0.008 to 2.762) p=0.201	N/A (zero event)
Analgesics required for sternotomy site or leg pain	22/50 (44%)	7/50 (14%)	1/50 (2%)	Odds ratio 0.176 (0.067 to 0.466) p<0.001	Odds ratio 0.022 (0.003 to 0.173) p<0.001	Odds ratio 0.115 (0.036 to 0.370) p<0.001	Odds ratio 0.001 (zero to 0.45) p<0.001
Sleep disturbed as a result of sternotomy site or leg pain	19/50 (38%)	5/50 (10%)	1/50 (2%)	Odds ratio =0.167 (0.056 to 0.492) p=0.001	Odds ratio 0.031 (0.004 to 0.240) p=0.001	Odds ratio 0.108 (0.029 to 0.403) p=0.001	Odds ratio 0.006 (zero to 0.092) p<0.001

Table 4.2 Primary and secondary outcomes

.

Data is presented as proportion, mean (standard deviation) or median (interquartile range.) Comparisons are presented as odds ratios, mean differences (95% confidence interval) or Mann Whitney test result. *Comparison adjusted for age, gender, weight, preoperative EQ-5D index, state anxiety, pain catastrophising, % PPT change to CPM, Temporal summation (sternotomy site and remotely), duration and type of surgery



Figure 4.4 Secondary outcomes of recovery, as per randomisation group. Linear regression of y-axis values of hours for extubation time/ ITU stay and milligrams for morphine requirement. Statistical significance is only achieved for morphine requirement in both arms as compared to placebo/ usual care.

Length of stay was significantly different between control group and each of the

active arms (Median difference =1 day for group P and 1.5 day for group PK.)

Comparison between both active arms however leads to a non-significant difference of 0.5 days (p=0.678).

Both active arms lead to significant differences in quality of life as measured by EQ-5D. This is translated into lower use of analgesics, as well as reduced prevalence of sleep disturbance.

Only one patient died during the conduct of the study and therefore mortality comparison across groups was not carried out.

4.5 Discussion

This data suggests a large effect of pregabalin on both acute and chronic pain outcomes following cardiac surgery, which in this study translated into improved quality of life and function at three months. These differences are sustained at six months following surgery.

The size of these differences in this study is surprising and may in part be explained by study design. Unlike most other studies of preventive analgesia, our study was devoid of confounders of other potential preventive analgesia e.g. regional anaesthesia. The aim was also to study a group of surgical patients who would be free of preoperative (e.g. cancer) pain but would subsequently experience significant postoperative pain, with a high incidence of PPP (26, 156). The additional benefit of this particular surgical model is the inpatient stay covers a sufficient period of time to ensure compliance with at least the initial trial regimen.

The currently employed analgesic regimen for cardiac surgery may be considered insufficient and out of date, being largely reliant on intravenous opioids, with little use of adjunct analgesics (3, 157, 158). This is likely to contrast with usual care for other surgical procedures where enhanced recovery and short stay (or day case) care is established and practiced e.g. knee surgery.

It is also possible that there is a unique feature of cardiac surgical patients, which may make this particular group of surgical patients more susceptible to the preventive effects of pregabalin. In particular, TS may be pronounced in this group (secondary to visceral hypersensitivity from ischaemic pain, in particular) and this may be more responsive to pregabalin than other surgical models e.g. thoracotomy. This is a hypothesis based on personal communication with Professor David Yarnitsky at the IASP (International Association for the Study of Pain) World Congress on Pain in 2014 and therefore requires further investigation.

There seems to be little difference between the two active interventions, i.e. the additional benefit of ketamine appears to be discernable as a small trend but not statistically significant at the level of powering in this study, which was not designed or powered to detect differences between the two active arms.

The relative contribution of opioid induced hyperalgesia is discussed in following chapters on mechanistics but is likely to have played a role in both acute and chronic pain scores. Opioid sparing may be leading to - and not just an effect of - improved pain, by reductions in OIH. In addition to reduced OIH, opioid sparing may also facilitate recovery from major surgery, with earlier of return of normal bowel function as well as engagement with rehabilitative strategies, such as physiotherapy (159). This causality, or 'chicken or egg ' question, is difficult to examine without randomising patients to differing opioid regimens – beyond the scope of this study.

Assessments of pain with movement are recognised as sensitive discriminators of post-surgical pain (149, 160) However the effect of pregabalin seems so large in this study as to limit the additional benefit of this assessment, leading to similar scores as those at rest.

Interestingly, only a minimal placebo effect is seen in the control arm. This is very different to the significant placebo seen in analgesic studies (161, 162) and

is difficult to explain. It is possible to speculate that this is related to the complex and prolonged nature of the surgery and recovery, with perhaps reduced ability of participants to remember and attribute preventive analgesic effect to the placebo. It is also possible that postoperative cognitive dysfunction which is a recognised and common effect of cardiac surgery may have impacted on this reduced effect (163, 164) of recall and therefore placebo.

A nocebo effect is however observed in the control arm with patient reporting of diplopia as well as withdrawals due to intolerability to drug (161).

There is a statistically significant improvement in blood levels of carbon dioxide as well as recorded respiratory rate in the active arms, possibly due to the opioid sparing effect of the agents. However these differences are too small to be clinically meaningful.

Tolerability is an issue in this study. The drug specific effects of diplopia and dizziness were significantly increased in both active arms leading to 'Number Need to Harm' (NNH) of 6.25 and 4.54 for group P and PK respectively. This therefore may justify a dose-finding (or even a 'duration-finding') study, to improve tolerability of the regimen.

4.5.1 Study limitations

There is an argument to be made for the use of continuous scales such as the Visual Analogue Scale (VAS) to increase accuracy, as compared to the 11-point NRS. However the use of NRS is proposed by the National Institutes of Health 'Toolbox' for acute pain and analgesic efficacy studies (165). The overall consensus in the current literature suggests the appropriate use of NRS in unidimensional settings of pain intensity, such as this trial (166).

Face to face assessment of patients at three and six months was logistically impossible given the large geographical catchment area of our hospitals, extending throughout South East England and as far as South Wales. It is however acknowledged that phone call interviews may lead to reporting bias. This was minimised by the use the S-LANSS tool, which is validated for use with phone interviews(147), as well as structured, script-based assessments of PPP as set out in Appendix Four and Five.

This study is underpowered for comparisons between the active arms, as this would likely have involved many hundreds of patients with associated costs and timelines, which were deemed not feasible.

A fixed dose regimen was used on all patients regardless of weight. In addition, there was no scope within this study to titrate dose to individual response or tolerability. A more complex design may have made this possible, but in fact may not be a practical solution for the routine clinical setting. Further studies at fixed lower doses or for shorter periods of administration may be useful to find the best risk-benefit ratio and most effective solution.

The powerful effect of the active arms on acute pain and opioid use may have led to unblinding of patients and care givers. Some of this may have been offset by the use of active placebo (e.g. benzodiazepines.) An alternative approach is to formally assess the extent of blinding with questionnaires. In any future work, I would interview patients and investigators to assess the degree of blinding maintained throughout the study.

4.5.2 Conclusions

This clinical trial suggests a large effect of pregabalin on both acute and chronic pain outcomes following cardiac surgery, which translates into long term improved quality of life and function. While impacting on tolerability, in terms of diplopia, the large reduction in opioid use may be leading to overall improved recovery and shortened length of stay in hospital.

Having demonstrated proof-of-concept as regards the preventive properties of pregabalin in the cardiac surgical population, this justifies a multi-centre pragmatic randomised-controlled trial to definitively assess whether this intervention can demonstrate effectiveness in the 'real world'.

Chapter 5 Quantitative Sensory Testing of perioperative pain pathways

5.1 Introduction

Pain is a complex and multifaceted sensory, as well as emotional, experience. A complete description of the pain experience is therefore unlikely to ever be possible.

Certain aspects of nociceptive processing in humans can however be studied to give some insight into the overall pain experience.

Historically, clinicians took the view of a linear, hard-wired system with a 'Descartian' flow of pain information from the periphery to the central nervous system, in order to allow processing and interpretation (Figure 5.1).



Figure 5.1 Descarte and the History of Pain Theory (http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/History_of_pain_theory Accessed 10/12/14)

However this 'Cartesian' linear explanation of pain transmission is unable to explain the variability in response between individuals to a standard stimulus. It is also unable to account for modulation of pain in different circumstances and over longer periods of time (167).

In recent times, work led by Melzack and Wall transformed the understanding of the modulation of pain processing pathways. This, in turn, has led to the understanding of descending mechanisms, inhibitory or facilitatory, which result in reduction or amplification of pain signals, respectively (168). Quantitative Sensory Testing (QST) is one method to assess these pronociceptive (or facilitatory) mechanisms, in tandem with opposing antinociceptive (or inhibitory) pathways, in order to establish their relative roles in the overall perception of pain (169). This approach to pain testing allows quantitative assessment of evoked responses to standardised activation of the nociceptive system but with the advantage that, unlike clinical pain, experimental stimulus intensity, duration and modality are controlled and fixed over time. Only the response is patient-dependent and variable.

QST can also act as a more objective measure of the efficacy of an analgesic, as compared to subjective assessment based on pain scores, or secondary effects such as analgesic requirement in the setting of a painful condition (170).

I reviewed the QST literature to establish the modes and assessment most suited to the perioperative setting, as set out in detail in Chapter Two.

5.1.1 Pain thresholds

Response to experimental pain can be described at one of three levels:

1. Pain threshold: stimulus required to elicit baseline pain (i.e. level of first perceiving an increasing stimulus to be painful)

2. Suprathreshold: fixed stimulus causing pain but with measurement of an individual's response (e.g. pain score)

3. Pain tolerance: maximum tolerable stimulus, in terms of pain

These static surrogate measures of the pain experience provide a single snapshot of perceived pain.

An alternative is to dynamically challenge the nervous system, in order to engage any modulatory mechanisms, either inhibitory (antinociceptive/analgesic) or facilitatory (pronociceptive). These modulatory neuroplastic mechanisms are difficult to measure with static assessments of pain threshold, as they (by definition) require comparisons over time or space. If included though, they do however potentially allow an assessment of the whole range of the persistent pain experience (figure 5.2):



Figure 5.2 Hierarchy of pain processing leading to the pain experience

This dynamic testing, or 'challenge' to the nervous system, has led to a shift away from symptom-based pain description and towards a mechanism-based approach to diagnosing, profiling and potentially treating persistent pain (96).

The perioperative setting is distinct from widespread pain conditions as the source of pain is specific and localised. Likewise the effects of systemic analgesia in widespread pain conditions can be tested at any point on the body but, in the case of PPP, require peri-incisional testing. This has implications in terms of feasibility of testing around, for example, recently closed and dressed incisions.

However these peri-incisional measurements can be compared to more remote sites, in order to make the distinction between local (peripheral) and distant (central) changes - such as sensitisation.

5.1.2 Hyperalgesia and Central Sensitisation

Summation, as one example of the facilitation of pain, can be tested by repetitive stimulation. This provides a clinical (or in vivo) means of testing the in vitro phenomenon of wind-up, both of which act as indirect indicators for central or spreading sensitisation.

An alternative method for assessing sensitisation away from the site of tissue injury is to repeat the threshold-level stimulus - but at some distance from the incision. By approaching the incisional site and recording the point at which pain is first elicited, this allows another measure of hyperalgesia termed the 'zone of hyperalgesia.' Again this is relevant only when pain is localised (e.g. incisional) as opposed to widespread pain e.g. fibromyalgia.
Static measurements can also be useful when compared over time. A fall in pain threshold before and after surgery, for example, constitutes hyperalgesia and therefore adds a dynamic, temporal component to the assessment.

As well as establishing baseline values for comparison postoperatively, these pre-operative assessments also provide information for exploring risk factors for PPP. This is described further in the following chapter, in terms of attempts to phenotype patients before surgery, and to stratify the risk of developing PPP

These assessments of central sensitisation and hyperalgesia are by no means exhaustive, but instead provide a pragmatic battery of portable tests suitable to the testing of high-risk patients in the clinical setting.

An established and validated protocol exists for performing QST, specifically to allow the phenotyping of neuropathic pain patients. This protocol developed by the German Research Network on Neuropathic Pain (DFNS) has made the translation from a research tool to a clinically applicable measure, albeit requiring considerable time and resource in the pain QST laboratory with the patient.

My aim however was to develop a portable and reproducible ('at the bedside' or 'point of care') protocol to allow real-world, pragmatic, clinical assessment in

less than hour. I therefore modified the DFNS protocol to suit the perioperative pain environment and in particular to incorporate dynamic pain challenges, simulating the additional surgical insult which takes place on the background setting of a functional (generally pain-free) nervous system.

This tailored approach is designed to quantify the effects of analgesics on acute pain, as well as PPP, and to once again assess the effects of preventive analgesics in a prospective randomised controlled study. In this chapter, I present the findings from pre and postoperative QST assessments of the patients in the RCT described in the last chapter with the aim of studying the mechanisms of effect of the preventive analgesic regimens.

In terms of pain assessments following cardiac surgery, this is the first mechanistic (QST) study of preventive analgesia following this type of surgery. Extrapolation to other types of chest surgery (e.g. thoracotomy or major breast surgery) needs to be treated with caution but this work has potential to assist in hypothesis generation for these similar surgical procedures and trajectories of PPP (14).

5.2 Methods

As described in the previous chapter, I was granted ethics approval by the East London and the City Research Ethics Committee to study patients undergoing elective cardiac surgery. As part of the approved protocol, all patients underwent QST assessments on the day before surgery as well as postoperatively while recovering from surgery. These tests were performed around the site of sternotomy as well as remotely on the forearm.

The postoperative time period of four days was chosen to ensure that all patients were captured before discharge from hospital – given the minimum stay of five days in our hospitals. However this was also late enough to ensure a steady and sustained effect of pregabalin, as well as the cessation of the ketamine infusion.

All testing took place in a quiet environment with the patient in a comfortable semi-reclined (45 degree angle) position. Patients were asked to close both eyes for the duration of testing.

5.2.1 Baseline measurements

These were measured at four standard points on the chest around the planned site of surgery (midline sternotomy) at the level of the second and third rib

bilaterally and at 5 cm from the midline (marked as **X** on figure 5.3.) Remote measurements were taken on the right forearm at the mid point between the wrist and the elbow.



Figure 5.3 QST testing sites

X marks four testing sites at 5cm from the midline on the second and third rib bilaterally. Arrows indicate lateral starting points for zone of hyperalgesia testing, travelling at 1cm incremental steps, towards the X point.

5.2.1.1 Mechanical pain detection thresholds

Seventeen, progressively rigid, monofilament, von Frey fibres allowed the

measurement of tactile pain detection thresholds (TPT) at the four standardised

points on the chest. These measurements were repeated on the right forearm to determine remote TPT.

The filaments represent stimuli from 0.039 – 4386mN. The TPT is defined as the least force that elicits a sensation of pain. The exact threshold is found by repetitive testing of ascending fibre sizes, until the same von Frey fibre elicits two similar responses in succession.

These ascending von Frey filaments were applied perpendicular to the skin for one second and to the point of deformation of the fibre until the patient described pain.

5.2.1.2 Central sensitisation assessments

Temporal summation to mechanical stimulation, again as an indicator of central sensitisation, is performed with a von Frey fibre *one reading below* the TPT. This stimulation is performed at a frequency of 2HZ for 60secs, at the four test points as well as a control measurement remotely on the forearm. NRS score increases of more than one point are reported as positive TS, as described in the literature (5, 82).

5.2.1.3 Measurement of pressure pain thresholds (PPT)

This test measures sensitivity of peripheral pain pathways to increasing mechanical pressure. A hand held pressure algometer (Figure 5.4). (Somedic AB, Stockholm, Sweden) was used to measure PPTs at the same four standardised testing points on the chest as well as the remote (right forearm) site



Figure 5.4 Pressure algometer (Somedic AB, Stockholm, Sweden)

The diameter of the contact tip is 1cm². A standard pressure of 30 kPa/sec was applied perpendicular to the skin until the subject defined the pressure as pain. The mean of four, random-ordered, measurement points was used in analysis.

5.2.2 Postoperative assessment with QST

Assessments were repeated to assess changes in pressure algometry-derived thresholds. The percent change in values from baseline, following surgery, was calculated.

In addition, two dynamic assessments of central sensitisation were carried out:

Temporal summation at the site of surgery (peripheral sensitisation) in addition to remotely: on the forearm (central sensitisation.) The technique, described above, was repeated.

Zone of secondary hyperalgesia measured with the VFH used to elicit pain at the standard four points – but instead stimulating from the lateral chest towards- and perpendicular to- the midline sternotomy. The VFH was advanced in one-centimeter increments (towards the X point on figure 5.3) until the first sensation of pain was achieved. This distance from the midline sternotomy was measured using a paper tape measure. The sum of the four recording at each of the test points on the chest is used as a measure of secondary hyperalgesia and indicative of central sensitisation changes following surgery. No further QST assessment took place. While pain assessments, in the form of structured questions, took place via phone call at three and six months, QST assessments were logistically impossible due to the large catchment areas and referral region of our hospitals – as far afield as South Wales.

5.2.3 Statistical analysis

As set out in chapter four, the study was powered against clinical outcomes of PPP and therefore there remains a potential for underpowering of the QST aspect of the study. No pilot QST data was however available for power calculations.

Data is described in term of frequencies or means for the group, with comparisons based on logistic and linear regression respectively.

5.3 Results

The original QST data per patient is set out in Appendix Nine. On analysis, the baseline values for the QST assessments were similar across all three randomisation groups, ensuring the groups are similar prior to treatment:

	Trial group	Intra group comparisons x3		
	Usual care (UC)	Pregabalin (P)	Pregabalin & ketamine (PK)	
PPT Sternotomy site (KPa)	242 (111)	281 (102)	275 (123)	Non significant
PPT remote (KPa)	232 (114)	290 (124)	266 (140)	Non significant
Percent change in PPT with CPM	37.0 (49.0)	29.7 (25.9)	29.5 (40.9)	Non significant
Presence of preoperative temporal summation at sternotomy site	17/50 (34%)	15/50 (30%)	14/50 (28%)	Non significant
Presence of remote temporal summation (forearm)	10/50 (20%)	9/50 (18%)	9/50 (18%)	Non significant

Table 5.1 Baseline QST measurements

Data is presented as mean (SD) or proportions (%) PPT = pressure pain threshold, CPM = conditioned pain modulation

Both active arms demonstrate an increase in PPT when tested at a site remote to

the incision (table 5.2). The control group however demonstrates a decrease in

the PPT, indicating hyperalgesia (by definition.)

Similar testing at the site of sternotomy however reveals non-significant differences in hyperalgesia following surgery in the treatment arms. It is possible to speculate the additional nociceptive pain has balanced out any benefit of anti-neuropathic effect of the trial drugs, leaving no overall benefit.

	Trial groupings		Between group differences (95% CI) Unadjusted comparison		Between group differences (95% CI) Adjusted comparison*		
	Placebo = Usual care (UC)	Pregabalin (P)	Pregabalin & ketamine (P+K)	UC vs. P	UC vs. P+K	UC vs. P	UC vs. P+K
% change in PPT sternotomy site from baseline	-11.9 (41.3)	-3.89 (36.2)	-10.3 (37.6)	7.99 (-7.42 to 23.4) p=0.306	1.57 (-14.1 to 17.2) p=0.843	-2.97 (-5.74 to 24.64 p=0.219	3.39 (-12.58 to 19.35 p=0.67
%change in PPT remote from baseline	-19.6 (31.8)	8.70 (32.9)	15.7 (45.9)	28.3 (11.7 to 44.8) p=0.001	35.3 (14.9 to 55.7) p=0.001	25.60 (10.26 to 40.95) p=0.02	37.766 (17.115 to 58.42) p=0.001
New TS at sternotomy site	17/50	3/50	2/50	0.136 (0.037 to 0.503) p=0.003	0.089 (0.019 to 0.411) p=0.002	0.012 (0.00 to 0.21 p=0.003	0.011 (0.00 to 0.21) p=0.003

New TS at remote site	16/50 (32%)	5/50 (10%)	3/50 (6%)	0.236 (0.079 to 0.708) p=0.010	0.136 (0.037 to 0.503) p=0.003	0.153 (0.041 to 0.569) p= 0.005	0.061 (0.012 to 0.318) p = 0.001
Loss of TS at sternotomy site	4/50 (8%)	4/50 (8%)	7/50 (14%)	1.00 (0.236 to 4.24) p=1.000	1.872 (0.512 to 6.85) p=0.343	1.23 (0.885 to 3.25) p=0.657	1.855 (0.415 to 5.44) p=0.564
Loss of TS at remote site	2/50 (4%)	6/50 (12%)	5/50 (10%)	3.27 (0.627 to 17.0) p=0.159	2.67 (0.492 to 14.4) p=0.255	3.98 (0.549 to 12.8) p=0.342	2.01 (0.593 to 12.9) p=0.337
Zone hyperalgesia	34.9 (19.0)	18.8 (15.2)	14.2 (12.1)	-16.14 (-22.97 to - 9.31) p <0.001	-15.60 (-21.76 to -9.44) p <0.001	-20.73 (-27.04 to - 14.42) p <0.001	-20.77 (-27.15 to - 14.39) p <0.001

Table 5.2 QST changes dependent on treatment arm Proportions with odds ratios or mean difference (95% CI) and p values

Although comparisons for PPP between the two active arms are limited due to underpowering- see Chapter Four- I nevertheless carried out an exploratory analysis for effect of additional ketamine on zone of hyperalgesia. This was performed as a post hoc analysis, as ketamine is believed to reduce hyperalgesia in a more effective manner than other agents, such as pregabalin.

This exploratory analysis reveals a mean reduction in the zone of 4.59 cm with the addition of ketamine (95%CI 10.0 to 0.866) giving a non-significant p value of 0.098. This is again likely to be due to underpowering, but provides a signal that ketamine may potentially have an effect on hyperalgesia, if tested in a larger study population. The effect of ketamine in isolation is difficult to assess adequately, however, as it was administered in a multimodal arm along with pregabalin.

A similar analysis for all other dynamic, as well as static QST measures, between the two active arms reveals non-significant differences. As an example: comparison of new TS at the chest reveals a B value of 0.653 (95% CI of 0.104 to 4.085) p =0.648 and, similarly, new TS remotely gives a B value of 0.574 (95%CI 0.130 to 2.55) and p= 0.465

5.4 Discussion

Both active arms demonstrated the potential to mitigate the development of the indirect markers of central sensitisation as shown by the results for TS and Zone 157

of Hyperalgesia. That pre-existing TS was not shown to subside significantly may be a reflection of the relatively short interval of four days between baseline and post-operative measurements, and/or continuing post-operative pain signals maintaining central sensitisation at this time.

Both drugs seem to increase PPT. This is surprising and contradicts previous work demonstrating the stability of PPT (171), even with analgesics. However this may reflect the anti-neuropathic effects of pregabalin or ketamine and therefore may give an indication of the mechanism of action of these drugs.

QST is used to assess small fibre sensory function and therefore is able to describe abnormalities in these fibres when associated with pain states. My results therefore add weight to the argument that the early development of PPP is unrelated to large fibres changes following nerve injury, transection or contusion. This therefore adds doubt to the hypothesis of inadvertent intraoperative nerve injury and the potential for protecting patients by early identification and elective transection of nerves (81). One way to reconcile these differences is to accept the fact that PPP demonstrates different features following different procedures – procedure specific study is the only way to confirm this.

5.4.1 Limitations

Pain pressure thresholds were measured instead of supra threshold measurements or pain tolerance. This may have limited the sensitivity of assessments (5, 101).

Published work from settings other than PPP, in particular pre clinical studies, use Wind Up Ratios as a means to comparing changes in pain as a result of the TS test. I chose to use the alternative TS technique of assessing any increase in pain as a positive test (5, 82). It is possible to speculate that the results may have varied with the WUR approach as well as providing continuous ratio data for analysis, increasing statistical power, for example, as compared to binary outcomes.

Certain QST assessments were underpowered. I may have considered powering against all secondary outcomes, including QST, rather than simply the primary outcome of PPP. This would however have necessitated a prospective pilot study of the RCT prior to the main recruitment.

QST was found to be impractical around a dressed saphenectomy leg wound and therefore this study is only able to comment on post-sternotomy changes. Ideally this could have been carried out a later stage e.g. follow-up outpatients clinic once all dressings had been removed.

5.4.2 Conclusions

Evidence is presented for an objective and mechanistic assessment of the efficacy of pregabalin in preventing PPP. This ability to measure the sensory changes present during surgical pain states hold great potential to allow further study of the transition to PPP as well efficacy studies of analgesics, acute as well as preventive.

Chapter 6 Making Predictions – Towards the identification of individuals at risk of developing PPP

6.1 Introduction

"Prediction is very difficult, especially if it's about the future."



(1885-1962)

Figure 6.1 Nils Bohr; Nobel Laureate in Physics Available at <u>http://micro.magnet.fsu.edu/optics/timeline/people/bohr.html</u> Accessed on 10/12/14)

The prevalence of chronic pain in society is increasing, with new as well as established therapies not necessarily improving outcomes in patients with persistent pain (172). Neuropathic pain is particularly difficult to treat (173).

Likewise, established PPP (of any type) is often resistant to treatment (174). Prevention of PPP, in the form of pharmacotherapy, therefore holds great promise - but varying tolerability remains an issue due to drug side effects. The early identification of high-risk patients to allow targeted therapy is an attractive solution to this dilemma.

Phenotyping of patients based on their psychophysical and neurophysiological response to experimental pain is one such approach to risk profiling.

In the previous chapter, I discussed the use of QST as a method for measuring postsurgical pain as well as analgesic response. Differences in response to standardised stimuli were described when antihyperalgesic agents were applied to the perioperative setting. However three questions remain to be answered:

- 1. Do pre-operative pain challenges simulate surgical pain and therefore predict the nervous system response to subsequent surgical insult?
- 2. Do early QST changes following surgery predict long term outcome?
- 3. Can we predict PPP with methods other than QST?

6.1.1 QST as a means to phenotyping high risk patients

Quantitative sensory testing (QST) measures input–response relations within the nervous system, allowing detection and quantification of nociceptive neuroplasticity (96). This nervous system input-response relationship is very different though from the overall pain experience and its clinical assessment, in terms of pain score or secondary effects on analgesic consumption (175).

As an experience, pain is both subjective and ubiquitous and therefore its objective assessment at any given point in time poses challenge. Dynamic, repeated measurements over time can however increase the likelihood of capturing the real pain experience by engaging descending pathways, to give an integrated response.

Descending pain modulatory circuits exist to allow filtering of nociceptive transmission by the central nervous system, in order to inhibit or facilitate input - to varying degrees, under differing conditions. This so-called 'top down' control of pain is greatly influenced by emotional and cognitive factors as a result of connections in the brainstem centres of the medulla.

6.1.1.1 Conditioned Pain Modulation

HIPPOCRATES: "If two sufferings take place at the same time, but at different points, the stronger makes the weaker silent"



Figure 6.2 Hippocrates; Roman portrait bust (Available at <u>http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Hippocrates</u> Accessed 10/12/14)

The ability of an organism to moderate and influence pain impulse from the periphery in a 'top-down' manner is termed "counter irritation" or diffuse noxious inhibitory control (DNIC.) This DNIC-like effect can be simulated in humans by applying a painful stimulus while measuring pain in a secondary site, using QST. This platform or protocol of testing in humans is termed Conditioned Pain Modulation (CPM) and its *inefficiency*, or limited ability to reduce the

intensity of pain experienced in the secondary site, is linked to idiopathic pain syndromes such as fibromyalgia and temporomandibular joint (TMJ) pain. This phenomenon has been described in terms of an 'endogenous analgesic system' (49, 106). There is some evidence for its inefficiency in persistent pain following injury - as well as return of efficiency following the removal of peripheral painful stimulus e.g. in the case of knee replacement for osteoarthritis (176).

This has led to a field of work investigating the physiological mechanisms underlying the ability of some individuals to modulate their response to painful stimulus via intact or *efficient* CPM (105), while others are inefficient – and, at the extreme end of the biological spectrum, may be pronociceptive and in fact summate (105, 177, 178).

In addition to this diffuse effect of CPM (mediated at the spino-bulbar-spinal level) there is also another important descending pain modulatory circuit contributing to the net stimulus reaching the central nervous system.

The RVM (rostral ventromedial medulla) communicates with the periaqueductal gray of the midbrain to generate pro or antinociceptive actions from ON or OFF cells, respectively. The balance shifts from predominantly ON in acute inflammation to a more even balance as healing takes place. However, in persistent pain states, an imbalance is maintained, whereby normally mild, innocuous stimuli continue to activate ON cells. Pain transmission therefore

remains disinhibited, leading to hyperalgesia and allodynia.

These facilitatory and inhibitory pathways can be examined in isolation in preclinical models. In human experimental models, however, the net effect is seen. For example, ischaemic arm pain in humans increases the pain threshold measured at the forehead or at the dental pulp (179). These changes are maintained with removal of the conditioning stimulus and therefore reflect more than distraction.

The relative contribution of the different descending modulatory systems is variable and dynamic. Therefore further understanding of their function and role before and after surgery in controlling transmission has potential to help understand an individual patient's risk of developing PPP.

Most of this work has been carried out in patients with established chronic pain, especially idiopathic disorders such as TMJ and fibromyalgia. One study investigating new PPP, in pain free patients, demonstrated the correlation between preoperative CPM and resulting thoracotomy pain at six months with OR of 0.52 (0.33-0.77 95% CI, p = 0.0024 in only 62 patients) (180).

6.1.1.2 Temporal summation

As described in the previous chapter, temporal summation is the in vivo equivalent of wind up demonstrated in spinal wide dynamic range (WDR) neurons and is enhanced in certain idiopathic pain syndromes. Although I demonstrated changes in this phenomenon with the use of antihyperalgesic agents at the time of surgery, there is potential to examine whether pre-existing TS, as well as early changes in TS following surgery, can predict the development of subsequent PPP. Only one study in the literature demonstrates predictability of acute pain with preoperative TS but the patients are not followed up for PPP (82).

When combining ischaemic heart disease patients with those with valve disease, there is an even greater consideration to be made for the role of pre-existing central sensitisation in the chest from, for example, long standing ischaemic visceral pain. Therefore, it was also necessary to examine all patients preoperatively for preexisting sensitisation (in the form of temporal summation, for example), in order to take into consideration this potential confounder.

6.1.2 Psychological vulnerability and resilience as a predictors of risk

No data is available, to the best of my knowledge, regarding the effects of preoperative anxiety or catastrophising on PPP following cardiac surgery.

In chapter two, I set out the PPP literature in terms of psychological comorbidity and, in particular, trait. There is good robust evidence for the role of anxiety trait in particular (including following cardiac surgery) but with conflicting evidence for state anxiety. The evidence base is also increasing as regards catastrophising but with little evidence to date in the cardiac surgical setting (67). The thoracic surgery literature is better developed (77). I therefore investigated the effect of state anxiety and catastrophising (using the tools set out in Appendices Two and Three) on PPP specifically in the cardiac surgical population.

6.1.3 Patient and surgical risk factors for PPP

Finally, the potential roles of patient demographics (age and gender), as well as surgical characteristics (of prolonged operation and poorly managed acute pain), are discussed in the analysis of a cohort of 174 patients in chapter three. This study allows corroboration of these findings.

6.2 Methods

To address the question of predictability, I analysed five potential predictors:

- 1. Perioperative QST changes, as described in the previous chapter
- 2. Baseline measurements of CPM
- 3. Psychology assessments of state anxiety and catastrophising
- 4. Patient demographics of age and gender
- 5. Surgical risk factors (duration of surgery, LIMA harvest and acute pain.)

6.2.1 Perioperative QST changes

As set in the previous chapter, QST changes were observed as a result of surgery and, in particular, the treatment allocated by randomisation. However it is possible to speculate that these early perioperative changes may give indication of the transition from acute pain to more persistent changes in pain processing leading eventually to PPP. This could apply to patients receiving usual care as well as those benefitting from preventive analgesia. A key component of conditioned pain modulation is engagement of the endogenous analgesic system to reduce pain intensity or increase threshold to pain detection or tolerance. CPM was therefore calculated as the difference in algometer-derived PPT reading following the application of the conditioning remote noxious stimulus.



Figure 6.3 Pressure algometer (Somedic AB, Stockholm, Sweden)

Conditioning was chosen as ischaemic arm pain (figure 6.4). This is an accepted procedure in cardiac surgical patients as part of the remote ischaemic preconditioning (RIPC) platform for cardioprotection (181). Therefore the logistics – and indeed risks to the patient of preoperative severe pain increasing

risk of stress and ischaemia- were specifically addressed. It also lends itself to bedside testing, unlike a thermal testing protocol, for example, where high-risk cardiac surgical patients may need to leave the monitored, clinical setting to attend the pain QST laboratory.

The pain challenge component of CPM was achieved by inflating the right arm to 250mm Hg for 15 minutes - or to the point where a NRS of 5/10 in that arm. In the case that this was not achieved by the end of the 15 minutes of inflation, the cuff was further inflated in 10mm Hg increments to eventually achieve this pain score. Two patients remained refractory to this level of ischaemic pain and they were asked to clench their right fists in order to achieve adequate intensity of ischaemic pain. PPT measurements were repeated at this point (figure 6.3) to measure the CPM effect.



Figure 6.4 Ischaemic arm pain challenge

6.2.3 Psychology

All patients completed the Spielberger state anxiety and Pain Catastrophising Scale questionnaires following recruitment to the study (Appendix Two and Three respectively.)

The Spielberger state anxiety inventory (Appendix Two) is a widely used instrument for measuring transient and therefore preoperative levels of anxiety. The scale contains 20 items, with each question being scored on a four-point Likert scale. This instrument has been validated widely and exhibits excellent test-retest reliability (182). Catastrophising is a well-known descriptor for baseline neuroticism and a likely contributor to persistent pain states (65). Most of the robust evidence, including meta-analysis of data, has taken place over the last three years and therefore since the start of this study. However the Pain Catastrophising Scale (Appendix Three) is a long-standing, validated tool for assessing pain-specific features - as set out in Chapter 2 - and each patient completed this following recruitment to the study.

6.2.4 Patient demographics and features of surgery

As described in chapter four, baseline features of age, gender, duration of surgery and dissection of the chest wall artery (LIMA) are similar across groups but this data allows comparison for the ability of these factors to predict subsequent PPP.

6.3 Results and Discussion

6.3.1 Perioperative QST changes

Analysis of QST data (presented in Appendix Nine) was initially carried out for all 150 patients and then repeated for the control group, to assess for any confounding effect of the active drugs and to allow objective assessment of the relationship between QST values (dependent on treatment allocation) and pain outcomes.

Assessments of PPT at the chest, before surgery and changes following surgery, in both the control arm and the full set of patients are not powerfully predictive of PPP (with the full set of patients only just reaching significance.)

	All 150 patients	Control arm only
Pre op PPT	0.997 (0.993 to 1.00) p=0.104	0.998 (0.993 to 1.00) p=0.430
Delta PPT (% change)	0.987 (0.974 to 0.999) p=0.041	0.990 (0.975 to 1.00) p=0.180

Table 6.1 Logistic regression analysis of the predictive power of perioperative QST changes at the surgical site

B values, with 95%CI, derived from logistic regression modelling (p value)

Different results are found at a site remote to the surgical incision (right

forearm.) The baseline PPT values at the remote site remain non-predictive but

changes following surgery are strongly predictive:

	All 150 patients	Control arm only
Pre op PPT	1.001 (0.997 to 1.00) p=0.735	1.004 (0.997 to 1.01) p=0.233
Delta PPT (% change)	0.936 (0.908 to 0.965) p=<0.001	0.921 (0.873 to 0.971) p=0.003

Table 6.2 Logistic regression analysis of the predictive power of perioperative changes at a remote site

B values, with 95%CI, derived from logistic regression modelling (p value)

6.3.1.1 Baseline TS measurements

These measurements were taken at the sternotomy site and remote testing points, as set out in table 6.4 below.

Pre operative recordings at the sternotomy site fail to significantly predict PPP (B=0.478 [0.213-1.073] p =0.074). Although statistically non significant, this could provide a useful signal of the contribution of ischaemia-driven visceral hypersensitivity, for example, as discussed in the conclusions section of this chapter.

Away from the chest, where there is potentially less contribution from visceral hypersensitivity of ischaemia, there is no such signal: B=0.993 [0.365-2.703]

6.3.1.2 Changes in TS measurement

Development of *new* TS following surgery is however powerfully predictive of subsequent PPP:

	All 150 patients	Control arm only
New TS Sternotomy site	12.3 (4.38 to 34.8) p=<0.001	7.944 (1.884 to 33.5) p=0.005
New TS remotely	13.75 (5.07 to 37.3) p=<0.001	14.6 (2.82 to 80.0) p=0.010

Table 6.3 Logistic regression analysis of the predictive power of new TSB values, with 95%CI, derived from logistic regression modelling

6.3.1.3 Measures of zone of hyperalgesia

As well as TS assessments of central sensitisation, the zone of hyperalgesia is also highly predictive, with control arm B values of 1.059 (1.02 to 1.10) p= 0.003 and grouped analysis of 150 patients revealing B= 1.071 (1.043 to 1.10) with p<0.001

6.3.2 Combined analysis of risk factors unrelated to treatment allocation

The differences in predictability between the control arms and across all randomisation groups could reflect a strong masking effect of the treatment arm. One way to examine to examine this is to analyse all 150 patients and repeat the analysis in the control arm alone:

PREDICTOR	B (95% CI)	P value
Randomisation group	B=0.162 [0.077 – 0.339]	p<0.001 **
Age	B=0.980 [0.950 – 1.010]	p=0.189
Sex	B=0.806 [0.323 -2.011]	p=0.645
Weight (kg)	B=1.018 [0.992 – 1.045]	p=0.171
Pre op Eq-5D index	B=0.343 [0.105-1.118]	p=0.076
Spielberger state anxiety	B=1.057 [1.019-1.097]	p=0.003**
Catastrophising	B=1.055 [1.021-1.089]	p=0.001**
PPT Change with CPM	B=0.987 [0.976-0.999]	p=0.033*
Preoperative presence of TS Sternotomy site	B=0.478 [0.213-1.073]	p=0.074
Preoperative presence of TS remote	B=0.993 [0.365-2.703]	p=0.989
Duration of surgery (minutes)	B=1.000 [0.995-1.004]	p=0.858
Surgical technique	B=0.594 [0.255-1.381]	p=0.226

Full 150 patient analysis:

Table 6.4 Predictive factors across all treatment arms

B values, with 95%CI, derived from logistic regression modelling (p value)

Control arm analysis (50 patients):

PREDICTOR	B (95% CI)	P value
Age	B=0.940 [0.890 - 0.992]	p=0.026*
Sex	B=1.000 [0.291 -3.437]	p=1.000
Weight (kg)	B=1.025 [0.988 - 1.064]	p=0.183
Pre op Eq-5D index	B=0.046 [0.004-0.556]	p=0.016*
Spielberger state anxiety	B=1.091 [1.026-1.159]	p=0.005**
Catastrophising	B=1.103 [1.038-1.172]	p=0.002**
PPT Change with CPM	B=0.984 [0.971-0.998]	p=0.026*
Preoperative presence of TS Sternotomy site	B=0.837 [0.259-2.700]	p=0.765
Preoperative presence of TS remote	B=1.658 [0.405-6.785]	p=0.482
Duration of surgery (minutes)	B=1.011 [1.000-1.021]	p=0.045*
Surgical technique	B=0.826 [0.246-2.776]	p=0.758

Table 6.5 Predictive factors for control arm only

B values are presented, with 95%CI, derived from logistic regression modelling (p value) PPT =pressure pain threshold, CPM = conditioned pain modulation, TS =temporal summation

6.3.3 Treatment effect analysis

Another means to consider the potentially powerful effect of the intervention is

to carry out analysis of 'treatment effect interaction' (183).

This analysis involves multivariate regression modeling of three separate factors:

actors:

- Any given potential predictor
- Randomisation group
- PRODUCT of the randomisation group and predictor (randomisation group*predictor)

This technique of analysis reveals products, which are non-significant for all the factors in table 4, with the exception of TS at the sternotomy site and duration of surgery (p=0.039 and p=0.026 respectively.) As these analyses are carried put post hoc and the p values are reasonably close to zero, these exploratory findings are not strong enough to draw any further conclusions.

6.3.4 Is the treatment able to protect vulnerable phenotypes?

Another established way to quantify the degree of protection provided by the intervention is to measure the degree of variance predicted by a particular tool across the randomisation groups (107). I chose the powerful predictability of CPM and analysed Pearson's correlations with PPP scores at three months:

All 150 patients r=-0.218 i.e. 21.8% of the variance in NRS at three months is predicted by CPM response (p=0.007).
- UC group -0.328 = 32.8% (p=0.020)
- P group -0.174 = 17.4% (p=0.231)
- PK group -0.089 = 8.9% (p=0.543)

This decrease in the contribution of CPM to subsequent PPP, in both active arms, again demonstrates a potential treatment effect interaction or protective effect and introduces the concept of 'protective' analgesia rather than simply 'preventive' analgesia (110).

6.3.5 Is QST able to predict drug efficacy?

It is difficult to test whether QST can predict drug efficacy, as the treatment arms were so effective. However comparing pain and pain free patients in the (pooled) active arms may suggest prognostic indicators, in terms of QST measures (table 6.6):

Potential QST predictor	PPP patients	Pain free patients	Between group differences
Pre op TS Sternotomy site	5/7	18/93	7.19 (1.31 to 39.5) p=0.023
Pre op TS remote	4/7	11/93	1.93 (0.343 to 10.8) p=0.457
New TS sternotomy site	1/7	4/93	3.71 (0.356 to 38.6) p=0.273
New TS remote	2/7	6/93	5.80 (0.924 to 36.4) p=0.061
% change with CPM	6.94 (12.8)	31.3 (39.0)	24.3 (-5.19 to 53.8) p=0.105
% change in postoperative PPT at sternotomy	-25.7 (53.2)	-5.69 (35.3)	20.0 (-8.53 to 48.6) p=0.167
% change in postoperative PPT at a remote site	-59.5 (31.2)	13.3 (38.8)	72.8 (-5.57 to 151) p=0.068
Zone of hyperalgesia	24.9 (17.9)	15.9 (13.4)	-9.00 (-19.8 to 1.62) p=0.095

Table 6.6 Potential predictors in patients receiving active drug

Proportions or means (SD); Between group differences are presented as odds ratios or mean differences (with 95% confidence interval.) Logistic regression for proportions and linear regression for continuous data. QST = quantitative sensory testing, PPT= pressure pain threshold, CPM = conditioned pain modulation, TS = temporal summation, %= per cent, PPP = persistent postsurgical pain.

6.4 Conclusions

My main finding from this study suggest that dynamic assessment of patients is

the most useful preoperative assessment of a patients likelihood of developing

PPP following cardiac surgery.

This could be considered analogous to the use of experimental exercise stress testing (CPEX – cardiopulmonary exercise testing) prior to major surgery as a lab-based simulation to the whole body stress of undergoing major surgery at a later date. Rather than statically testing individual organ systems (chest x-ray, echocardiogram, etc.) the predictability of risk and outcome is greatly increased by a dynamic challenge of the whole system, engaging adaptive and compensatory mechanisms (figure 6.5).



Figure 6.5 Cardiopulmonary exercise testing before surgery (Available at <u>http://www.wikidoc.org/index.php/Cardiopulmonary exercise testing</u> Accessed on 10/12/14)

Static preoperative parameters are not predictive. It is possible to speculate that the use of suprathreshold rather than threshold measurements may have improved this component of the study (5). However a decrease in PPT following surgery, essentially hyperalgesia, is predictive and could potentially be used as a tool for predicting outcomes. This contradicts a large study in hernia surgery with follow up assessments at three and six months revealing that temperature thresholds were not predictive (5) This is likely resulting from surgical site testing (groin) in this latter study of hernia surgery but, in my study, may be related to the use of pressure-based threshold measurements – this may be more applicable to musculoskeletal pain following chest closure.

CPM is able to predict PPP but not acute pain (according to the literature.) This is suggestive of different contributions towards pain persistence. Tissue damage in the immediate postoperative period is reflected in the amount of acute pain reported. It is therefore possible to speculate that a modulation system may not yet be able to impact on this new insult. Over time however, it may be able to adapt and therefore affect the amount of pain perceived by the individual i.e. PPP (107).

New TS is able to predict PPP whereas pre-existing summation was not significant in this study. This may reflect the fact that visceral hypersensitivity, for example, may already be engaging modulatory (mainly inhibitory) pathways, which have adapted to this need over time. Therefore they may not be flexible or responsive enough to account for additional new surgical insult. A more likely explanation is the fact that this study was underpowered to detect this effect of pre-existing TS. Alternatively, there may be a unique feature of ischaemic

184

hypersensitivity (and therefore preexisting summation in these patients), which may not be sensitive to the classic TS platform.

Preoperative quality of life (measured with the EQ-5D tool, as set out in Appendix One), state anxiety and catastrophising are all powerfully predictive, providing convenient and low resource methods for identifying patients at risk. I chose not to test anxiety trait as there exists a solid evidence base for trait but with conflicting evidence for the potential role of state anxiety (9) There was therefore a potential to overburden study participants with a further redundant questionnaire prior to extensive QST testing, both before and following complex surgery. However this could also be considered a limitation, as the opportunity to corroborate the predictive value of anxiety *trait* specifically, was not taken.

Surgical technique does not seem to be predictive. Patient age and duration of surgery could prove useful by increasing vigilance by care providers in the perioperative period, as well early and aggressive postoperative intervention, in younger patients or those having undergone prolonged surgery.

Caution must also be exercised regarding extrapolation findings from one to other surgical procedures to another and therefore these findings to be corroborated in other procedures.

185

6.4.1 Limitations

6.4.1.1 QST limitations

CPM measurements were performed before surgery and not repeated in the postoperative period- unlike TS assessments. This was based on the idea that TS, - as a surrogate of central sensitisation - may be manipulated by antihyperalgesic agents, such as pregabalin and ketamine, whereas the descending inhibitory pathways are chiefly noradrenaline-mediated and therefore less likely to change with the use of these agents. CPM may well change over time depending on pain load, or in tandem with the establishment of hyperalgesia and CS if they overwhelm this system. Duloxetine, for example, may be useful in modulating this noradrenaline based process and may have proved a more useful arm in this current study than the multimodal arm – in particular with repeated measures of CPM.

QST was not performed at three and six months due to reasons of logistics as described in the previous chapter. However it is possible to speculate that subsequent changes in descending inhibitory (or facilitatory) mechanisms may impact on the emergence of clinically reported PPP in patients with previously inhibited 'subclinical' hyperalgesia or CS.

6.4.1.2 Psychology testing and its limitations

Self-report questionnaires/ instruments such as the Spielberger and PCS instruments described are convenient tools for measuring personality traits but have their limitations. Most important of these are recall bias and social desirability. Recall bias is in turn affected by self-deception as well as social desirability. Social desirability is the tendency of the individuals to report what they think the experimenter wants to hear rather than an accurate self-report. This is particularly the case if the interviewer is a professional, especially a treating doctor. Structured interviews carried out by a third party may improve the accuracy of these measures but add to the complexity of the study, especially in the preoperative setting before major surgery. Therefore, it is important to bear these in mind when making intra-group comparisons. However intergroup assessments as part of the perioperative RCT are less prone to bias as randomisation removes some of this variability.

I have carried out grouped comparisons based on means or frequencies and not examined individual pain experiences or trajectories. Chapman and colleagues, in particular, call for an approach of following individual pain trajectories (184) rather than group or population study.

This also speaks to the idea of personalised medicine or individualised care where clinical and research activity aims to profile and identify responders or

187

"vulnerable" individuals e.g. for preventive RCTs. The findings of this study contribute to this notion of personalised medicine where there is potential in the future to provide individuals with bespoke risk data and manage this risk accordingly.

Chapter 7 Conclusions and future work

7.1 Overview

The overarching conclusion of this thesis is that PPP following cardiac surgery, while common, can also be predicted and potentially prevented.

The hope is that this would lead to further work allowing the identification of PPP risk in individual patients, informed consent and early intervention to prevent long term pain and suffering following elective cardiac surgery.

> "It is easier to find men who will volunteer to die, than to find those who are willing to endure pain with patience."



Figure 7.1 Julius Caesar (Image available at <u>http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Iulius Caesar</u> Accessed on 10/12/14) This is however the first ever study of the mechanisms of preventive analgesia in cardiac surgery and further study is therefore warranted to corroborate these findings and further explore dose and duration required to ensure both efficacy and tolerability.

7.2 Summaries of individual chapters

7.2.1 Study one (Chapter 3)

39.7% of patients undergoing first time sternotomy in our hospitals describe PPP following elective cardiac surgery. The age of the patient, duration of surgery and acute pain during the recovery period all seem to act as strong predictors for the development of PPP in his cohort study.

7.2.2 Study two (Chapter 4.)

The neuromodulatory effects of pregabalin on CS and hyperalgesia may be preventing the transition of acute postsurgical pain to PPP. In addition, the effects of improved analgesia in the perioperative period seems to translate into reduced opioid requirement and shorter length of stay in hospital. The effect of pregabalin in the perioperative period may be demonstrated by measures of:

- 4. Increase in PPT at a site *remote* to the incision
- 5. Prevention of the development of <u>new</u> TS
- 6. Reduction in the zone of peri-incisional hyperalgesia

7.2.4 Study four (Chapter 6.)

The likelihood of developing PPP may be predicted by a combination of the following perioperative risk factors:

1. Perioperative QST changes, namely in PPT (at a site remote to the incision),

new TS and Zones of Hyperalgesia.

- 2. Efficiency of CPM
- 3. Preoperative quality of life (measured with EQ-5D)
- 4. Levels of state anxiety and catastrophising
- 5. Patient age

6. Surgical risk factors (duration of surgery and acute pain but not surgical

technique i.e. extent of dissection.)

7.3 Strengths and weaknesses

This thesis demonstrates the significant morbidity and loss of quality-of-life associated with PPP following cardiac surgery. It also confirms the prevalence of this phenomenon in our patient population. Retroactive prevalence data is corroborated by prospective RCT outcomes.

The randomised controlled trial was carried out in a double- blind, placebomatched manner and therefore represents the main strength of this thesis.

Blinding was ensured by the use of inert placebos, in the form of lactosecontaining capsules and normal saline infusions. However this carries a risk of unblinding of patients, clinical staff and investigator when the active drugs have demonstrable sedating and psychoactive properties.

The use of active placebo with properties similar to the active drug may therefore have ensured blinding more thoroughly e.g. benzodiazepines, such as oral temazepam or intravenous midazolam.

However this may have proved unsafe in the cardiac surgical setting, where the premedication also included an additional 20mg oral temazepam. This therefore may have led to a significant risk of over sedation during the perioperative period in patients receiving placebo.

193

Furthermore, an appropriate active placebo for the psychoactive properties of ketamine may not exist. The absence of a ketamine-only arm in the RCT however makes this less important when discussing active placebo in this particular study.

The absence of a separate ketamine arm may be considered a limitation of this study. While the combination of pregabalin and ketamine, as a multimodal intervention, represents an important step, the clinical trial may have benefited with an additional 'ketamine only' arm – accepting that this however adds another factor of complexity to a clinical trial.

Similarly, it may have been useful to assess the effects of duloxetine - in a separate or multimodal manner- as a noradrenaline uptake inhibitor. This is particularly pertinent given the powerful effect of CPM efficiency on the subsequent development of PPP. It is tempting to speculate that duloxetine may rescue patients with inefficient baseline CPM.

Performing a prospective pilot study may have provided more robust data for the power calculation as well as providing pilot QST data for some of the underpowered components of the study, as described in chapters five and six.

It is also important to consider the practical and pragmatic ('real world') translation of this work. While these assessments are feasible in the research

194

setting, they may pose difficulties in terms of time, and therefore cost, in the clinical environment. The test protocol duration of sixty minutes may not be feasible for all patients in a pre assessment clinic or on the day of admission for surgery.

Given the relatively small number of patients investigated in each arm, these findings need to be corroborated in a large, fully powered, multi centre, phasethree clinical trial, likely requiring many hundreds of patients.

7.4 Potential for impact

This work further confirms the phenomenon of PPP as a clinically relevant and societally important one. Interestingly this relatively understudied complication of surgery remains largely ignored in the consent of patients (185). At the very least, this work should add to the growing body of procedure-specific literature on PPP to allow better-informed discussions with patients regarding the risks of elective surgery.

This study represents a phase two clinical trial of pregabalin, specifically for the prevention of PPP in cardiac surgery. The next stage for this research question is the development of a multi-centre, suitably powered, phase three clinical trial to establish clinical effectiveness.

Although the QST component of this thesis is labour intensive, this is also worth pursuing within a trial infrastructure. In particular, the assessments of PPP at three or six months following cardiac surgery remain unexplored in the current literature.

My studies also suggest a number of predictive tools, which may be useful in risk stratifying pain-free, pre-operative patients for the development of subsequent PPP.

This also has the potential to subsequently personalise the perioperative pain management of the 'at-risk' surgical patient in terms of:

1. Prehabilitation, or 'Prehab', including preventive analgesia but also optimising treatment of pre-existing pain conditions.

2. Psychological screening and treatment of anxiety and catastrophising states.

3. Education and vigilance regarding the expected course of recovery and options to seek further help in the case of persistent symptoms at defined time points. In addition to profiling of risk in patients and personalising pain medicine before the initiation of surgical intervention, there is also scope to screen patients in the immediate to early postoperative period for signs of the development of PPP. This could take the form of hyperalgesia testing, for example, at the bed site as set out in chapter six.

7.5 Future work

While caution must be exercised in terms of extrapolating to other types of surgery (14), it is possible to hypothesise that similar features may be elicited from investigation of other surgical models. This in turn justifies further studies to define and identify surgical, procedure- specific cohorts of patients with PPP.

This work is underway to validate these finding in two specific surgical models, also involving surgery on the chest:

7.5.1 Breast surgery

Together with colleagues at the cancer hospitals of the Royal Marsden NHS Foundation Trust, I have started a clinical trial of a complex intervention to prevent PPP following breast surgery. This encompasses the following complex intervention, as compared with usual care, in the hospitals of this specialist cancer institution:

- Pre operative pain consultation
- QST assessments centred on CPM and PPT
- Education
- Psychological intervention
- Preventive pregabalin regimen
- Perioperative paravertebral blockade (initiated preoperatively and to continue for 48 hours following surgery.)
- Daily inpatient pain review
- Two week follow up call and clinic visits, as required

7.5.2 Thoracic surgery

We have assessed the effects of effective paravertebral block in the immediate postoperative period on pain scores, analgesic requirement and PPP following thoracotomy at the largest UK thoracic surgical unit at Guy's Hospital in London. A study investigating the timing of this block for video assisted thoracoscopic surgery (VATS) is also under way.

As regards the <u>cardiac surgical model</u>, it is perhaps necessary to undertake dose finding or 'duration finding' studies for pregabalin and/ or ketamine to ensure the translation of this study's findings into clinical practice. The diplopia effects of pregabalin at the doses given in this trial may act as a barrier to its adoption into routine practice. As described above, the inefficient CPM susceptibility of some patients could also be targeted by the investigation of duloxetine and its ability to engage the noradrenergic reuptake pathway. This may also allow examination of changes in CPM over time and with the institution of preventive analgesia.

Looking further afield, <u>non-surgical models</u> may warrant investigation in a similar manner to better understand the mechanisms of transition from acute to persistent pain states as well as the potential to intervene with similar complex interventions e.g. refractory angina, non-cardiac chest pain, cancer pain, and opioid-induced hyperalgesia.

7.6 Concluding remarks

My work has confirmed the need for procedure specific study of PPP and has added to the relatively new body literature on risk factors and the potential to predict the onset of this phenomenon. Prevention, particularly with acceptable levels of side effect, remains the holy grail (144).

Chapter 8 References

1. Bruce J, Quinlan J. Chronic Post Surgical Pain. British Journal of Pain. 2011;5(3):23-9.

2. Carr DB, Goudas LC. Acute pain. Lancet. 1999;353(9169):2051-8.

3. Cogan J. Pain management after cardiac surgery. Semin Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth. 2010;14(3):201-4.

4. Maguire MF, Latter JA, Mahajan R, Beggs FD, Duffy JP. A study exploring the role of intercostal nerve damage in chronic pain after thoracic surgery. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg. 2006;29(6):873-9.

5. Aasvang EK, Gmaehle E, Hansen JB, Gmaehle B, Forman JL, Schwarz J, et al. Predictive risk factors for persistent postherniotomy pain. Anesthesiology. 2010;112(4):957-69.

6. Wildgaard K, Ravn J, Kehlet H. Chronic post-thoracotomy pain: a critical review of pathogenic mechanisms and strategies for prevention. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg. 2009;36(1):170-80.

7. Pesonen A, Suojaranta-Ylinen R, Hammaren E, Kontinen VK, Raivio P, Tarkkila P, et al. Pregabalin has an opioid-sparing effect in elderly patients after cardiac surgery: a randomized placebo-controlled trial. Br J Anaesth. 2011;106(6):873-81.

8. De Kock M. Expanding our horizons: transition of acute postoperative pain to persistent pain and establishment of chronic postsurgical pain services. Anesthesiology. 2009;111(3):461-3.

9. Theunissen M, Peters ML, Bruce J, Gramke HF, Marcus MA. Preoperative anxiety and catastrophizing: a systematic review and meta-analysis of the association with chronic postsurgical pain. Clin J Pain. 2012;28(9):819-41.

 Kalso E. IV. Persistent post-surgery pain: research agenda for mechanisms, prevention, and treatment. Br J Anaesth. 2013;111(1):9-12.
 Steingrub JS, Tidswell M, Higgins TL. Hemodynamic consequences of

heart-lung interactions. J Intensive Care Med. 2003;18(2):92-9.

12. Kehlet H, Jensen TS, Woolf CJ. Persistent postsurgical pain: risk factors and prevention. The Lancet. 2006;367(9522):1618-25.

13. Kamalipour H, Vafaei A, Parviz Kazemi A, Khademi S. Comparing the prevalence of chronic pain after sternotomy in patients undergoing coronary artery bypass grafting using the internal mammary artery and other open heart surgeries. Anesthesiology and pain medicine. 2014;4(3):e17969.

14. Kehlet H, Rathmell JP. Persistent postsurgical pain: the path forward through better design of clinical studies. Anesthesiology. 2010;112(3):514-5.

15. Brandsborg B, Dueholm M, Kehlet H, Jensen TS, Nikolajsen L.
Mechanosensitivity before and after hysterectomy: a prospective study on the prediction of acute and chronic postoperative pain. Br J Anaesth.
2011;107(6):940-7.

16. Anwar S, Thomas R, Wodehouse T, Langford R. Perioperative risk factors for the development of chronic post thoracotomy pain syndrome. Anaesth Intensive Care. 2012;40(3):531-5.

17. Brennan TJ, Kehlet H. Preventive analgesia to reduce wound hyperalgesia and persistent postsurgical pain: not an easy path. Anesthesiology. 2005;103(4):681-3.

18. Gartner R, Jensen MB, Nielsen J, Ewertz M, Kroman N, Kehlet H. Prevalence of and factors associated with persistent pain following breast cancer surgery. Jama. 2009;302(18):1985-92.

19. Silverman SL. From randomized controlled trials to observational studies. Am J Med. 2009;122(2):114-20.

20. Baldwin D, Woods R, Lawson R, Taylor D. Efficacy of drug treatments for generalised anxiety disorder: systematic review and meta-analysis. Bmj. 2011;342:d1199.

21. Bar-El Y, Gilboa B, Unger N, Pud D, Eisenberg E. Skeletonized versus pedicled internal mammary artery: impact of surgical technique on post CABG surgery pain. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg. 2005;27(6):1065-9.

22. Wilson JA, Nimmo AF, Fleetwood-Walker SM, Colvin LA. A randomised double blind trial of the effect of pre-emptive epidural ketamine on persistent pain after lower limb amputation. Pain. 2008;135(1-2):108-18.

23. Raja SN, Jensen TS. Predicting Postoperative Pain Based on Preoperative Pain Perception. Anesthesiology. 2010;112(6):1311-2.

24. Crombie IK, Davies HT, Macrae WA. Cut and thrust: antecedent surgery and trauma among patients attending a chronic pain clinic. Pain. 1998;76(1-2):167-71.

25. Jenkins JT, O'Dwyer PJ. Inguinal hernias. Bmj. 2008;336(7638):269-72.

26. Burton AW, Fanciullo GJ, Beasley RD, Fisch MJ. Chronic pain in the cancer survivor: a new frontier. Pain Med. 2007;8(2):189-98.

27. Kalso E, Mennander S, Tasmuth T, Nilsson E. Chronic post-sternotomy pain. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand. 2001;45(8):935-9.

28. Macrae WA. Chronic post-surgical pain: 10 years on. Br J Anaesth. 2008;101(1):77-86.

29. Macrae WA. Chronic pain after surgery. Br J Anaesth. 2001;87(1):88-98.

30. Taxonomy ITFo. Classification of chronic pain: Descriptions of chronic pain syndromes and definitions of pain terms. 1994;Second Edition.

31. Wu CL, Raja SN. Treatment of acute postoperative pain. The Lancet. 2011;377(9784):2215-25.

32. Sipila R, Estlander AM, Tasmuth T, Kataja M, Kalso E. Development of a screening instrument for risk factors of persistent pain after breast cancer surgery. Br J Cancer. 2012;107(9):1459-66.

33. Gilron I. Gabapentin and pregabalin for chronic neuropathic and early postsurgical pain: current evidence and future directions. Curr Opin Anaesthesiol. 2007;20(5):456-72.

34. Moore A, Derry S, Eccleston C, Kalso E. Expect analgesic failure; pursue analgesic success. Bmj. 2013;346:f2690.

35. Voscopoulos C, Lema M. When does acute pain become chronic? Br J Anaesth. 2010;105 Suppl 1:i69-85.

36. Woolf CJ. Central sensitization: implications for the diagnosis and treatment of pain. Pain. 2011;152(3 Suppl):S2-15.

37. Hains BC, Waxman SG. Activated microglia contribute to the maintenance of chronic pain after spinal cord injury. J Neurosci. 2006;26(16):4308-17.

38. Ikeda H, Kiritoshi T, Murase K. Contribution of microglia and astrocytes to the central sensitization, inflammatory and neuropathic pain in the juvenile rat. Mol Pain. 2012;8:43.

39. Stubhaug A, Breivik H, Eide PK, Kreunen M, Foss A. Mapping of punctuate hyperalgesia around a surgical incision demonstrates that ketamine is a powerful suppressor of central sensitization to pain following surgery. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand. 1997;41(9):1124-32.

40. Werner M. Effects of gabapentin in acute inflammatory pain in humans. Reg Anesth Pain Med. 2001;26(4):322-8.

41. Gottrup H, Andersen J, Arendt-Nielsen L, Jensen TS. Psychophysical examination in patients with post-mastectomy pain. Pain. 2000;87(3):275-84.
42. Srikandarajah S, Gilron I. Systematic review of movement-evoked pain versus pain at rest in postsurgical clinical trials and meta-analyses: a fundamental distinction requiring standardized measurement. Pain. 2011;152(8):1734-9.

43. Woolf CJ, Salter MW. Neuronal plasticity: increasing the gain in pain. Science. 2000;288(5472):1765-9.

44. Diatchenko L, Slade GD, Nackley AG, Bhalang K, Sigurdsson A, Belfer I, et al. Genetic basis for individual variations in pain perception and the development of a chronic pain condition. Hum Mol Genet. 2005;14(1):135-43.

45. Simonnet G, Rivat C. Opioid-induced hyperalgesia: abnormal or normal pain? Neuroreport. 2003;14(1):1-7.

46. Lahtinen P, Kokki H, Hynynen M. Remifentanil infusion does not induce opioid tolerance after cardiac surgery. J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth. 2008;22(2):225-9.

47. Eisenach JC. Preemptive hyperalgesia, not analgesia? Anesthesiology. 2000;92(2):308-9.

48. Tverskoy M, Oren M, Dashkovsky I, Kissin I. Alfentanil dose-response relationships for relief of postoperative pain. Anesth Analg. 1996;83(2):387-93.
49. Gebhart GF. Descending modulation of pain. Neurosci Biobehav Rev. 2004;27(8):729-37.

50. Ossipov MH, Lai J, King T, Vanderah TW, Porreca F. Underlying mechanisms of pronociceptive consequences of prolonged morphine exposure. Biopolymers. 2005;80(2-3):319-24.

51. Wilder-Smith OH, Arendt-Nielsen L. Postoperative hyperalgesia: its clinical importance and relevance. Anesthesiology. 2006;104(3):601-7.

52. Katz J, Poleshuck EL, Andrus CH, Hogan LA, Jung BF, Kulick DI, et al. Risk factors for acute pain and its persistence following breast cancer surgery. Pain. 2005;119(1-3):16-25.

53. Poleshuck EL, Katz J, Andrus CH, Hogan LA, Jung BF, Kulick DI, et al. Risk factors for chronic pain following breast cancer surgery: a prospective study. J Pain. 2006;7(9):626-34.

54. Pinto PR, McIntyre T, Nogueira-Silva C, Almeida A, Araújo-Soares V. Risk Factors for Persistent Postsurgical Pain in Women Undergoing Hysterectomy Due to Benign Causes: A Prospective Predictive Study. The Journal of Pain. 2012;13(11):1045-57.

55. Fillingim RB, King CD, Ribeiro-Dasilva MC, Rahim-Williams B, Riley JL, 3rd. Sex, gender, and pain: a review of recent clinical and experimental findings. J Pain. 2009;10(5):447-85.

56. Ip HY, Abrishami A, Peng PW, Wong J, Chung F. Predictors of postoperative pain and analgesic consumption: a qualitative systematic review. Anesthesiology. 2009;111(3):657-77.

57. Bartley EJ, Fillingim RB. Sex differences in pain: a brief review of clinical and experimental findings. Br J Anaesth. 2013;111(1):52-8.

58. Katz J, Seltzer Z. Transition from acute to chronic postsurgical pain: risk factors and protective factors. Expert Rev Neurother. 2009;9(5):723-44.

59. Jung BF, Johnson RW, Griffin DR, Dworkin RH. Risk factors for postherpetic neuralgia in patients with herpes zoster. Neurology. 2004;62(9):1545-51.

60. Hanley MA, Jensen MP, Smith DG, Ehde DM, Edwards WT, Robinson LR. Preamputation pain and acute pain predict chronic pain after lower extremity amputation. J Pain. 2007;8(2):102-9.

61. Keller SM, Carp NZ, Levy MN, Rosen SM. Chronic post thoracotomy pain. J Cardiovasc Surg (Torino). 1994;35(6 Suppl 1):161-4.

62. Lautenbacher S, Huber C, Kunz M, Parthum A, Weber PG, Griessinger N, et al. Hypervigilance as predictor of postoperative acute pain: its predictive potency compared with experimental pain sensitivity, cortisol reactivity, and affective state. Clin J Pain. 2009;25(2):92-100.

63. Koivula M, Tarkka MT, Tarkka M, Laippala P, Paunonen-Ilmonen M. Fear and anxiety in patients at different time-points in the coronary artery bypass process. Int J Nurs Stud. 2002;39(8):811-22.

64. Turner JA, Aaron LA. Pain-related catastrophizing: what is it? Clin J Pain. 2001;17(1):65-71.

65. Khan RS, Ahmed K, Blakeway E, Skapinakis P, Nihoyannopoulos L, Macleod K, et al. Catastrophizing: a predictive factor for postoperative pain. Am J Surg. 2011;201(1):122-31.

66. Osman A, Barrios FX, Kopper BA, Hauptmann W, Jones J, O'Neill E. Factor structure, reliability, and validity of the Pain Catastrophizing Scale. J Behav Med. 1997;20(6):589-605.

67. Peters ML, Sommer M, de Rijke JM, Kessels F, Heineman E, Patijn J, et al. Somatic and Psychologic Predictors of Long-term Unfavorable Outcome After Surgical Intervention. Ann Surg. 2007;245(3):487-94.

68. Hinrichs-Rocker A, Schulz K, Jarvinen I, Lefering R, Simanski C, Neugebauer EA. Psychosocial predictors and correlates for chronic post-surgical pain (CPSP) - a systematic review. Eur J Pain. 2009;13(7):719-30.

69. Kalkman CJ, Visser K, Moen J, Bonsel GJ, Grobbee DE, Moons KG. Preoperative prediction of severe postoperative pain. Pain. 2003;105(3):415-23.

70. Masselin-Dubois A, Attal N, Fletcher D, Jayr C, Albi A, Fermanian J, et al. Are Psychological Predictors of Chronic Postsurgical Pain Dependent on the Surgical Model? A Comparison of Total Knee Arthroplasty and Breast Surgery for Cancer. J Pain. 2013.

71. Caumo W, Schmidt AP, Schneider CN, Bergmann J, Iwamoto CW, Adamatti LC, et al. Preoperative predictors of moderate to intense acute postoperative pain in patients undergoing abdominal surgery. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand. 2002;46(10):1265-71.

72. Wicksell RK, Olsson GL. Predicting and preventing chronic postsurgical pain and disability. Anesthesiology. 2010;113(6):1260-1.

73. Forsythe ME, Dunbar MJ, Hennigar AW, Sullivan MJ, Gross M. Prospective relation between catastrophizing and residual pain following knee arthroplasty: two-year follow-up. Pain Res Manag. 2008;13(4):335-41.

74. Sullivan M, Tanzer M, Stanish W, Fallaha M, Keefe FJ, Simmonds M, et al. Psychological determinants of problematic outcomes following Total Knee Arthroplasty. Pain. 2009;143(1-2):123-9.

75. Sullivan MJ, Thibault P, Simmonds MJ, Milioto M, Cantin AP, Velly AM. Pain, perceived injustice and the persistence of post-traumatic stress symptoms during the course of rehabilitation for whiplash injuries. Pain. 2009;145(3):325-31.

76. Seebach CL, Kirkhart M, Lating JM, Wegener ST, Song Y, Riley LH, 3rd, et al. Examining the role of positive and negative affect in recovery from spine surgery. Pain. 2012;153(3):518-25.

77. Lautenbacher S, Huber C, Schofer D, Kunz M, Parthum A, Weber PG, et al. Attentional and emotional mechanisms related to pain as predictors of chronic postoperative pain: a comparison with other psychological and physiological predictors. Pain. 2010;151(3):722-31.

78. Gatchel RJ, Peng YB, Peters ML, Fuchs PN, Turk DC. The biopsychosocial approach to chronic pain: scientific advances and future directions. Psychol Bull. 2007;133(4):581-624.

79. Landreneau RJ, Mack MJ, Hazelrigg SR, Naunheim K, Dowling RD, Ritter P, et al. Prevalence of chronic pain after pulmonary resection by thoracotomy or video-assisted thoracic surgery. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 1994;107(4):1079-85; discussion 85-6.

80. Bertrand PC, Regnard JF, Spaggiari L, Levi JF, Magdeleinat P, Guibert L, et al. Immediate and long-term results after surgical treatment of primary spontaneous pneumothorax by VATS. Ann Thorac Surg. 1996;61(6):1641-5.

81. Aasvang E, Kehlet H. Chronic postoperative pain: the case of inguinal herniorrhaphy. Br J Anaesth. 2005;95(1):69-76.

82. Weissman-Fogel I, Granovsky Y, Crispel Y, Ben-Nun A, Best LA, Yarnitsky D, et al. Enhanced presurgical pain temporal summation response predicts post-thoracotomy pain intensity during the acute postoperative phase. J Pain. 2009;10(6):628-36.

83. Bischoff JM, Aasvang EK, Kehlet H, Werner MU. Does nerve identification during open inguinal herniorrhaphy reduce the risk of nerve damage and persistent pain? Hernia. 2012;16(5):573-7.

84. Werner MU, Ringsted TK, Kehlet H, Wildgaard K. Sensory Testing in Patients With Postthoracotomy Pain Syndrome: Part 1: Mirror-Image Sensory Dysfunction. Clin J Pain. 2013.

85. Taylor KS, Anastakis DJ, Davis KD. Chronic pain and sensorimotor deficits following peripheral nerve injury. Pain. 2010;151(3):582-91.

86. Mejdahl MK, Andersen KG, Gartner R, Kroman N, Kehlet H. Persistent pain and sensory disturbances after treatment for breast cancer: six year nationwide follow-up study. Bmj. 2013;346:f1865.

87. Jaaskelainen SK, Teerijoki-Oksa T, Virtanen A, Tenovuo O, Forssell H. Sensory regeneration following intraoperatively verified trigeminal nerve injury. Neurology. 2004;62(11):1951-7.

88. Ivens D, Hoe AL, Podd TJ, Hamilton CR, Taylor I, Royle GT. Assessment of morbidity from complete axillary dissection. Br J Cancer. 1992;66(1):136-8.

89. Steegers MA, Snik DM, Verhagen AF, van der Drift MA, Wilder-Smith OH. Only half of the chronic pain after thoracic surgery shows a neuropathic component. J Pain. 2008;9(10):955-61.

90. Searle RD, Simpson MP, Simpson KH, Milton R, Bennett MI. Can chronic neuropathic pain following thoracic surgery be predicted during the postoperative period? Interact Cardiovasc Thorac Surg. 2009;9(6):999-1002.

91. Bruce J, Krukowski ZH. Quality of life and chronic pain four years after gastrointestinal surgery. Dis Colon Rectum. 2006;49(9):1362-70.

92. Pinto PR, McIntyre T, Nogueira-Silva C, Almeida A, Araujo-Soares V. Risk factors for persistent postsurgical pain in women undergoing hysterectomy due to benign causes: a prospective predictive study. J Pain. 2012;13(11):1045-57.
93. Kissin I, Gelman S. Chronic postsurgical pain: still a neglected topic? J Pain

Res. 2012;5:473-89.

94. Katz J, Jackson M, Kavanagh BP, Sandler AN. Acute pain after thoracic surgery predicts long-term post-thoracotomy pain. Clin J Pain. 1996;12(1):50-5.

95. Weber EH. EH Weber on the tactile senses: Psychology Press; 1996.
96. Wilder-Smith OH, Tassonyi E, Crul BJ, Arendt-Nielsen L. Quantitative sensory testing and human surgery: effects of analgesic management on postoperative neuroplasticity. Anesthesiology. 2003;98(5):1214-22.

97. Rodriguez-Raecke R, Niemeier A, Ihle K, Ruether W, May A. Structural brain changes in chronic pain reflect probably neither damage nor atrophy. PLoS One. 2013;8(2):e54475.

98. Tracey I, Dunckley P. Importance of anti- and pro-nociceptive mechanisms in human disease. Gut. 2004;53(11):1553-5.

99. Bingel U, Tracey I. Imaging CNS modulation of pain in humans. Physiology (Bethesda). 2008;23:371-80.

100. Yarnitsky D. Conditioned pain modulation (the diffuse noxious inhibitory control-like effect): its relevance for acute and chronic pain states. Curr Opin Anaesthesiol. 2010;23(5):611-5.

101. Granot M, Lowenstein L, Yarnitsky D, Tamir A, Zimmer EZ. Postcesarean section pain prediction by preoperative experimental pain assessment. Anesthesiology. 2003;98(6):1422-6.

102. Chapman CR, Casey KL, Dubner R, Foley KM, Gracely RH, Reading AE. Pain measurement: an overview. Pain. 1985;22(1):1-31.

103. Lavand'homme P, De Kock M. The use of intraoperative epidural or spinal analgesia modulates postoperative hyperalgesia and reduces residual pain after major abdominal surgery. Acta Anaesthesiol Belg. 2006;57(4):373-9.

104. Lavand'homme P, De Kock M, Waterloos H. Intraoperative epidural analgesia combined with ketamine provides effective preventive analgesia in patients undergoing major digestive surgery. Anesthesiology. 2005;103(4):813-20.

105. Edwards RR, Ness TJ, Weigent DA, Fillingim RB. Individual differences in diffuse noxious inhibitory controls (DNIC): association with clinical variables. Pain. 2003;106(3):427-37.

106. Edwards RR. Individual differences in endogenous pain modulation as a risk factor for chronic pain. Neurology. 2005;65(3):437-43.

107. Yarnitsky D, Crispel Y, Eisenberg E, Granovsky Y, Ben-Nun A, Sprecher E, et al. Prediction of chronic post-operative pain: Pre-operative DNIC testing identifies patients at risk. Pain. 2008;138(1):22-8.

108. Rolke R, Baron R, Maier C, Tolle TR, Treede RD, Beyer A, et al. Quantitative sensory testing in the German Research Network on Neuropathic Pain (DFNS): standardized protocol and reference values. Pain. 2006;123(3):231-43.

109. McCartney CJ, Sinha A, Katz J. A qualitative systematic review of the role of N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor antagonists in preventive analgesia. Anesth Analg. 2004;98(5):1385-400, table of contents.

110. Moiniche S, Kehlet H, Dahl JB. A qualitative and quantitative systematic review of preemptive analgesia for postoperative pain relief: the role of timing of analgesia. Anesthesiology. 2002;96(3):725-41.

111. Fassoulaki A, Triga A, Melemeni A, Sarantopoulos C. Multimodal analgesia with gabapentin and local anesthetics prevents acute and chronic pain after breast surgery for cancer. Anesth Analg. 2005;101(5):1427-32.

112. Jevtovic-Todorovic V, Todorovic SM, Mennerick S, Powell S, Dikranian K, Benshoff N, et al. Nitrous oxide (laughing gas) is an NMDA antagonist, neuroprotectant and neurotoxin. Nat Med. 1998;4(4):460-3.

113. Chan MT, Wan AC, Gin T, Leslie K, Myles PS. Chronic postsurgical pain after nitrous oxide anesthesia. Pain. 2011;152(11):2514-20.

114. Burke S, Shorten GD. When pain after surgery doesn't go away. Biochem Soc Trans. 2009;37(Pt 1):318-22.

115. Weinbroum AA. Non-opioid IV adjuvants in the perioperative period: pharmacological and clinical aspects of ketamine and gabapentinoids. Pharmacol Res. 2012;65(4):411-29.

116. Katz J, Kavanagh BP, Sandler AN, Nierenberg H, Boylan JF, Friedlander M, et al. Preemptive analgesia. Clinical evidence of neuroplasticity contributing to postoperative pain. Anesthesiology. 1992;77(3):439-46.

117. Kundra P, Gurnani A, Bhattacharya A. Preemptive epidural morphine for postoperative pain relief after lumbar laminectomy. Anesth Analg. 1997;85(1):135-8.

118. Wong CS, Lu CC, Cherng CH, Ho ST. Pre-emptive analgesia with ketamine, morphine and epidural lidocaine prior to total knee replacement. Can J Anaesth. 1997;44(1):31-7.

119. Obata H, Saito S, Fujita N, Fuse Y, Ishizaki K, Goto F. Epidural block with mepivacaine before surgery reduces long-term post-thoracotomy pain. Can J Anaesth. 1999;46(12):1127-32.

120. Nakamura T, Yokoo H, Hamakawa T, Takasaki M. [Preemptive analgesia produced with epidural analgesia administered prior to surgery]. Masui. 1994;43(7):1024-8.

121. Joshi GP, Bonnet F, Shah R, Wilkinson RC, Camu F, Fischer B, et al. A systematic review of randomized trials evaluating regional techniques for postthoracotomy analgesia. Anesth Analg. 2008;107(3):1026-40.

122. Davies RG, Myles PS, Graham JM. A comparison of the analgesic efficacy and side-effects of paravertebral vs epidural blockade for thoracotomy--a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized trials. Br J Anaesth. 2006;96(4):418-26.

123. Powell ES, Cook D, Pearce AC, Davies P, Bowler GM, Naidu B, et al. A prospective, multicentre, observational cohort study of analgesia and outcome after pneumonectomy. Br J Anaesth. 2011;106(3):364-70.

124. Richardson J, Jones J, Atkinson R. The effect of thoracic paravertebral blockade on intercostal somatosensory evoked potentials. Anesth Analg. 1998;87(2):373-6.

125. Richardson J, Sabanathan S. Thoracic paravertebral analgesia. Acta Anaesthesiol Scand. 1995;39(8):1005-15.

126. Senturk M, Ozcan PE, Talu GK, Kiyan E, Camci E, Ozyalcin S, et al. The effects of three different analgesia techniques on long-term postthoracotomy pain. Anesth Analg. 2002;94(1):11-5, table of contents.

127. Kairaluoma PM, Bachmann MS, Rosenberg PH, Pere PJ. Preincisional paravertebral block reduces the prevalence of chronic pain after breast surgery. Anesth Analg. 2006;103(3):703-8.

128. Andreae MH, Andreae DA. Regional anaesthesia to prevent chronic pain after surgery: a Cochrane systematic review and meta-analysis. Br J Anaesth. 2013.

129. Subramaniam K, Subramaniam B, Steinbrook RA. Ketamine as adjuvant analgesic to opioids: a quantitative and qualitative systematic review. Anesth Analg. 2004;99(2):482-95, table of contents.

130. Suzuki M, Haraguti S, Sugimoto K, Kikutani T, Shimada Y, Sakamoto A. Low-dose intravenous ketamine potentiates epidural analgesia after thoracotomy. Anesthesiology. 2006;105(1):111-9.

131. Dualé C, Sibaud F, Guastella V, Vallet L, Gimbert Y-A, Taheri H, et al. Perioperative ketamine does not prevent chronic pain after thoracotomy. Eur J Pain. 2009;13(5):497-505.

132. Brogly N, Wattier JM, Andrieu G, Peres D, Robin E, Kipnis E, et al. Gabapentin attenuates late but not early postoperative pain after thyroidectomy with superficial cervical plexus block. Anesth Analg. 2008;107(5):1720-5.

133. Ryan NM, Birring SS, Gibson PG. Gabapentin for refractory chronic cough: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. The Lancet. 2012;380(9853):1583-9.

134. Dirks J, Fredensborg BB, Christensen D, Fomsgaard JS, Flyger H, Dahl JB. A randomized study of the effects of single-dose gabapentin versus placebo on postoperative pain and morphine consumption after mastectomy. Anesthesiology. 2002;97(3):560-4.

135. Fassoulaki A, Patris K, Sarantopoulos C, Hogan Q. The analgesic effect of gabapentin and mexiletine after breast surgery for cancer. Anesth Analg. 2002;95(4):985-91, table of contents.

136. Bornemann-Cimenti H, Lederer AJ, Wejbora M, Michaeli K, Kern-Pirsch C, Archan S, et al. Preoperative pregabalin administration significantly reduces postoperative opioid consumption and mechanical hyperalgesia after transperitoneal nephrectomy. Br J Anaesth. 2012;108(5):845-9.

137. Tiippana EM, Hamunen K, Kontinen VK, Kalso E. Do surgical patients benefit from perioperative gabapentin/pregabalin? A systematic review of efficacy and safety. Anesth Analg. 2007;104(6):1545-56, table of contents.

138. Buvanendran A, Kroin JS, Della Valle CJ, Kari M, Moric M, Tuman KJ.
Perioperative oral pregabalin reduces chronic pain after total knee arthroplasty: a prospective, randomized, controlled trial. Anesth Analg. 2010;110(1):199-207.
139. Burke SM, Shorten GD. Perioperative pregabalin improves pain and functional outcomes 3 months after lumbar discectomy. Anesth Analg. 2010;110(4):1180-5.

140. Clarke H, Bonin RP, Orser BA, Englesakis M, Wijeysundera DN, Katz J. The Prevention of Chronic Postsurgical Pain Using Gabapentin and Pregabalin. Anesthesia & Analgesia. 2012;115(2):428-42.

141. Dworkin RH, McDermott MP, Raja SN. Preventing chronic postsurgical pain: how much of a difference makes a difference? Anesthesiology. 2010;112(3):516-8.

142. Niraj G, Rowbotham DJ. Persistent postoperative pain: where are we now? Br J Anaesth. 2011;107(1):25-9.

143. Olesen SS, Graversen C, Bouwense SA, van Goor H, Wilder-Smith OH, Drewes AM. Quantitative sensory testing predicts pregabalin efficacy in painful chronic pancreatitis. PLoS One. 2013;8(3):e57963.

144. Cohen SP, Raja SN. Prevention of chronic postsurgical pain: the ongoing search for the holy grail of anesthesiology. Anesthesiology. 2013;118(2):241-3.

145. Bruce J, Drury N, Poobalan AS, Jeffrey RR, Smith WCS, Chambers WA. The prevalence of chronic chest and leg pain following cardiac surgery: a historical cohort study. Pain. 2003;104(1-2):265-73.

146. Sedgwick P. Convenience sampling. Bmj. 2013;347.

147. Bennett MI, Smith BH, Torrance N, Potter J. The S-LANSS score for identifying pain of predominantly neuropathic origin: validation for use in clinical and postal research. J Pain. 2005;6(3):149-58.

148. Chaparro LE, Smith SA, Moore RA, Wiffen PJ, Gilron I. Pharmacotherapy for the prevention of chronic pain after surgery in adults. Cochrane Database Syst Rev. 2013;7:CD008307.

149. Menda F, Koner O, Sayin M, Ergenoglu M, Kucukaksu S, Aykac B. Effects of single-dose gabapentin on postoperative pain and morphine consumption after cardiac surgery. J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth. 2010;24(5):808-13.

150. Lahtinen P, Kokki H, Hakala T, Hynynen M. S(+)-ketamine as an analgesic adjunct reduces opioid consumption after cardiac surgery. Anesth Analg. 2004;99(5):1295-301; table of contents.

151. Roediger L, Larbuisson R, Lamy M. New approaches and old controversies to postoperative pain control following cardiac surgery. Eur J Anaesthesiol. 2006;23(7):539-50.

152. Wildgaard K, Petersen RH, Hansen HJ, Moller-Sorensen H, Ringsted TK, Kehlet H. Multimodal analgesic treatment in video-assisted thoracic surgery lobectomy using an intraoperative intercostal catheter. Eur J Cardiothorac Surg. 2012;41(5):1072-7.

153. Gilron I, Bailey JM, Tu D, Holden RR, Weaver DF, Houlden RL. Morphine, gabapentin, or their combination for neuropathic pain. N Engl J Med. 2005;352(13):1324-34.

154. Gilron I, Bailey JM, Tu D, Holden RR, Jackson AC, Houlden RL. Nortriptyline and gabapentin, alone and in combination for neuropathic pain: a double-blind, randomised controlled crossover trial. Lancet. 2009;374(9697):1252-61.

155. Moore RA, Straube S, Eccleston C, Derry S, Aldington D, Wiffen P, et al. Estimate at your peril: imputation methods for patient withdrawal can bias efficacy outcomes in chronic pain trials using responder analyses. Pain. 2012;153(2):265-8.

156. Andersen KG, Kehlet H. Persistent pain after breast cancer treatment: a critical review of risk factors and strategies for prevention. J Pain. 2011;12(7):725-46.

157. Dowling R, Thielmeier K, Ghaly A, Barber D, Boice T, Dine A. Improved pain control after cardiac surgery: results of a randomized, double-blind, clinical trial. J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg. 2003;126(5):1271-8.

158. Jensen MK, Andersen C. Can chronic poststernotomy pain after cardiac valve replacement be reduced using thoracic epidural analgesia? Acta Anaesthesiol Scand. 2004;48(7):871-4.

159. Angst MS, Clark JD. Opioid-induced hyperalgesia: a qualitative systematic review. Anesthesiology. 2006;104(3):570-87.

160. Gilron I, Kehlet H. Prevention of chronic pain after surgery: new insights for future research and patient care. Can J Anaesth. 2014;61(2):101-11.

161. Vase L, Amanzio M, Price D. Nocebo vs. Placebo: The Challenges of Trial Design in Analgesia Research. Clin Pharmacol Ther. 2015;97(2):143-50.

162. Tracey I. Getting the pain you expect: mechanisms of placebo, nocebo and reappraisal effects in humans. Nat Med. 2010;16(11):1277-83.

163. Newman MF, Kirchner JL, Phillips-Bute B, Gaver V, Grocott H, Jones RH, et al. Longitudinal assessment of neurocognitive function after coronary-artery bypass surgery. N Engl J Med. 2001;344(6):395-402.

164. van Harten AE, Scheeren TW, Absalom AR. A review of postoperative cognitive dysfunction and neuroinflammation associated with cardiac surgery and anaesthesia. Anaesthesia. 2012;67(3):280-93.

165. Cook KF, Dunn W, Griffith JW, Morrison MT, Tanquary J, Sabata D, et al.
Pain assessment using the NIH Toolbox. Neurology. 2013;80(11 Suppl 3):S49-53.
166. Hjermstad MJ, Fayers PM, Haugen DF, Caraceni A, Hanks GW, Loge JH, et al. Studies comparing Numerical Rating Scales, Verbal Rating Scales, and Visual Analogue Scales for assessment of pain intensity in adults: a systematic literature review. J Pain Symptom Manage. 2011;41(6):1073-93.

167. Katz J, Clarke H, Seltzer Z. Review article: Preventive analgesia: quo vadimus? Anesth Analg. 2011;113(5):1242-53.

168. Mendell LM. Constructing and deconstructing the gate theory of pain. Pain. 2014;155(2):210-6.

169. Yarnitsky D, Granot M, Granovsky Y. Pain modulation profile and pain therapy: Between pro- and antinociception. Pain. 2014;155(4):663-5.

170. Bouwense SA, Olesen SS, Drewes AM, Poley JW, van Goor H, Wilder-Smith OH. Effects of pregabalin on central sensitization in patients with chronic pancreatitis in a randomized, controlled trial. PLoS One. 2012;7(8):e42096.

171. Coghill RC, Eisenach J. Individual differences in pain sensitivity: implications for treatment decisions. Anesthesiology. 2003;98(6):1312-4.
172. Rustoen T, Wahl AK, Hanestad BR, Lerdal A, Paul S, Miaskowski C. Prevalence and characteristics of chronic pain in the general Norwegian population. Eur J Pain. 2004;8(6):555-65.

173. Gilron I, Jensen TS, Dickenson AH. Combination pharmacotherapy for management of chronic pain: from bench to bedside. Lancet Neurol. 2013;12(11):1084-95.

174. Anwar S, Cregg R, Farquhar-Smith P. Persistent postsurgical pain. Curr Opin Support Palliat Care. 2013;7(2):144-52.

175. Lavand'homme P. Perioperative pain. Curr Opin Anaesthesiol. 2006;19(5):556-61.

176. Graven-Nielsen T, Wodehouse T, Langford RM, Arendt-Nielsen L, Kidd BL. Normalization of widespread hyperesthesia and facilitated spatial summation of deep-tissue pain in knee osteoarthritis patients after knee replacement. Arthritis Rheum. 2012;64(9):2907-16.

177. Kashima K, Rahman OI, Sakoda S, Shiba R. Increased pain sensitivity of the upper extremities of TMD patients with myalgia to experimentally-evoked noxious stimulation: possibility of worsened endogenous opioid systems. Cranio. 1999;17(4):241-6.

178. Lautenbacher S, Rollman GB. Possible deficiencies of pain modulation in fibromyalgia. Clin J Pain. 1997;13(3):189-96.

179. Falcone C, Sconocchia R, Guasti L, Codega S, Montemartini C, Specchia G. Dental pain threshold and angina pectoris in patients with coronary artery disease. J Am Coll Cardiol. 1988;12(2):348-52.

180. Yarnitsky D, Crispel Y, Eisenberg E, Granovsky Y, Ben-Nun A, Sprecher E, et al. Prediction of chronic post-operative pain: pre-operative DNIC testing identifies patients at risk. Pain. 2008;138(1):22-8.

181. Loukogeorgakis SP, Williams R, Panagiotidou AT, Kolvekar SK, Donald A, Cole TJ, et al. Transient limb ischemia induces remote preconditioning and remote postconditioning in humans by a K(ATP)-channel dependent mechanism. Circulation. 2007;116(12):1386-95.

182. Rule WR, Traver MD. Test-retest reliabilities of State-Trait Anxiety Inventory in a stressful social analogue situation. J Pers Assess. 1983;47(3):276-7.

183. Wang R, Lagakos SW, Ware JH, Hunter DJ, Drazen JM. Statistics in medicine--reporting of subgroup analyses in clinical trials. N Engl J Med. 2007;357(21):2189-94.

184. Chapman CR, Donaldson GW, Davis JJ, Bradshaw DH. Improving individual measurement of postoperative pain: the pain trajectory. J Pain. 2011;12(2):257-62.

185. Aroori S, Spence RA. Chronic pain after hernia surgery--an informed consent issue. Ulster Med J. 2007;76(3):136-40.

Chapter 9 Appendices

Appendix One. Quality of life assessment: EQ-5D

Under each heading, please tick the ONE box that best describes your health TODAY

MOBILITY



The best health you can imagine

100



•

•

•

•

•



you can imagine

Appendix Two. State Anxiety Inventory

Read each statement and select the appropriate response to indicate how you feel right now, that is, at this very moment. There are no right or wrong answers. Do not spend too much time on any one statement but give the answer which seems to describe your present feelings best.

	1	2	3		4		
	Not at all	A little	Some	ewhat	Ve	ry Much So	
1.	I feel calm		1	2	3	4	
2.	I feel secure		1	2	3	4	
3.	I feel tense		1	2	3	4	
4.	I feel strained		1	2	3	4	
5.	I feel at ease		1	2	3	4	
6.	I feel upset		1	2	3	4	
7.	I am presently wor	rying					
	over possible n	nisfortunes	1	2	3	4	
8.	I feel satisfied		1	2	3	4	
9.	I feel frightened		1	2	3	4	
10.	. I feel uncomfortab	le	1	2	3	4	
11.	. I feel self confiden	t	1	2	3	4	
12.	. I feel nervous		1	2	3	4	
13.	. I feel jittery		1	2	3	4	
14	. I feel indecisive		1	2	3	4	
15.	. I am relaxed		1	2	3	4	
16	. I feel content		1	2	3	4	
17.	. I am worried		1	2	3	4	
18.	. I feel confused		1	2	3	4	
19.	. I feel steady		1	2	3	4	
20.	. I feel pleasant		1	2	3	4	

Appendix Three. Pain Catastrophising Scale

Everyone experiences painful situations at some point in their lives. Such experiences may include headaches, tooth pain, joint or muscle pain. People are often exposed to situations that may cause pain such as illness, injury, dental procedures or surgery.

We are interested in the types of thoughts and feeling that you have when you are in pain. Listed below are thirteen statements describing different thoughts and feelings that may be associated with pain. Using the scale, please indicate the degree to which you have these thoughts and feelings when you are experiencing pain.

	Not	To a	To a	To a	All
	at all	slight	moderate	great	the
		degree	degree	degree	time
		-	_		
I worry all the time about whether	0	1	2	3	4
the pain will end					
	-			2	
I feel I can't go on	0	1	2	3	4
It's tarrible and I think it's never	0	1	2	3	1
going to get any better	0	1	2	5	4
going to get any better					
It's awful and I feel that it	0	1	2	3	4
overwhelms me					
I feel I can't stand it anymore	0	1	2	3	4
I become afraid that the pain will get	0	1	2	3	4
worse					
I keep thinking of other painful	0	1	2	2	1
	U	1		3	4

events					
I anxiously want the pain to go away	0	1	2	3	4
I can't seem to keep it out of my mind	0	1	2	3	4
I keep thinking about how much it hurts	0	1	2	3	4
I keep thinking about how badly I want the pain to stop	0	1	2	3	4
There's nothing I can do to reduce the intensity of the pain	0	1	2	3	4
I wonder whether something serious may happen	0	1	2	3	4
Appendix Four. S-LANSS assessment tool for neuropathic pain

Study number: Date of assessment:

On a scale of 1- 10, please indicate how bad your pain has been in the last week ('0' means no pain and '10' means pain as severe as it could possibly be.)

_____/ 10

Medication taken for this specific pain:

 \Box \cdot In the area where you have pain, do you also have 'pins and needles', tingling or pricking sensations? Yes / No

2. Does the painful area change colour (e.g. look mottled or more red when the pain is particularly bad)?

Yes / No

3. Does your pain make the affected skin abnormally sensitive to touch? (e.g. unpleasant sensations or pain when lightly stroking the skin / wearing tight clothes)

Yes / No

4. Does your pain come on suddenly in bursts for no apparent reason when you are still? (e.g. like electric shocks, 'bursting' or 'jumping' sensations) Yes / No

5. In the area where you have pain, does your skin feel unusually hot like a burning pain?

Yes / No

6. Gently rub the painful area with yourt index finger and then rub a non painful area (e.g an area of skin further away.) How does this rubbing feel in the painful area?

Same / Different

7. Gently press on the painful area with your finger tip and then gently press on a non painful area (e.g an area of skin further away.) How does this feel in the painful area? Same / Different

Appendix Five. Case Report Form

HEART PPPAIN STUDY

Patient study number:

ALL Inclusion criteria satisfied?

Informed Consent
First time sternotomy for cardiac surgery
Patient aged 18 - 80 years

Exclude patient if ANY of following:

 Emergency surgery (decision to operate taken on the day of surgery)
Previous sternotomy
Preoperative renal failure (eGFR <60 ml/min)
History of chronic non-anginal pain
Chronic pain medication other than paracetamol and non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs
Concurrent use of oxycodone, lorazepam, or ethanol.
Concurrent use of any drugs for neuropathic pain e.g. antiepileptics, antidepressants
Allergy to pregabalin, gabapentin or ketamine
Pregnancy
Limited understanding of numerical scoring scales

Previous participation in other trials investigating analgesic agents or any IMP in previous three months

Adverse event report:

Serious Adverse Event/ SUSAR report:

eGFR abnormalities/ Other reason for withdrawal:

QST EXAMINATION

PRE OP ++Sens Pain TPT +PPT post CPM + PPT algometer ++PAIN DIFF WITH TS Chest Arm: POST OP +Sens TPT Pain +PPT + Arm +PAIN DIFFERENCE WITH TS Chest ╋

Zone of hyperalgesia (cms)

Date Harvest site(s) Total morphine c	and duration of sur	gery ours pos	(n st surgery	nins) mg	
VAS sternotomy VAS sternotomy VAS leg incision Sedation score a Nausea scores a	at 24 hrs at rest at 24hr following 3 r at 24 hrs t 24 hrs (N t 24 hrs (N	/ 10 maximal / 10 \il/ mild/ il/ mild/) coughs N/A mod/ severe) mod/ severe)	_ / 10 pCO2 = RR =	/min
Time to extubation Length of stay in Length of stay in	on mins ITU hrs hospital days				
Survival 28 days	YES NO				
PHONE ASSES	SMENT AT 3 MON	<u>rhs</u>			
Survival:	YES NO				
NRS at 3 months	s Sternotomy	/ 10	Change with 3	coughs/ movement:	
	Leg pain	/ 10	Change with r	novement:	
Analgesics used	for wound pain				
Sleep disturbanc	e by wound pain:	YES NO]		
PHONE ASSES	SMENT AT 6 MONT	<u>rhs</u>			
Survival:	YES NO				
NRS at 3 months	s Sternotomy	/ 10	Change with 3	coughs/ movement:	
	Leg pain	/ 10	Change with r	novement:	
Analgesics used	for wound pain				
Sleep disturbanc	e by wound pain:	YES NO]		

Appendix Six. Individual patient SAE (Serious Adverse Event) log

Study Title:

HEART PPPAIN

Investigator: Dr S Anwar

Patient number

	Adverse events	Severity	Acti tria	ion Tak al medi ក្តុ	ken wi catior	ith n doj	Medi taker this /	cine n for AE?	ated a		n to tri <u>eq</u> i	al me Alqe	ă kely		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjuste	temporary st	permanent si			not rela	dout	ssod	prob	very li	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Renal failure onset date:15 Dec 11	2				4	1		1					date if resolved:			1 16-Dec-11

	Adverse events Has the subject reported any	Severity 1 = Mild 2 =	Acti tria	ion Tak al medi iqjnsteq	ary stop ary stop	ith ent stop	Medie taker this A	cine n for AE?	ot related D	lation qonptful	to tri	probably a	ery likely		AE outcom	e	
	adverse events? No □ Yes X	Moderate 3 = Severe	DU	dose a	tempor	perman			ŭ				>	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Sedation onset date:13 Dec 11	2				4	1				3			1= resolved unknown date if resolved: 13th dec 11	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
2	Diplopia onset date:13 Dec 11	2				4	1					4		date if resolved: 13th dec 11			1

	Adverse events	Severity	Acti tria	ion Tak al medi	ken wi icatior	ith n dog	Medie taker this A 2	cine i for \E?	ated J	ation	to tri	al me	a ikely		AE outcom	e	
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjust	temporary s	permanent s			not rel	nop	sod	prob	very l	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Somnolence	2				4	1				3			1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	6th Jan 2012	_												date if resolved: 7th Jan 2012			
2	Dizziness	2				4	1					4		data if recolved			1
	6th Jan 2012													7th Jan 2012			

	Adverse events	Severity	Act tria	ion Tak al medi	en wi catior	ith 1	Medi taker this /	cine n for AE? ຜູ	Re	lation	to tria	al me	d V		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop	L	ý	not relate	doubtf	possib	probab	very like	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Diplopia	1	1				1					4		date if resolved:			1
	onset date:23 Dec 11																24-Dec-11

	Adverse events	Severity	Act tri	ion Tak al medi	ken wit	:h	Medic taken this A	cine for AE?	Re	lation	to tri	al me	d		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop	ц	yes	not related	doubtfu	possible	probably	very likely	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Sedation	2	1				1			2				date if resolved:			1
	onset date:7th Jan 2012													7th Jan 2012			
2	Diplopia	1	1				1				3						1
	onset date:6th Jan 2012													date if resolved: 8th Jan 2012			

	Adverse events	Severity	Act tri	ion Tak al medi 8	catior	ith n doj	Med take this	icine n for AE?	ated 2	latior	n to tri elqio	al me	kely ö		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjust	temporary st	permanent s			not rel	nop	sod	prob	very li	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Diplopia	2			3		1					4		date if resolved:			1
	onset date:17 Jan 2012																19-Jan-12

Adverse events	Severity	Acti tria	on Tak al medi	ken wi	th າ	Medi taker this /	cine n for AE?	Re	lation	to tri	al me	ed _		AE outcome		
Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop	SU SU	ye	not related	doubtfu	possible	probably	very likely	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1 Reintubation onset date:19th jan 2012	3				4	1		1					date if resolved:			

			-														
	Adverse events	Severity	Act tri	ion Tak al medi	ken wi	ith า	Medi taker this /	cine n for AE?	Re	lation	to tri	al me	d,		AE outcome	9	
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop	. 20	yes	not relatec	doubtfu	possible	probably	very likely	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Diplopia	2			3		1					4		1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	onset date:21 Jan 12													date if resolved:			21-Jan-12
2	Dizziness																1
	onset date:21 Jan 12	2			3							4		date if resolved:			21-Jan-12

	Adverse events	Severity	Acti tria	ion Tak al medi	ken wi	ith n	Medi take this	icine n for AE? ໘	Re	lation	to tri	al me ≥	ed s	AE outcome	
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop		уe	not relate	doubtf	possibl	probabl	very likel	1= resolved 2 = persisting 3 = death 4 = unknown	
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5		
1	Diplopia	2	1				1					4		date if resolved:	1
	onset date:22 Jan 12													22nd Jan 2012	

	Adverse events	Severity	Act tria	ion Tak al medi	ken wi	th า	Medie taker this A	cine n for AE?	Re	lation	to tria	al me	d		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events?	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate	none	se adjusted	iporary stop	manent stop	ou	yes	not related	doubtful	possible	probably	very likely				
	No □ Yes X	3 = Severe		öp	terr	peri								1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Resternotomy	3				4	1		1					date if resolved:			1
	onset date:22 Jan 12																22-Jan-12
2	Diplopia	2				4	1				3			date if resolved:			4
	22-Jan-12																22-Jan-12

	Adverse events Has the subject	Severity	Act tria	ion Tak al medi paseq	ten wit cation do fo 2	int stop	Media taker this A 2	cine n for AE? Sə	t related a	lation Injtqnop	to tri bossible	orobably m a	a ery likely		AE outcome		
	reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X Name of Event	2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	Jou 1	c dose ad	د tempora	ь permane	1	2	1	2	3	4	9A 5	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
1	Diplopia onset date:21 Jan 12	1			3		1		·	_	<u> </u>	4		date if resolved:			1 22-Jan-12
2	2 Dizziness onset date:21 Jan 12	1			3		1					4		date if resolved:			1 22-Jan-12

	Adverse events	Severity	Acti tria	ion Tak al medi ठू	en wi catior ৪	ith n do	Med take this	cine n for AE?	ated a	elatior	n to tri	al me Alqe	kelv pä		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjuste	temporary st	permanent st			not rela	qout	ssod	prob	very li	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Diplopia	2			3		1					4		date if resolved:			1
	onset date:29 Jan 12													29th jan 2012			

	Adverse events	Severity	Acti tria	ion Tak al medi	catior	ith stop	Med take this 2	cine n for AE?	elated a	latior	n to tri ssiple	al me	ö likely		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	anone 1	o dose adjus	ر temporary	⊳ permanent	1	2	L not re	ор 2	bog v	bro	بر very	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
			1	2		-	<u> </u>	2	1	2	0	- <u>-</u>	0				
1	Diplopia	1			3		1					4		date if resolved:			1
	onset date:31 Jan 12													31st jan 2012			

	Adverse events	Severity	Acti tria	ion Tak al medi	catior	ith stop	Med take this 2	icine n for AE?	elated 2	elatioi nptqn	n to tr ssible	ial m Alded	ed	, ,	AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	uoue 1	o dose adjus	ر temporary	Þ permanent	1	2	not re	ор 2	öd M	DLO A	5	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
1	Diplopia	2	1	2	3		1			2		4					1
	onset date:2 Feb 13													date if resolved: 2nd feb 2012			

Adverse events	Severity	Acti tria	ion Tak al medi	en wit	th	Medic taken this A	cine for کو?	Re o	ation	to tria	al me	d >		AE outcome		
Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop	ц	ye	not relate	doubtfu	possibl	probabl	very likel	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1 Resternotomy onset date: 02	3				4		2	1					date if resolved:			1
Feb 12																02-Feb-12
Pericardial 2 tamponade onset date:	3				4		2	1					date if resolved:			3

	Adverse events	Severity	Act tri	ion Tał al med তৃ	ken w icatio	rith n G	Med take this	icine n for AE?	Re		n to tri	al me	čely p		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No D Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjuste	temporary sto	permanent st			not rela	qoop	issod	proba	very lik	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Dizziness	1	1				1				3			data if recolude			1
	onset date:8th Feb 2012													8th Feb 2012			

	Adverse events	Severity	Act tri	ion Tał al med	ken wi	ith n	Med take this	icine n for AE? ഗ്ല	Re	elatior	n to tr	ial m ≥	ed _>		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop	L	λe	not relate	doubtf	possibl	probab	verv like	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Dizziness	1	1				1				3			date if resolved:			1
	onset date:10 Feb 12																10-Feb-12

_																	
			Act	ion Tak		th	Medi	cine									
	Adverse events	Severitv	tri	al medi	icatior	נוז ו	this A	λE?	Re	lation	to tri	al me	d		AE outcom	Э	
			-	7	٩.	đ	0 L	es	eq	ful	ole	οlγ	el				
	Has the subject	1 – Mild		stec	sto	stc		~	elat	ubt	ssil	bal	, lik				
	reported any	2 =	one	ıdju	ary	lent			ot r	b	bd	pro	/er)				
	adverse events?	Moderate	рц	e a	por	nar			L L				-				
	No 🗆	3 =		sóp	tem	Jerr								1= resolved	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Yes X	Severe			-	<u>u</u>								UNKNOWN			
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
														1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
.	1 Diplopia	2			3		1					4					
														date if resolved:			
	onset date:10																
	Feb 12																11-Feb-12
																	1
	2 Dizziness	2			3		1					4					
	anaat data. 40													date if resolved:			
	onset date:10 Feb 12																11-Feb-12
L		I															1110012

	Adverse events Has the subject reported any	Severity 1 = Mild 2 = Moderate	Act tri euou	ion Tak al medi adjnsted	cation cation orary orary	며 stop	Media taker this A 2	cine for \E? Sə	not related a	lation Injtqnop	to tri bossible	al m brobably	ğ very likely		AE outcom	ie	
	No D Yes X	3 = Severe		dose	temp	perm								1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Diplopia	2			3		1					4		1= resolved unknown date if resolved:	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Feb 12																17-Feb-12
2	Dizziness	2			3		1					4		date if resolved:			1
	Feb 12																17-Feb-12

	Adverse events	Severity	Act tri	ion Tal al med	ken w licatio	vith n	Med take this	icine n for AE?	Re	lation	to tri	al me	d		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop		yes	not related	doubtful	possible	probably	very likely	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Diplopia	1			3		1					4		date if resolved:			1
	Feb 12																16-Feb-12
2	Dizziness	1			3		1					4		date if resolved:			1
	onset date:15 Feb 12																16-Feb-12

	Adverse events	Severity	Acti tria	ion Tak al medi	ken wi icatior	ith n	Med take this	icine n for AE?	Re	latior	n to tr	ial me	ed		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop	ou	yes	not related	doubtful	possible	probably	verv likelv	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
2	Unresponsiveness	3				4	1		1					date if resolved:			1
	onset date:21 Feb 12																21-Feb-12

	Adverse events	Severity	Acti tria	ion Tak al medi	ten wit cation	th	Medie taker this A	cine for AE?	Re	lation	to tria	al me	ď		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 =	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	bermanent stop	ŭ	yes	not related	doubtfu	possible	probably	very likely	1= resolved	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event	Severe	1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5	UNKNOWN			
1	Diplopia	3				4	1					4		date if resolved:			1
	onset date:24 Feb 12													26th Feb 2012			
2	Drowsiness	3				4	1					4		date if resolved:			1
	onset date:24 Feb 12													27Th Feb 2012			

	Adverse events	Severity	Act tri	ion Tak al medi	ten wi catior	ith า	Med take this	icine n for AE?ഗ	Re	latior	n to tri	al me	d >		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop	Ē	ye	not relate	doubtfu	possible	probably	very likel	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Diplopia	2			3		1					4		date if resolved:			1
	Feb 12																26-Feb-12

	Adverse events	Severity	Acti tria	ion Tak al medi	catior	ith u t stop	Med take this 2	icine n for AE?	elated a	elatior InJIqno	n to tri	al me Alqeqo	/ likely		AE outcome		
	reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X Name of Event	2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	auou 1	5 dose adju	د temporary	ь permanent	1	2	1 not r	90 2	од 3	ud 4	Cuen 5	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
1	Reintubation onset date:02 Mar 12	3				4	1		1					date if resolved:			1 02-Mar-12

Adverse events	Severity	Act tria	ion Tał al medi סֵ	ken wi icatior	ith n do	Med take this	icine n for AE?	ted B.		n to tr eiq	ial me	čely pč		AE outcome		
Has the subject reported any adverse events? No Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	anone	ہ dose adjuste	د temporary sto	> permanent st	1	2	not rela	s doub	rssod or	> proba	م very lik	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
1 Diplonia	2		-	3		1	2			0	•	0				1
onsot dato: 02	2			5		1							date if resolved:			I
Mar 12																04-Mar-12

	Adverse events	Severity	Act tria	ion Tak al medi	ken wi icatior	ith n dots	Med take this	icine n for AE?	lated a	elatior Injiqn	n to tr	ial me paply	likely		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No Yes X Name of Event	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	anon 1	ہ dose adjus	temporary	Þ permanent	1	2	not re	op 2	söd 3	oud 4	very 2	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
1	Diplopia	1	1	2	0	-	1	2		2	0	4		date if resolved.			1
	onset date:18 Apr 12																18-Apr-12

							-										
	Adverse events	Severity	Act tri	ion Tal al med	ken w licatio	/ith n	Med take this	icine n for AE?	Re	latior	n to tri	al me	ed		AE outcom	e	
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop		yes	not related	doubtfu	possible	probably	very likely	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Diplopia	2	1				1					4		1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
														date if resolved:			
	onset date:04 May 12																04-May-12

	Adverse events	Severity	Acti tria	ion Tak al medi	cen wi	ith n otop	Med take this	icine n for AE?	lated 2	elation Injtqr	n to tr eldis	ial m	ned	likely		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	o dose adjus	د temporary s	bermanent :	1	2	not re	qor	sod م		5	very	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
1		2	1	2	3	-	1			2		4		,				1
	onset date:07 May 12				-							•			date if resolved:			08-May-12

	Adverse events	Severity	Acti tria	ion Tak al medi	ken w icatio	vith n	Med take this	icine n for AE?	Re	lation	to tri	ial me	ed		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop		yes	not related	doubtfu	possible	probably	very likely	1= resolved 2 unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Acute renal failure	2				4	1		1					date if resolved:			1
	onset date:19 May 12													21st may 2012			

-		-															
	Adverse events	Severity	Act tria	ion Tak al medi	ken wi	ith n	Med take this	cine n for AE?	Re	latior	to tri	al me	id /		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop	DU	yes	not related	doubtfu	possible	probably	very likely	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
	1 Diplopia	1	1				1					4		date if resolved:			1
	onset date:17 May 12																17-May-12

	Adverse events	Severity	Acti tria	ion Tał al med	ken wi	ith n	Med take this	icine n for AE?	Re	latior	n to tri	al me	ed 🔪		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop	ш	ye	not related	doubtfu	possible	probably	very likely	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
2	Ventricle fibrillation	3				4	1		1					date if resolved:			1
	onset date:16 May 12																16-May-12

-		•															
	Adverse events	Severity	Act tri	ion Tal al med	ken wit	th 1	Medie taker this A	cine n for NE?	Re	lation	to tri	al me	d		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events?	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate	none	se adjusted	porary stop	nanent stop	DU	yes	not relatec	doubtfu	possible	probably	very likely				
	No □ Yes X	3 = Severe		sop	tem	pern								1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Diplopia	1	1				1				3			date if resolved.			1
	onset date:20 May 12																21-May-12
2	Drowsiness	2	1				1				3						1
	onset date:20 May 12													date it resolved:			21-May-12
	Adverse events	Severity	Acti tria	ion Tak al medi	en wi catior م	ith n	Medi take this	icine n for AE?	Re	lation	to tri	al me	ed be		AE outcome		
---	---	--	--------------	--------------------	----------------------	---------------	----------------------	-----------------------	-----------	--------	--------	--------	-----------	------------------------	----------------	-----------	-----------
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusteo	temporary sto	permanent sto		~	not relat	doubt	possit	probal	very like	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Diplopia	2			3		1					4		date if resolved:			1
	onset date:15 Jun 12																16-Jun-12

_																	
	Adverse events	Severity	Act tri	ion Tał al med	ken wi icatior	ith n	Medi takei this	cine n for AE?	Re	latior	to tri	al me	ed _		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop	ЪС	yes	not related	doubtfu	possible	probably	very likel)	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
	1 Diplopia	2	1				1					4		date if resolved:			1
	onset date:15 Jun 12																15-Jun-12

	Adverse events	Severity	Act tri	ion Tak al medi	ken wi	th າ	Medi taker this /	cine n for AE?	Re	lation	to tri	al me	ed _		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No D Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop	Ъ	ye	not related	doubtfu	possible	probably	very likely	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Diplopia	2				4	1				3			date if resolved:			1
	Jul 12																14-Jul-12
2	Dizziness onset date:13	2				4	1				3			date if resolved:			1 14 Jul 12
	Jui 12																14-501-12
3	Nausea	3				4	1		1					date if resolved:			

Adverse events	Severity	Actio tria	on Take I medic	en witl cation	h	taken this A	for E?	Rel	ation	to tria	al me	d		AE outcome		
Has the subject reported any adverse events? No Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop	ou	yes	not related	doubtful	possible	probably	very likely	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
Post-operative 1 cardiac arrest onset date:16	3				4	1		1					date if resolved:			1 16- Jul-12

_																	
	Adverse events	Severity	Act tri	ion Tal al med	ken w icatio	ith n	Med take this	icine n for AE? ຜູ	Repe	elatior	n to tr	ial m	ed ≥		AE outcome		
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stol	1	3×	not relate	doubt	possib	probab	verv like	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Diplopia	1	1				1							date if resolved:			1
	onset date:20 Jul 12																20-Jul-12

ſ	Adverse events	Severity	Act tria	ion Tal al med	ken wi icatior	ith n	Medi taker this	cine n for AE?	Re	latior	n to tri	ial me	ed		AE outcom	e	
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop	DU	yes	not related	doubtful	possible	probably	very likely	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
	1 Diplopia	1				4	1		1					1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	onset date:24													date if resolved:			
	Jul 12																25-Jul-12

	Adverse events	Severity	Act tri	ion Tal al med	ken wi	ith n	Med take this	icine n for AE?	Re	latior	n to tr	ial me	ed		AE outcom	e	
	Has the subject reported any adverse events? No □ Yes X	1 = Mild 2 = Moderate 3 = Severe	none	dose adjusted	temporary stop	permanent stop	ц Ц	yes	not related	doubtfu	possible	probably	very likel)	1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	Name of Event		1	2	3	4	1	2	1	2	3	4	5				
1	Diplopia	2	1				1					4		1= resolved unknown	2 = persisting	3 = death	4 =
	onset date:28 Jul 12													date it resolved:			28-Jul-12

Appendix Seven. Reporting SUSAR/ SAE

Prospective, double-blinded, randomised, placebo controlled trial of pre-emptive analgesia to prevent pain following sternotomy for cardiac surgery.



This process was followed in the case of SUSAR (Suspected Unexpected Serious Adverse Reaction) or SAE (Serious Adverse Event.)

CRF (case report form), TMF (trial master file), CI (chief investigator), REC (research ethics committee), IMP (investigational medicinal product), MHRA (Medicines and Healthcare products Regulatory Agency.)

Appendix Eight. Statistical Analysis Plan

HEART PPPAIN study: HEART surgery and Persistent Postsurgical PAIN

Introduction

This statistical analysis plan sets out the methods to be used to analyse the primary and secondary outcomes from the HEART PPPAIN study. This plan is based on the study protocol (Prospective, double-blinded, randomised, placebo controlled trial of pre-emptive analgesia to prevent pain following sternotomy for cardiac surgery. Version 6 14th Sept 2012).

Analyses are in accord with ICH-E9 statistical guidelines for clinical trials and updated CONSORT reporting checklist for clinical trials.

Research questions & hypotheses

The HEART PPPAIN study seeks to answer two associated questions:

- 1. What is the clinical efficacy of pregabalin, either alone or in combination with ketamine, in preventing the development of persistent postsurgical pain (PPP) following sternotomy for cardiac surgery?
- 2. What is the predictability of the development of PPP using experimental pain modalities at the time of surgery and is it possible to predict the preventive effect of pregabalin, as well as additional ketamine, on this phenomenon?

It is hypothesised that pregabalin combined with ketamine is superior to pregabalin alone, which in turn is superior to placebo, in preventing the transition from acute to chronic pain in and around the scar following cardiac surgery. It is also hypothesised that the individual's response to pain challenges before and immediately after surgery can predict their likelihood of developing PPP in the long term.

Description of Outcomes

- **Primary Objective** assess whether the use of a preventive analgesia reduces the incidence of PPP at three and six months
- Secondary Objective assess the effect of preventive analgesia on acute pain, recovery, length of hospital stay, quality of life and survival outcomes as well as the predictability of pain using quantitative sensory testing (QST)

Primary Endpoint -

• Presence of pain on the Numerical Rating Scale (NRS) at the sternotomy site at 3 and 6 months following surgery.

Secondary Endpoints -

- <u>ACUTE:</u>
- Total morphine consumption at 24 hours post surgery (continuous : ratio)
- NRS scores at 24 hrs post surgery, at rest and following 3 maximal coughs (ordinal)
- Sedation and nausea scores at 6 hours post surgery (ordinal)
- Carbon dioxide level in blood (continuous: ratio)
- Side effects present in the form of dizziness, confusion, blurred vision (categorical/binary)
- Time to extubation (continuous : ratio)
- Length of stay in intensive care and in hospital (continuous : ratio)
- 28-day mortality (categorical/binary)

FOLLOW UP AT 3 MONTHS:

- NRS pain score around leg incision site, if applicable (ordinal)
- Neuropathic pain assessment at 3 months post surgery (S-LANSS) (ordinal or continuous??)
- Quality of life and mood on EQ-5D (ordinal or continuous??)
- Analgesics taken and sleep disturbance (Categorical/ binary)
- Survival (categorical/binary)

FOLLOW UP AT 6 MONTHS:

- Numerical Rating Scale (NRS) pain scores at rest and following movement/ cough. (ordinal)
- Neuropathic pain assessment at 6 months post surgery (S-LANSS) (ordinal or continuous??)
- Quality of life and mood on EQ-5D (ordinal or continuous??)
- Analgesics taken and sleep disturbance (Categorical/ binary)
- Survival (categorical/binary)

Power Calculation

This study is powered to detect a two-thirds reduction in the percentage of patients with pain at 3 and 6 months. Pilot data revealed a PPP prevalence of 39.7% in 312 consecutive patients, undergoing elective sternotomy in our centre over a six-month period. Based on an alpha of 5% and power of 80%, we therefore calculated a sample size per group of 43 patients. To allow for drop off and loss to follow up, we will recruit 50 patients per group.

Inclusion Criteria:

- Informed Consent
- First time sternotomy for all cardiac surgery
- Patient aged 18 80 years

Exclusion criteria:

- Emergency surgery (decision to operate taken on the day of surgery)
- Previous sternotomy
- Preoperative renal failure (eGFR <60 ml/min)
- History of chronic non-anginal pain
- Chronic pain medication other than paracetamol and non-steroidal antiinflammatory drugs
- Concurrent use of oxycodone, lorazepam, or ethanol.
- Concurrent use of any drugs for neuropathic pain e.g. antiepileptics, antidepressants
- Allergy to pregabalin, gabapentin or ketamine
- Pregnancy
- Limited understanding of numerical scoring scales
- Previous participation in other trials investigating analgesic agents or any IMP in previous three months

Statistical analysis

 All analyses will be undertaken using SPSS (version 21) by Dr. Sibtain Anwar

Descriptive analyses

Basic descriptive statistics will be carried out. This will include numbers and percentages for categorical data, mean and standard deviation for normally distributed, continuous data and median and interquartile range for skewed data. Baseline characteristics between the treatment groups will also be compared to assess the degree to which comparability of randomisation was achieved.

Inferential analyses

Regression ANCOVA (analyses of covariance) will be employed. These models adjust for baseline characteristics where there is good clinical belief that they may be predictive of outcome

Primary outcome: logistic regression +selected covariates depending on group differences

Secondary outcomes

1. Acute

- VAS 24 hr = linear regression adjusting for baseline VAS +selected covariates as outlined above

- Total morphine, time to extubation and LOS in hospital = linear regression +selected covariates

- Side effect episodes and mortality = binary (yes/no) and therefore logistic regression

2. 3 months

- S-LANSS = linear regression adjusting for baseline VAS +selected covariates as outlined above

- EQ-5D = linear regression adjusting for baseline VAS +selected covariates as outlined above

- Mortality = as above
- 3. 6 months
- S-LANSS = as above
- EQ-5D = as above
- Mortality = as above
- Primary outcome (NRS) = as above

Subgroup analysis:

Given the relatively low power for testing interactions, these results should be considered exploratory only.

Independent variables as risk factors for chronic pain at three and six months:

Age (continuous)

Sex (categorical)

Pre op EQ-5D (continuous : interval or ordinal?)

Strait anxiety Spielberger (continuous : interval or ordinal??)

Catastrophising score (continuous: ratio or ordinal??) LIMA harvesting (categorical/ binary) TS (temporal summation) at the sternotomy site prior to surgery (categorical/ binary) TS (temporal summation) remotely prior to surgery (categorical/ binary) Duration of surgery in minutes (continuous: ratio) Percentage change in pressure pain thresholds following preoperative 'CPM' challenge (continuous: ratio)

Dependent variables as risk factors for chronic pain at three and six months:

Acute NRS pain score in first 24 hours (ordinal) Percentage change in PPT after surgery (continuous: ratio) Change in TDT (continuous: ratio) Change in TPT (continuous: ratio) Change in Remote TDT (continuous: ratio) Change in Remote TPT (continuous: ratio) Percentage change in remote PPT after surgery (continuous: ratio) TS (temporal summation) at the sternotomy site after surgery (categorical/ binary) TS (temporal summation) remotely after surgery (categorical/ binary) Zone of hyperalgesia around the incision after surgery (continuous: ratio)

Protocol violations and missing data/loss to follow up:

In a superiority trial, intention-to-treat (ITT) analysis is conventionally used as the most conservative approach to minimise the possibility of a type I error, i.e. falsely concluding that one treatment is superior to another. ITT includes data in the primary analysis from participants who drop out or violate the protocol to ensure differences between treatments under test are not falsely inflated and ensuring the most rigorous conditions apply before rejection of the null hypothesis (i.e. treatment A is not superior to treatment B). However, in nonequivalence trials the null hypothesis is the opposite, and states that the experimental treatment is inferior to the reference treatment. As this is a superiority testing study, ITT analysis will be carried without the need for per protocol processing of data.

For ITT analysis, missing data will be imputed based on mean or median values for the randomisation group of the individual patient, as appropriate for the distribution of data.

Appendix Nine. Original QST data

	PPT							
PPT preopS	postCPM	PPT postopS	PPT preopR	PPT postopR	TS newsS?	TS newR?	ZoH	PPP?
376	423	588	557	841	0	0	12	0
208	361	216	359	353	1	0	14.75	0
204	216	114	301	252	0	0	35	1
350	385	218	415	257	0	0	8	1
282	433	231	389	198	0	0	8.5	0
182	140	160	255	360	0	0	10.5	0
164	179	276	437	420	1	0	25	0
193	335	109	405	511	0	0	9.5	0
304	443	219	175	140	0	0	23	0
292	638	265	384	361	0	0	14	0
232	317	155	255	355	0	0	9	0
182	216	128	567	562	1	0	10	0
139	157	103	329	277	0	0	60	1
271	415	211	538	606	0	0	6.5	0
275	357	228	447	485	0	0	14	0
187	441	108	387	429	0	0	54	1
168	161	164			0	1	12	1
119	141	106			0	1	45	0
192	200	114			0	0	32	0
303	299	388	399	340	0	0	63	0
216	238	231	412	418	0	1	44.75	1
100	84	65	385	335	0	0	66	1
136	141	160	279	344	0	0	22	0

214	197	408	412	380	0	1	42.5	1
201	456	191	515	570	0	0	7	0
301	413	220	388	431	0	0	32	0
226	242	301	410	428	0	0	49.5	0
136.75	143.25	151.75	297	256	0	0	36	0
129	161	87	370	290	0	0	20	0
222	216	143			0	0	34	0
330	337	223	362	408	0	0	11	0
241	338	281	512	665	0	0	19	0
255	377	510	444	407	1	0	15	0
376	571	273	398	475	0	0	9.5	0
205	213	163	411	394	0	0	0	1
267	265	97	351	289	0	0	33	1
201	391	183	498	560	0	0	7.5	0
215	197	147	309	391	0	0	12	0
177	319	102	411	466	1	0	48	1
694	815	279			0	0	24	0
318	555	336	523	653	0	0	20.5	0
438	525	437			0	0	0	0
533	603	425			0	0	0	0
262	383	94	532	485	1	1	46	1
105	247	174	480	527	0	0	7.5	0
233	279	503	298	228	0	0	34.5	1
425	607	266	482	375	0	0	14	0
213	410	446	349	404	0	0	14.5	0
298	558	267	392	361	0	0	38	0
153	168	131	291	341	0	0	7.5	0
260	572	186	488	362	0	1	13.5	0
300	460	148	472	456	0	0	22	0
205	203	168	312	349	1	0	35	3

243	301	235	212	195	0	0	7.5	0
174	193	171	285	275	0	0	12.5	0
436	425	109			0	0	0	0
185	246	103	312	230	1	1	44	1
141	144	103	295	234	1	0	45	1
294	452	177	377	459	1	1	31.5	1
306	461	257	412	440	0	0	20	0
282.5	324.75	201.25	412	394	0	1	36.5	0
185.25	415.75	415.75	204	132	0	1	50.5	1
399.25	390.5	193.5	297	178	1	1	39	1
160	190.5	101	205	93	0	1	48.5	1
248.75	513.75	190	253	311	0	0	9.5	0
398	568	274.75	452	461	0	0	12	0
189.5	182.25	119.5	180	94	1	0	37	1
292.5	494	240	295	324	0	0	46	0
363.25	530.25	216.25	436	565	0	0	15.5	0
337	275	284	235	292	0	0	9	0
359.25	438.25	257.25	396	173	0	0	32.5	1
445.75	432.25	262	387	401	0	0	20	0
217	209	328	146	178	0	0	12.5	0
224.25	220.25	237.25	224	139	1	1	56	1
212.24	414.5	181	251	189	0	0	32.5	0
234.25	473.25	239.5	220	241	0	0	11.5	0
412	597.5	338.5	383	391	0	0	11	0
268.75	466.75	305.25	304	301	0	0	6	0
417.875	389.625	277.125			0	0	36	0
255.125	234	151			1	1	26	0
385.125	368.625	339.875			0	0	26	0
418.5	437.5	166.5	545	221	0	0	12	1
227	480.75	300.25	297	306	0	0	22	0

495	706	377.75	493	511	0	0	10	0
293	238	346	301	350	0	0	0	0
368.5	379.75	353.5	324	411	0	0	10	0
314.5	262.25	205.5	300	121	0	1	8.5	0
190.25	310	92.75	189	141	0	0	58	0
359.5	389.5	311.5	397	409	0	0	4	0
245.75	494	302	249	418	0	0	6.5	0
297	421.75	356.25	352	314	0	0	11	0
305.5	274.75	211.25	397	314	0	0	37	0
370.75	590	314.75	352	341	0	0	15.5	0
155	132	267.25	193	304	0	0	0	0
87.5	120.25	86.5	194	86.5	0	0	29	0
144.5	392.5	199.25	211	232	0	0	11.5	0
144.25	187.5	200.5	193	243	0	0	4.5	0
410	609.25	422	500	498	0	0	5.5	0
175	181.5	212.25	184	91	1	0	36.5	0
500.5	560.5	526.25	499	511	0	0	30.5	0
188	185	285.5	185	219	0	0	5.5	0
492	493.5	345	481	222	0	1	54	1
220	206.5	294.25	214	334	0	0	2	0
175.25	313.75	212	183	255	0	0	9.5	0
203.5	159.5	212.25	215	197	0	0	31	0
274.5	307.5	135.25	297	124	0	1	65.5	1
267.25	446.25	227	290	312	0	0	11.5	0
387.5	559.75	146.75	294	195	0	0	11	0
84	108.75	75.25	130	159	0	0	6.5	0
132	168.5	258.5	113	212	0	0	6.5	0
128.5	317	121.25	188	203	0	0	10	0
256.5	452.5	232.5	175	88	1	1	35.5	0
263.25	255.75	205.5	296	356	0	0	10	0

371.5	555.5	292.25	414	456	0	0	12	0
589.625	765	592.25	589.625	765	0	0	0	0
502.25	702.75	403.75	412	382	0	0	9.5	0
368.75	638	229	312	315	0	0	14.5	0
241	363	269	350	425	0	0	16	0
198.25	219.25	261.25	274	311	0	0	7.5	0
390.75	333	185.25	376	254	0	0	39	1
234.125	234.5	232.875	121	188	0	1	77	0
283.75	276.75	125.5			0	0	0	0
264.25	328.875	266			0	0	77	0
354.75	324	435			0	0	12	0
742	871.75	240.75	814	152	0	0	5.5	0
216.5	377	161.75	282	312	0	0	18	0
179	463.5	234.75	241	305	0	0	13	0
373.25	378.75	256.25	347	357	0	0	6	0
209.75	264.5	189.75	281	225	0	0	0	0
111	97.5	195.5	148	388	0	0	49	0
128.25	163.5	181	185	299	0	0	4.5	0
287.75	479.5	194.25	392	481	0	0	11.5	0
340	695	348.25	311	355	0	0	16	0
204.25	349.25	232	244	232	0	0	0	0
277	328.75	205.75	182	219	0	0	12	0
189.5	218.25	178.75	147	233	0	0	20	0
100.25	107	110.75	323	109	1	1	42.5	1
211	337.5	172.5	242	194	0	1	44	0
139.5	150.5	49	250	421	0	0	44.5	0
243.25	219.25	202.25	123	149	0	0	9	0
210.5	196.5	132.75	176	132	1	0	51	1
158.125	148.625	83.125			1	1	45	1
145.5	103.5	117.75	145.5	103.5	1	1	44	1

265.8	298	185.75	265.8	298	0	0	36	0
192.5	184.25	204	176	189	0	0	12.5	0
268.25	193.75	303	362	388	0	0	18.5	0
193	178	104.5	194	121	0	0	41	0
253.75	205	239.5	176	388	0	0	14.5	0
245.75	314	186.75	296	259	0	0	12	0
318.25	497	85.5	314	102	1	1	5.5	1

QST data is presented on a sequential patient basis.

PPT = pressure pain threshold in kilo pascals, preopS = preoperatively at the sternotomy site, postCPM = following conditioned pain modulation, postopS = postoperatively at the sternotomy site, preopR = preoperatively at a remote site, postopR = postoperatively at a remote site, TS newS? = development of new temporal summation at the sternotomy site [0=No, 1= Yes], TS newR? = development of new temporal summation at a remote site [0=No, 1= Yes], ZoH = zone of hyperalgesia in centimeters, PPP?= presence of persistent postsurgical pain. [0=No, 1= Yes.]